Phoenix Journal # 182



By Gyeorgos Ceres Hatonn

Table of Contents

FOREWORD	1
JOHN COLEMAN QUESTIONED	1
WHAT ARE OUR ARMED FORCES DOING IN SAUDI ARABIA?	3
A SPECIAL REPORT	3
THE GULF WAR	4
CLINTON'S OBLIGATION UNDER THE CONSTITUTION	5
ABOUT THAT U.S AND U.N. MEMBERSHIP	6
CHAPTER 1	8
WED., SEP. 4, 1996	8
SEEING IS BELIEVING (??)	8
IRAQ LIES	8
OIL, AS USUAL	
HURRICANES AND OTHER DISTRACTIONS	9
LOCAL MISINFORMATION	
THE HIDDEN TYRANNY	. 10
WHAT DOES ALL THIS SAY TO US?	. 12
IS THIS TRUE, THIS INTERVIEW?	. 23
NEW WORLD ORDER	. 24
TOWER OF BABEL COMPLETE	. 24
WILL AMERICA MEET HER WATERLOO AT	
THE GREAT EUPHRATES? WE SHALL SOON SEE!	
CHAPTER 2	
THU., SEP. 12, 1996	. 27
IN THE BEGINNING GOD SAID!??!	. 27
FIRES & EARTHQUAKES PROMOTE NATIONALISM by Michele Avanti	
FIRE FROM THE SKY; PART VII by Calvin C. Burgin	
BLACKOUT!	
NEW YORK CITY'S NIGHT OF TERROR	
ANDRIJA PUHARICH	
CHAPTER 3	. 37
FRI., SEP. 13, 1996	
ROSH HASHANAH	
TRANSCRIPTION:	
CHAPTER 4	
WED., SEP. 18, 1996	
THE KEYBOARD OF LIFE	
SIGNS ALONG THE WAY	
NOW FOR MY CONTRACT CREW	
PERSONAL CHANGE OF TOPIC	
CHAPTER 5	
THU., SEP. 19, 1996	. 56

MANIFEST PERCEPTIONS	. 56
LIGHT, GRAY, BLACK	. 57
NEAR-DEATH EXPERIENCES	. 58
GOOD AND EVIL	. 58
APPLIED QUANTUM PHYSICS	. 59
QUANTUM CAT TRICKS by Jeffrey Winters	
BUILDING FROM SUCH INFORMATION	
CHAPTER 6	. 63
SAT., SEP. 21, 1996	. 63
YOU ARE CREATING	
IF YOU WOULD ONLY LEARN	. 64
VIBRATION AND FREQUENCY by Tom Ashtley	. 65
THREE WITHIN 4, A 7 FIGURE HARMONIC	
THIS MIND AND MOTION UNIVERSE	
WE'LL ALWAYS HAVE PARROTS by Polly Shulman	
CHAPTER 7	
WISDOM AND PERCEPTION	
CAN WE DREAM BEYOND OURSELVES?	
FOR LAWYERS AND ATTORNEYS	
CHAPTER 8	
THU., OCT. 3, 1996	
HELP! WHOA! STOP!! ALTO!!!	
THE LAST STRAW HAS BEEN PILED ON-COMPASSION PLEASE!	. 79
FARRAKHAN	
EVIDENCE OF INSANITY?	
CHAPTER 9	. 83
FRI., OCT. 4, 1996	
IMPLANTS AND OTHER CONTROL DEVICES	. 83
LIMITED DISTRIBUTION ONLY	
LEVEL 9 COMMUNICATION	
2020 NEURAL CHIP IMPLANT	. 83
FARRAKHAN—AGAIN!	. 87
FARRAKHAN DENOUNCES CRITICAL STORIES	. 88
"UNITY THE BASIS OF ALL RELIGIONS"	. 89
CHAPTER 10	. 91
SAT., OCT. 5, 1996	. 91
EXCERPTS FROM AND THEY CALLED HIS NAME IMMANUEL	. 91
I AM SANANDA	. 91
IN 2000 YEARS, A NEW PROPHET	. 91
DISCIPLES REPRIMANDED	. 92
PERSECUTION OF THE PROPHETS	. 93
WHOSE SON AM I?	
BEWARE OF SCRIBES AND PHARISEES	. 95
AN OATH IS OF NO SUBSTANCE	. 97
PROPHECIES OF THE END DAYS	. 98

PILOTE WASHES HIS HANDS	102
MOHAMMED PROPHESIED	103
CHAPTER 11	
FIRE FROM THE SKY: PART VII by Calvin C. Burgin	
BLACKOUT!	
SMOKE, MIRRORS, AND "ACTS OF GOD"	
REAL CAUSE OF THE BLACKOUT	106
POWER AND MIND	107
THE CHALLENGER DISASTER	110
A POWERFUL RASH OF POWER OUTAGES	112
CHAPTER 12	114
FIRE FROM THE SKY: PART VII by Calvin C. Burgin	114
BLACKOUT!	
THE SPIDER'S WEB-MORE BACKGROUND	114
MEN FROM MARS?	114
UFOS AND BLACKOUTS	117
WOULD THEY LIE TO US?	119
EXTRATERRESTRIAL SIDE OF THE STORY	121
WHO DUN' IT?	122

FOREWORD

REC #1 HATONN

SUN., OCT. 13, 1996 8:38 A.M. YR.10, DAY 058

SUN., OCT. 13, 1996

Since I am told we need to wrap up another journal which needs some kind of "foreword" I have used this opportunity to speak on some of the various topics I have had to neglect while attending court cases, financing problems and non-problems, and then, when the going gets rough, the adversary always slows us down by hitting below the belt and into personal and local spaces which have to have some ongoing attention.

The Green Brigade and Abbott-Horn CONSPIRACY always needs attention. Then, as always, when we turn attention to these more localized problems, and I speak or write about them, we have to spend more time and days unwinding the knots and hearing reactions and excuses. This IS life as it is happening while we wish we could just get on with our work and/or *sometimes (RARELY)* spend a few hours doing something OTHER than focus on these things, including world events. Dharma is already asking why she can't have a sabbatical because she hasn't had a day off in over seven years, and every seventh year professors get a leave of sorts. Well, she has been the "student" so sabbaticals don't come to students—just professors! Certainly they don't come to secretaries for secretaries have to attend the business while the one who considers himself to be "topbanana" gets the sabbatical! Any of you secretaries who work for professors and scientists ever notice this strange phenomenon?

We have a rather amusing time of studying "counting" while Dharma says the "book" says that God created the world in Six days and then always had the Seventh day OFF. I say, the *bible* was greatly tampered and don't count on it being as written—especially about God taking the seventh day OFF. God never gets a break and, therefore, it would seem that neither do God's people! Besides, mankind can't even seem to come to a real unanimous decision as to just WHICH DAY is the Sabbath, much the less a year off for behavior meriting a sabbatical leave.

JOHN COLEMAN QUESTIONED

A correspondent just wrote a note asking "me" why John Coleman, in his newsletter, expected Dole to choose Baker III to run as vice president but it didn't come to pass?

Baker III was well up on Dole's "short list" of desired running mates but something happened on the way to the forum—WE GOT IN THE WAY. James Baker III was to his eyes and PRESENT at the last meetings of Bush, et al., with Russell Herman trying to get Russell to sign over the Gold Certificate and contracts of which we write and speak.

However, never mind this turn of events, but Baker didn't rule out his own run for the PRESI-

DENCY; also never mind the fact that it is late in the game.

We still haven't heard the last of it and note that Coleman also shared the WHY as to James Baker III.

There is no match for Baker as being an insider of the Bush Administration and he would be about the only one with the ability to *know what to do to further the New World Order plans for takeover*. He is a totally devoted servant of Queen Elizabeth II; he is a defender of the Gulf War and *a stalwart soldier of the Committee of 300. As late as July (1996) James Baker III had not ruled out a run for the White House and has never actually said he wouldn't make a play for it, just prior to elections, if top people already in the race are taken-out.* Never mind the rules, readers, the top dogs don't run on regulations and rules, and that is the FIRST lesson you non-important to those dogs have to know.

The next observation is that he would have no "organization" to mange his campaign and he would not have campaign funds. Do you actually think the "chosen gods" need "campaign" funds? What is far more important is that he would have the **full blessing of the Committee of 300, Mrs. Pamela Harriman (REMEMBER BARBARA BUSH'S LINEAGE) and Rockefellers**. Believe me, in this world of POWER you don't need more than this for success in whatever you are doing.

What has now happened is that the "big dogs" have simply MERGED the two parties into ONE PARTY and even YOU can't tell the difference.

Remember something as you try to fit these puzzle pieces together: BILL CLINTON DID NOT KNOW OF THE IRAQ BOMBING UNTIL **AFTER THE BOMBING!** He is nothing but a play-thing with so much blackmail material against him as to render him eligible for the death-ray.

Dole is one of the most nasty and vindictive creatures ever to grace your screens. He is a tool of every BIG, BIG BAD WOLF CORPORATION on the globe!

He is so treacherous that we have had to totally drop any further writing on the topic of "Dole". Further, we cannot apologize enough for reference to John Coleman on that which we already published. I go further, in fact, in needing to tell you readers and our own editorial staff that Coleman did not actually offer the information—only the source—but that is enough to get anyone killed for simply having the information.

Brave and heroic men must also have intelligence enough to not push the river. So, if those other "insiders" or "outsiders" wish something more run in *CONTACT*, just let us know. Otherwise, we will drop the issue even though it means a REAL LOSS to our readers. We thought we had it covered, but obviously we didn't, and Coleman was given credit for the article in spite of the fact that he told us he was NOT the author and asked that his name not be utilized. We can only apologize profusely for our own inter-lack of communications. The communications were made appropriately but the ball got dropped at top-level Editorial decision-makers.

I can only offer to John that Rick Martin gave his word for privacy and Rick fulfilled his commit-

ment and there was no one more shocked or incensed at the references made regarding that article on "Dole". I personally feel a retraction on page one of *CONTACT* must be made immediately. Coleman is always on the line enough for that which he does do and write—let us not continue to have him plagued by more and more problems when he is not responsible. [*Editor's note: I (E.Y.) must take the responsibility for John Coleman's name appearing on our Front Page story for 9/24/* 96 issue of CONTACT. Fortunately, for all concerned, Commander Hatonn has graciously explained the situation and circumstances in his words both above and below this note.]

I do commit to John that henceforth we will not print anything until after he has utilized the information in his own newsletter, *WIR*. This will prevent us blundering. It not only *seemed* valuable TIMEWISE in urgent and immediate focus and we simply were not careful enough to properly clear the information resource. Certainly, Sir, we will not divulge the source in reality—frankly, one major reason is because we don't know it. Sometimes, readers, THAT is the only way to go what you don't know in these intrigues is your only security. We do further apologize to John Coleman, however, for it may well be that HE gets no more inside information on the topic, and for a journalist to lose a contact is a real disadvantage.

This does happen from time to time and always there are changes in circumstances which change a situation on a moment's notice. We, for instance, have had to sever interchange with Al Martin because his kitchen heated up to explosion point with that Bush Brigade. Our "wish to know" for "inquiring minds" is NOT REASON ENOUGH TO JEOPARDIZE ANYONE'S LIFE OR LIMB.

I do ask, however, that there be attention given to the many inquiries about the U.S. involvement in Saudi Arabia. Why are there still U.S. soldiers there? It appears that bombing their housing facilities isn't enough to bring them home, so what goes on? Well, for one thing you have a full-blown ignoring of the *CONSTITUTION*. You are not at "war" because Congress declared no "war", so you have the same Big-Dogs at it again, and again, and again.

Dr. Coleman has published an excellent review of this topic in July's issue of *WIR* and we have permission to share it with you.

[QUOTING:]

WHAT ARE OUR ARMED FORCES DOING IN SAUDI ARABIA? <u>A SPECIAL REPORT</u>

The recent tragic loss of life among our servicemen stationed in Saudi Arabia who fell victim to a terrorist bombing of their housing, highlights the need for We, The People to find out exactly what our servicemen and women are doing in Saudi Arabia, so long after the Gulf War (another <u>unconstitutional venture</u>) ended.

On April 5, the United States Navy announced that it had intercepted the <u>20,000th</u> vessel on the high seas, <u>bound for Iraq</u>. This is not a proud moment for the navy, but an ongoing <u>violation</u> of the *Constitution*. Forget for a moment whether it is morally right or wrong for the United States to

be a part of sanctions efforts against this small country. Let us concentrate on the constitutional issues involved: **[H: Grandma does NOT have a corner on unconstitutional issues!]**

1. Intercepting ships on the high seas and boarding them is <u>an act of war</u>. The United States is not at war with Iraq, because **Congress did not pass a Joint Resolution, declaration of war**.

2. The United States Navy is acting under color of a United Nations resolution. Since the United States is NOT a member of the United Nations as to overriding use of their Charter, and is barred by our *Constitution* from putting the laws of any foreign body above the laws of the United States, any and all actions by the United States Navy and/or any of the other two branches of the armed services against Iraq, **are illegal**, and must be halted immediately. **[H: Please note, however, that the U.S. in actuality has NO Air Force for it has long been shifted into and under the control of the United Nations command.]**

It is simple as that. Let us enlarge on the first item, which concerns the fact that no declaration of war was passed by the Congress, therefore, the intercepting and boarding of vessels on the high seas is an act of war, not sanctioned by We, the People. The *Constitution* is very specific about this. Here follows the proper, Constitutional declaration of war against Germany which appeared in the *Congressional Record*, *House*, Page 319, April 1917:

"Whereas the Imperial German Government committed **repeated acts of war against the Government of the people of the United States of America**; therefore be it resolved by the Senate and the House of Representatives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, **that a state of war** between the United States and the Imperial German Government, which has thus been **thrust on the United States is hereby formally declared: and that the President be, and is hereby, authorized and directed to employ the entire naval and military forces against the Imperial German Government; and to bring the conflict to a successful termination all the resources of the country are hereby pledged by the Congress of the United States."** [H: I have **utilized the emphasis.**]

All we need do is substitute "Imperial German Government" with "the Government of Iraq" to see what former President Bush was obliged by law to obtain from the Congress, BEFORE he rushed the American people into the Gulf War. Of course we know that Bush did not get a declaration of war from the Congress. What he got fell far, far short of what the *Constitution* mandates. The word "declared" as used in the above context was a **formal notice** to the American people that **they were at war with Germany**. The real declaration of war came when the Congress AUTHO-RIZED the President to proceed against the enemy, the Imperial German Government.

THE GULF WAR

In the case of the Gulf War the following steps SHOULD HAVE BEEN TAKEN: [H: We won't even yet speak of the new "war" from the Clintonista Secret Controllers.]

The House and Senate should have first separately passed a resolution declaring that a state of

belligerency was in existence between the United States and Iraq.

Then, BOTH the House AND Senate [*each*] should have passed a resolution that the United States was engaged in a **public war with Iraq**. A public war means that every man, woman and child in the United States is engaged in war with every man, woman and child in Iraq.

Then, the House and Senate should have passed a **Joint Resolution**, a declaration of war, in which resolution the President would have received his authority to use all three branches of the armed forces in a war against Iraq.

ONLY when these steps were completed would Bush have had the CONSTITUTIONAL AU-THORITY to go to war against Iraq, using all three branches of the armed forces. In the absence of the foregoing steps having been taken and a proper Joint Resolution declaration of war, Bush had **no constitutional right to wage war on Iraq**, and I repeat, **he should have been IMPEACHED and TRIED FOR TREASON**. The continued presence of our armed forces engaged in acts of war against Iraq is <u>unconstitutional</u> and must be terminated forthwith. [H: Ah, but then there would be no "state of emergency" in that arena and there could be no bombings as just happened, nor could there be blockades, etc., against such a country as Iraq. YOUARE A SLAVE-STATE, U.S. AND THE AMERICAS!

NOW IS GOING TO COME ONE OF THE MOST RIGHT AND YET HUMOROUS DE-MANDS YET PRINTED IN THE MATTER AND I THINK YOU WILL SEE WHY, AS YOU CONSIDER THE ACTIONS PROBABLE IN ANY EVENT OF THIS NATURE.]

To the American Bar Association, the Supreme Court, the House and Senate, the Joint Chiefs of Staff and the President, *WIR* says: "DO YOUR CONSTITUTIONAL DUTY AND RECALL OUR ARMED FORCES FROM THE GULF, IMMEDIATELY."

[H: Since THESE are the very parties guilty of allowing such miscarriage of constitutional LAW, it is surely unlikely that they will act otherwise—NOW.]

In his vendetta against Iraq for and on behalf of the British Crown and British Petroleum, Bush violated the *United States Constitution* "umpteen" times. The only authority Bush had at the time of the Gulf War was to use ONE, AND ONLY ONE, branch of the services against Iraq, for a limited period. If within 60 days of that action, Congress had not passed a declaration of war, then Bush was LEGALLY OBLIGED to withdraw the ONE BRANCH of the services engaged in action, and bring the personnel home. Yet, in violation and defilement of the *Constitution*, ALL THREE BRANCHES of the armed forces were sent to WAR against Iraq. This is tantamount to TREASON, and Bush should have been impeached and tried for treason.

CLINTON'S OBLIGATION UNDER THE CONSTITUTION

[H: Again, not even considering the recent bombings and attacks against Iraq we continue:]

Clinton is in violation of the *Constitution of the United States* by FAILING to order ALL THREE BRANCHES of our armed forces to return to the United States immediately. He has failed in his duty to uphold the laws of the United States, and our armed forces are still in Saudi Arabia and in the Gulf, waging war against the nation of Iraq without the necessary and proper congressional declaration of war. As long as this is allowed to continue, THE UNITED STATES IS A LAWLESS NATION. [H: This, in turn, can only mean that the United States is not THE (u)nited States of America you think you recognize! Next you are going to find a fact to be true that is going to blow your UNKNOWING MINDS—the U.S. is NOT a member of the United Nations. Remember that you have TWO U.S.A.s AND ACTUALLY—NEITHER IS REALLY A MEMBER OF THE UNITED NATIONS!]

"Oh well, our armed forces are acting on United Nations resolutions, so they are in compliance with U.S. law," say some. WRONG, 100 PERCENT WRONG. The United States is **not now, nor has it ever been, a member of the United Nations**.

ABOUT THAT U.S. AND U.N. MEMBERSHIP

In the first instance the United Nations treaty WAS IMPROPERLY RATIFIED. On page 2063-2065 *Congressional Record, House*, Feb. 22, 1900, is found the following: "A treaty IS NOT SUPERIOR to the *Constitution*." Previously, in Sept. 1854, the point was squarely made in diplomatic exchanges between the United States ambassador in France and then Secretary of State Marcy: "The *Constitution* is to prevail over a treaty where the provisions of one conflict with the other..."

U.S. foreign policy is NOT the purview of the United Nations but that of We, the People of the **sovereign United States.** Consult *Vattels Law of Nations* on this point and become convinced. Supposed membership of the United Nations by the United States would particularly violate Article 5 of the *Constution of the United States*. If we had LAWFULLY joined the United Nations, a Constitutional AMENDMENT to this effect **would have been passed by CONGRESS**, and **ratified by ALL of the States**. This was and has NEVER BEEN DONE. On pages 296-2920 of the *Congressional Record, Senate*, July 21, 1921, we find it clearly stated that the United States could not join the League of Nations WITHOUT a Constitutional amendment having been passed by the Congress and ratified by all of the States.

[H: Are you beginning to get just an inkling of insight as to the importance of the *Constitution* being brought back as the LAW OF YOUR LAND? All of these actions of unconstitutional nature are NULL AND VOID and totally UNLAWFUL. If, therefore, you bring back, as the LAW, the *Constitution*—you will toss out all of the unconstitutional elements which have destroyed your nation as well as that infamous "FEDERAL" nightmare government.]

THIS APPLIES WITH EQUAL FORCE AND EFFECT TO THE UNITED NATIONS TREATY/ AGREEMENT WITH ANY **OTHER WORLD BODY** THAT WOULD **SEEK TO PLACE ITS LAWS ABOVE THOSE OF THE** *UNITED STATES CONSTITUTION*. The United States MUST STOP the illegal blockade of Iraq. Our forces must return home and **cease acting as the**

police force of those who are coveting the oil riches of Iraq.

Iraq is in a pitiful state as the vicious United Nations embargo enters its fourth year. Food and medicine, although exempt from the embargo, are at their lowest point ever. The whole country is grinding along on cannibalized machines. Lack of spare parts is bringing every sector of the economy to a halt. The Ministry of Health says that 390,000 Iraqi civilians have died as a direct result of the embargo. [H: Does this make you proud of yourself as a HUMANITARIAN COUNTRY? AND NOW, YOU HAVE HAD YOUR CIA SPEND BILLIONS OF DOLLARS JUST TRY-ING TO ASSASSINATE SADDAM. THIS IS SO BLATANT AS TO CAUSE YOU-THE-U.S. TO SHIP OUT HUNDREDS AND HUNDREDS OF KURDS WHO WORKED WITH YOU—TO GUAM, AND NOW ON TO IMMIGRATION (UNLAWFUL) TO THE U.S. MAINLAND. YOU STOP HELPING YOUR SOUTHERN VISITORS WHILE YOU BRING IN THOSE WHO ACTUALLY PARTICIPATED IN UNLAWFUL ACTIONS AND INTENT IN GOV-ERNMENT BLACK OPERATIONS.] This figure was verified by a group of Canadian doctors who are striving to help the victims of United States and United Nations barbarity.

On April 14, 1994, two <u>United States F-15</u> fighter planes SHOT DOWN TWO UNITED STATES HELICOPTERS, causing the deaths of 26 people. The helicopters were mistakenly identified as belonging to Iraq. The whole tragedy could have been avoided if our President and Congress had simply OBEYED the *Constitution* they swore to uphold. As explained above, the armed forces of the United States have NO BUSINESS shooting down ANY planes over Iraq, as the United States is NOT AT WAR with the government of that country. It is time that the Congress was ordered BY WE, THE PEOPLE, TO OBEY THE *CONSTITUTION* AND GET OUR ARMED FORCES OUT OF THE GULF REGION [H: AND OUT OF EVERYBODY ELSE'S BUSINESS!].

[END OF QUOTING]

We certainly have not finished this topic and it is so very important from so many different aspects as to merit calling this PART ONE and allowing us to share the remainder of the article. When this was written, the latest atrocities had not yet been perpetrated by your so-called humanitarian nation. One of these days, unfortunate citizens, the Islamic and other Spiritually-associated nations are going to take control of the circumstances and there will be a holocaust and catastrophe to surpass any you can imagine. You CALL yourselves free and humanitarian—you are NOT. The United States has become the most treacherous AGGRESSOR the world has ever yet known. Face it and perhaps you will feel the SHAME that you have allowed to come upon your God-Blessed country and those of the Blessed Americas.

I think that I shall title this journal, for identification, *SHAME*, because SHAME is what you have come to reflect in every system you have in the controller's network—from the Bar Association of the Judicial system, to the Congress who is bought and paid for, to be UNCONSTITUTIONAL in every aspect. The United Nations is NOT and never was meant to be a humanitarian council of nations. IT WAS SET FORTH TO COMMAND AND CONTROL THE WORLD BY THE ELITE ONE-WORLD GRABBERS AS ESTABLISHED UNDER THE *PROTOCOLS OF ZION*. The only hope you have NOW, is that the top factions will blow each other out as they finalize their power structure. Indeed, I believe that *SHAME* shall be the label for this booklet.

CHAPTER 1

REC #1 HATONN

WED., SEP. 4, 1996 7:58 A.M. YEAR 10, DAY 018

WED., SEP. 4, 1996

SEEING IS BELIEVING (??)

IRAQ LIES

The barrage of questions regarding the U.S. missile attacks on Iraq are quite astounding to me this morning. If you can't see what is taking place we have little hope of survival of your planet.

What are you hearing on the "NEWS"? Certainly NOT the truth except in slippage of information due to missing links of TOTAL control of every media outlet. Even the media is announcing, however, that the failed first missile attack would not be reported "probably for at least six months as to how and why the missiles missed their marks". Then you have the confusion of WHY the attack in the first place. Ah indeed, it is time to remove some of the bindings from Iraq in exchanging oil for food and medicine! So, it slips out, doesn't it—that final little "slippage" that says the whole incident of bombing innocent people is OVER **OIL** FLOW, PIPELINES, BRITISH INTER-ESTS AND COSTS OF OIL ON THE MARKETS.

OIL, AS USUAL

I find that, in spite of full-blown (NOW) knowledge of the lies about the Gulf War and the lack of efficiency of missiles, etc., of the U.S., while the reports were telling you that they were almost 100% accurate, is a bit amusing. They are now feeding you a story one minute about the UP-GRADING and now-far-superior accuracy of the very Cruise Missiles as under use NOW—while they are also telling you that out of 27 strategic and surgically accurate missiles—most did not hit their targets well enough to be called accurate and "a second 'mop up' flailing was required and possibly even a third or fourth!" And, you ask ME what the problems are? I ask YOU—where are your brains? You will march off to the voting docks and what will you gain? Surely you will gain—the final disaster for your nation while you pop balloons and swizzle champagne and sing stupid political songs in silly hats and ritual wigglings.

There was a REPORTED incursion of Saddam's troops into Kurdisland, but was there? When the media got there, there was NO SIGN OF IRAQI ANYTHING! So, arbitrarily, FOR ISRAEL-BRITISH pockets, the U.S. has presented itself as the EVIL EMPIRE TO END ALL EVIL EM-PIRES! And yes indeed, I DO CONCUR with that conclusion. I find myself wondering WHY God wishes to help America when the citizens CHEER such atrocity of aggressions. YOU IN THE U.S. ARE NOT THE INNOCENT PLACE OF FREEDOM AND FREE PEOPLE—YOU ARE NOW THE EVIL EMPIRE! YOU ARE THE KHAZARIAN ZIONIST (JEWS WHO CALL THEM-

SELVES JEW BUT ARE NOT) STOLEN HOMELAND!

No, I see nothing NEW upon which to contemplate—it is all there in the secrets, the non-news, the controlled media propaganda to make you somehow look GOOD in the face of total human violations of decency. YOU HAVE BECOME THE EVIL EMPIRE, AMERICA, AND YOU SHOULD HANG YOUR HEADS IN **SHAME**!

HURRICANES AND OTHER DISTRACTIONS

Now what will happen? Well, for one thing, the distraction is already afoot—Hurricane Fran is bearing down on your East Coast. I would suggest that since the Russians did not concur with your actions in Iraq and since they CAN and DO control weather patterns—that you may well be in for a blasting to beat most national DISASTERS, right away now. "They" are also talking about earthquakes in strategic places—like the New Madrid split—and of course, the BIG ONE in California. The U.S. WILL BE PUNISHED FOR YOUR TRANSGRESSIONS—AND NO, IT WON'T BE FROM GOD OR HOSTS—IT WILL BE FROM FELLOW-WORLD CITIZENS. You have called the Russians barbarians? You dwarf anything the Russians have EVER DONE—for in the "Communist" arena—it is again, the Zionist One Worlders—NOT RUSSIANS who insipidly infect the nations and the world. PLEASE GO BACK TO YESTERDAY AND READ ABOUT YOUR CIVIL WAR!

By the way, as you read that message again I suggest you consider the circumstances of such as the paper, *CONTACT*! *CONTACT* was recognized as The *Phoenix LIBERATOR* prior to *CONTACT*. Why might that be? Because it was/is the same ongoing basis of information flow intent—actually by the same entities. The *Liberator* of Civil War times did not JUST argue and reveal facts about slavery—but DID IN FACT, TELL AMERICA EXACTLY WHAT THE WAR WAS ABOUT AND *WHO WAS BEHIND IT—RIGHT TO THE BANKSTERS AND CIRCUMSTANCES, PROM-ISES TO ROTHSCHILDS, ETC.* It IS a small world, after all!

Since this discussion seems to hide all other topics such as "astrology" of which I wanted to share, we will offer, again, the manuscript of an interview with a Jewish administrative assistant to one of your nation's ranking senators, *The Rosenthal INTERVIEW!* (19<u>78</u>) By the way, Rosenthal was murdered in response for his stupid revelations!

LOCAL MISINFORMATION

Yesterday it was overheard from visitors from out-of-State that Dr. Ed Young had reported from MY discussions with guest visitors—that I had said "It is done! We are now finished." Misunderstanding? Well, I would suppose for I doubt it would be a deliberate misrepresentation. WE WERE SPEAKING TO WALLY GENTLEMEN REGARDING MAKING A MOVIE AND POS-SIBLE FINANCING! How "that" could be construed as "We are finished" remains beyond my scope of understanding. The point I make is that the project funding is nearing conclusion, has been confirmed and we now need to make arrangements for Gentleman's recovery from recent quadruple bypass heart surgery, etc. This man DIED during this process and we all but lost him again afterwards as he "gave up" the struggle briefly. I don't even know why outsiders would even be invited in to discuss private business matters but that is not my business—Dr. Young is Editor of the paper and his choices are his business. This does not, however, make it easy for me to then share with anyone the wondrous growth and expectations of our achievements and shall, therefore, no longer offer such sharing. I look around and find no obvious change in either financial disciplines of lack-of OR any signs of our task being "finished"—financially or otherwise, but especially OTHERWISE as the U.S. STARTS A WORLD WAR!

I should perhaps defend Dr. Young from such distraction but I feel he can adequately defend himself. Dr. Young is Editor of *CONTACT*, yes—BUT, remember something, readers, Dr. Young has several doctorates from very prestigious universities and more impressive work-places. He works his OWN schedules and is, in fact, RARELY even seen at the paper prior to afternoon on ANY day. He participates in almost nothing of social activities and in fact is only present at given meetings off and on due to his preference to getting his job done effectively. This is often very disconcerting to others involved, including myself—BUT WE DO WHAT WE NEED TO DO ANYWAY WE CAN ACCOMPLISH SUCH OVERWHELMING TASKS.

None in this place have any connection at all to these visitors save Dr. Young so it is hard to imagine that such misinterpretations can occur. Commander Soltec becomes a focus at great disadvantage when these things happen for these are singularly "his" responsibility as to "HIS" information flow. So, if there is any misunderstanding, Team, WE ARE NOT FINISHED WITH ANY-THING—YET! ANYONE WISHING TO FINISH IT WITHOUT INTERRUPTION WITH OUR ONGOING WORK IS WELCOME TO THE JOB—BUT NOT ON OUR BACKS OR AFTER THE FACT!

In addition we were asked to not share the visitor's "visit" and yet the first minute possible they are in the midst of activities sharing this particular information? Why are they here? R&R, I'm told. Well, we are NOT in R&R mode so please forgive our shortness of interest in entertainment mode. We are struggling for the very survival of my secretary and everything attached. Surely there is some error somewhere in the reporting? No indeed, I DO NOT find it amusing.

And, no I don't know why these people did not come while others visited and planned activities were being experienced. It is none of my business but we must now be about our duties.

AS WE NOW RE-PRESENT THE ROSENTHAL INTERVIEW PLEASE READ IT, SEE IT, HEAR IT AND THEN PERHAPS YOU WILL SEE WHAT HAS TAKEN PLACE AS THE U.S. BE-COMES THE EVIL BLACK-SHEEP OF THE PLANET.

[QUOTING:]

THE HIDDEN TYRANNY

(Harold Wallace Rosenthal Interview, 1978)

<u>THE ISSUE THAT DWARFS ALL OTHER ISSUES</u> (This is the most sensational manuscript of its kind.)

by Walter White

In a highly confidential interview with a Jewish administrative assistant to one of this nation's ranking senators, he said, "It is a marvel that the American people do not rise up and drive every Jew out of this country."

The Jew, Mr. Harold Wallace Rosenthal, made this statement after admitting Jewish dominance in all significant national programs. He said, "We Jews continue to be amazed with the ease by which Christian Americans have fallen into our hands. While the naive Americans wait for Khrushchev to bury them, we have taught them to submit to our every demand."

Asked how a nation could be captured without their knowing it, Mr. Rosenthal attributed this victory to **absolute control of the media**. **He boasted of Jewish control of ALL NEWS**. Any newspaper which refused to acquiesce to controlled news was brought to its knees by withdrawing advertising. Failing in this, the Jews stop the supply of news print and ink. "It's a very simple matter," he stated.

[H: Hey, wait a minute—we are copying this verbatim so don't go off on the "same old kick" attack—YOU had better begin to pay attention! This interview in point was done in the late 1970s—today you are on the fourth day of September, <u>1996</u>! What has changed, except the noose HAS NOW STRANGLED YOU, THE WORLD.]

Asked about men in high political office, Mr. Rosenthal said that no one in the last three decades has achieved any political power without Jewish approval. "Americans have not had a presidential **choice since 1932**. Roosevelt was our man; every president since Roosevelt has been **our man**."

In a discussion about George Wallace, Mr. Rosenthal smiled and suggested that we note where Wallace stands today.

When the U.S. foreign policy was mentioned, the bedroom confidence of the interview was all but set aside. With disdain and mockery he sneered at the American stupidity in failing to **see through the entire scope of Kissinger's foreign policy**. "*It is Zionist-Communist policy from beginning to end. Yet the citizens think this Jewish policy will benefit America.*" He cited "detente" and Angola as examples of Jewish diplomacy. The credulous nature of Americans drew only contempt from him.

The interview continued on an almost omniscient plane. "We Jews have put issue upon issue to the American people. Then we promote both sides of the issue as confusion reigns. With their eyes fixed on the issues, they fail to see who is behind every scene. We Jews toy with the American public as a cat toys with a mouse."

As the conversation went on into the late hours, one could sense that perhaps America deserves the reign of terror being planned for her. The Jewish mind pits every ethnic group against the other. "The blood of the masses will flow as we wait for our day of world victory," Mr. Rosenthal said coldly.

For hours after this incredible discussion, a sense of inadequacy prevailed. Is it possible that another group of "human beings" could be so treacherous in spirit, so evil in intent? Yet, the words heard and the evidence at hand are real. Is it possible that the American people can remain docile, even while their life's blood is being drained from them? It seems so.

WHAT DOES ALL THIS SAY TO US?

Since what you have just read plus the lengthy interview that followed, Mr. Harold Wallace Rosenthal, age **29**, the administrative assistant to Senator Jacob K. Javits of New York was **killed** in an alleged sky-jacking attempt on an Israeli airliner in Istanbul, Turkey, August **12**, **1976**.

[H: Oh yes, and by the way: THE MODE OF OPERATION OF THESE ISRAELI COUN-TERFEITS IS TO PERPETRATE ATROCITIES WHILE SETTING-UP THE BLAME ON THEIR ENEMIES, THE CHRISTIANS AND ARABS! IT ALWAYS HAPPENS FOR THERE IS NO CONSIDERATION FOR THEIR OWN KIND—ONLY WORLD DOMINATION. THIS TYPE OF SELF-AFFLICTION IS FOUND IN EVERY KNOWN INCIDENT FOR THE PAST MANY CENTURIES. THESE ARE NOT "JEWISH"-LINEAGED PEOPLE— THESE ARE EVIL SERVANTS IN FULL BLOOM. YOU ARE THE FOOLED AND THE FOOLS!]

It would appear that Mr. Rosenthal might have "talked too freely" because although four people were killed and some 30 injured during the sky-jacking attempt, Rosenthal was **not killed by a random bullet as were the others.** From reports secured at the time, it seems amazing and strange that of all the people involved in this incident **Mr. Rosenthal should have been fatally wounded.** Meanwhile, I, Walter White, who conducted this confidential interview, can now state after much investigation, expense and travel, that Harold Rosenthal was undoubtedly murdered at the Istanbul Airport, in what was to APPEAR as a hijacking—probably **by his own people**.

We had no desire to hurt anyone and especially members of the Rosenthal family who had suffered enough in this tragedy. We corresponded with his mother and father in Philadelphia and his brother Mark David Rosenthal who is attending college in Northern California. In fact, it was he who advised me that Harold's friends in Washington had set up a memorial fund in Harold W. Rosenthal's name. He sent us a copy of "The Harold W. Rosenthal Fellowship in International Relations" American Jewish Committee, Washington Chapter, 818 - 18th Street, N. W. Washington, D.C. 20006. It lists some of the "who's-who" and the honorary Co-Chairmen are Vice President Walter F. Mondale and Senator Jacob K. Javits. **[H: Anybody else sick yet? Do you not see how "they" work in the aftermath of their OWN atrocities from airliner crashes to wipe-out of fellow politicians and co-workers? They murder and then eulogize, build foundations, etc., and weep crocks of B.S. tears while they wear their beanie bonnets and run for re-election. Well, perhaps Clinton has no OTHER CHOICES??? But what of Dole, etc? The facts are the OTHERS are caught in just about as big a black-mail disadvantage. You have become deathly sick citizens of a desperately sick world and most of you don't even know you are terminally ill.]**

Out of respect, we decided to wait until a year had passed since the death of Harold Wallace Rosenthal so we delayed publishing everything he gave us on that memorable day and evening. And as stated before, the interview was lengthy—as he seemed to enjoy pouring out this information—and at times it was broken—and went on into the evening.

This writer and editor is not easily shocked but as this egotist Harold W. Rosenthal raved on and on I found so much of what he said actually **horrifying**—the actual betrayal of which he admittedly was a part—and he appeared to gloat over the apparent success of a Jewish World Conspiracy. This, mind you, comes from an "administrative assistant" to one of our ranking Senators, Jacob K. Javits of New York.

What you are about to read should act as a WARNING to all non-Jews throughout the world. It hopefully should open the eyes of many who knew him in Washington government circles.

It becomes indeed obvious that what he discloses is not fiction. It is not imagination! He was not pretending—as he spoke with knowledge and intelligence. Many things have been said and written about the one World Jewish Conspiracy but never has it been described so openly. It staggers the imagination. Their plans are shocking and many will be astonished at the contents of this document. NOTHING like it has ever been told before.

We prefer not to elaborate. You be the judge.

Looking back to the time of this interview and having had time to analyze Harold Rosenthal's candidness, we are compelled to think of him as a conceited, boastful yet very knowledgeable person. I would classify him as an egotist and an egoist. At times his cruelty surfaced with a venom, especially as he describes the stupid Christians or "goys" as he so often referred to "us". This surprised me because the word "goy" is not in our language and he must have known this. His mind was thoroughly immersed in the one-world plan of world Jewry. With arrogance, he boasted that the Jew's conquest of the world was **almost complete—thanks to Christians' stupidity.**

When asked if he was a Zionist, Mr. R. replied:

"That's a hell of a question! At the foundation of the issue is the traditional Zionist concept of aliyah, a Hebrew term meaning the 'in gathering' or return of Diaspora (dispersed Jews) Jews to the Palestine homeland. Ever since 1948 and the creation of the State of Israel, aliyah has become a basic imperative of Israeli government policy."

What is aliyah? Will you please spell it for me? He did so and we inquired as to the realistic meaning of aliyah. Mr. R. said:

"It is a permanent physical migration to Palestine, not just a visit."

We asked, what is Zionism? I've heard Jews define it as anything from permanent migration to financial and spiritual support of Israel from around the world. Mr. R. replied:

"Our first leader, former Prime Minister David Ben-Gurion, said that Zionism without a 'return to Zion' is phony. Not many American Jews migrate permanently to Israel. Some say that all Jews, by definition, are Zionists. Others say that a Jew is not a Zionist unless he's a member who pays dues to an actively Zionist organization. Definitions have been tossed everywhere since the Jewish homeland became a reality."

Millions of tax-exempt American dollars are sent to Israel yearly and we true Americans do not like this. Mr. R. replied:

"The naive politicians in Washington are gullible. Most of them are not too bright so the powerful Jewish lobbyists influenced this practice years ago and there is no one strong enough to stop it. Some of that money is even returned to the United States and spent on Zionist propaganda efforts, much of it through the B'nai B'rith and the Conference of Jewish Organizations and the World Jewish Congress. The Jewish Agency is a funding arm—a sort of body of B'nai B'rith officials. There is nothing wrong with sending American dollars to Israel tax-free so long as we are smart enough to get away with it. Let's reverse this conversation for a minute. You made it clear and quite vociferously, that you don't like Jews. Why do you hate us?" [*What an amazing question following/imbedded in his other comments.*]

Mr. Rosenthal, I do not hate anybody. I said I hate what the Jews are doing to us and especially as it relates to any and everything related to Christianity. I hate their deceit, trickery, cunning, and their detestable dishonesty. Does that make me anti-semitic? If it does then I am anti-semitic!!

"Anti-Semitism does not signify opposition to Semitism. There is no such thing. It is an expression we Jews use effectively as a smearword—used to brand as a bigot like you guys— anyone who brings criticism against Jews. We use it against hate-mongers."

[H: It is certainly interesting to note that "out of the blue" Mr. Steven Horn against the Ekkers asked Doris "are you anti-Semitic?" Do you still think it is somehow just a battle of a "no-sale" item? He, further, presents writings such as THIS ONE as her opinion on Semitism—to the courts as if somehow being a writer makes her blind. People of the world—you are in serious, serious trouble.]

It was made clear that I despised the Jews' corruptive influence on our Christian culture—and on our properly Christ-oriented American way of life, to which Mr. R. said:

"During Christ's time, the Jews were seeking a material and earthly kingdom but Christ offered the Jews a spiritual kingdom. This, they couldn't buy, so they rejected Jesus Christ and had him crucified."

What do you mean—had him crucified? Doesn't history prove that the Jews crucified Jesus Christ? To which he answered:

"Yes, I guess they did. I don't beat around the bush—but 2,000 years ago your people would have done the same thing to a man who mistreated them as Christ did the Jews."

You speak of Jesus Christ as merely a man.

"That's all he was—a man who walked on the Earth like any other man and this myth about Christ rising from the dead and returning to Earth to visit with his disciples is a bunch of crap. The Jews who drove the Arabs out of Palestine did so to disprove Christ's mission for a spiritual kingdom. You see, instead of a leader who would make an empire for the Jews, your kind of people gave the Jews a peaceful preacher called Christ who instead of an eye-for-an-eye turns the other cheek. Rubbish! We are building and, in fact, **have built an earthly empire without your kind and your disappointing Messiah.**"

I can see that it is you and your kind who try to get Christ **out of Christmas**. I feel sorry for you... to which he quickly replied:

"Don't give me that shit. I don't want your pity. I don't need it! Too many Jews do not have the guts to tell you how we live and plan, but I am not intimidated by anyone or anything. I know where I'm going." [Apparently he didn't know how soon.]

When asked why do Jews frequently change their names he said:

"Jews are the most intelligent people in the world so if it benefits them to change their names they do so. That's all there is to it. They mix in your society which is plenty corrupt—SO while the Jews are benefiting themselves the dumb goy doesn't realize that these Jews with non-Jew names are non Jews. I know what you're thinking—about Jews in the government who use non-Jew names. Well, don't be concerned because in the foreseeable future **there will be no Presidential power in the United States. The invisible government is taking strength in that direction.**"

To your knowledge, are the Jews in Russia really persecuted or are they given any kind of freedom? To which he said:

"Most Jews throughout the world—I'd say more than 90%, know what is really happening to our people. We have communication <u>unequalled anywhere</u>. It is only the jerks, the ignorant and misinformed and degenerates who can find peace in your society—and you bastards hide your sins by donning sheep's clothing. You are the hypocrites—not the Jews, as you say and write about. To answer your question—in Russia, there are two distinct governments—one visible and the other invisible. The visible is made UP of different nationalities, whereas the invisible is composed of ALL JEWS. THE POWERFUL SOVIET SECRET POLICE TAKES ITS ORDERS FROM THE INVISIBLE GOVERNMENT. There are about six-to-seven-million Communists in Soviet Russia, 50% are Jews and about 50% gentile—but the gentiles are not trusted. The Communist Jews are united and trust each other, while the others spy on one another. About every five or six years the secret Jewish Board calls for the purge of the Party and many are liquidated.

When asked "why"? he said:

"Because they begin to understand too much the Jewish secret of government. Russian Communists have a Secret Group Order which consists of Jews only. They rule over everything pertaining to the visible government. It was this powerful organization that was responsible for the secret removal of the center of Communism to Tel Aviv from where all instructions now originate."

Does our government and the United Nations have knowledge of this? He replied:

"The United Nations is nothing but a trap-door to the Red World's immense concentration camp. We pretty much control the U.N."

When asked why the Communists destroy the middle class or educated and their entire families when they invade a country Mr. R. replied:

"It is an established rule to destroy all members of pre-existing government, their families and relatives, but never Jews. <u>They destroy all members of the police, state police, army officers</u> <u>and their families</u> but never Jews. You see, we know when a government begins to search for the Communists within its borders—they are really attempting to uncover Jews in their area. We're not fooled! The invisible rulers in the Communist countries have a world control over the propaganda and the governments in free countries. We control every media of expression including newspapers, magazines, radio and television. EVEN YOUR MUSIC! We censor the songs released for publication long before they reach the publishers. <u>Before long we will have COM-PLETE CONTROL OF YOUR THINKING</u>"

The way you boast, if this is true, it is frightening to think about our future, and that of Christianity, to which Mr. R. said:

"THERE WILL BE A FORCED CLASS WARFARE HERE IN THE UNITED STATES AND MANY WILL BE LIQUIDATED. YOU WILL UNQUESTIONABLY BE AMONG THEM. THE JEWS WILL NOT BE HARMED. I'M NOT BOASTING! I'M GIVING YOU THE FACTS! AND IT IS TOO LATE FOR YOUR CHRISTIAN FOLLOWERS TO PUT UP A DEFENSE. THAT TIME IS LONG PAST. LONG, LONG AGO WE HAD TO BECOME THE AGGRES-SORS!! THAT IS UNDOUBTEDLY ONE OF OUR GREAT PURPOSES IN LIFE. WE ARE THE AGGRESSORS!! BECAUSE YOU STOLE YOUR PRETENDED RELIGIOUS BELIEFS FROM OUR TALMUD."

After reminding him that we thought he was intelligent but now realize that he doesn't know what he was talking about he replied:

"Judaism is the <u>unequalled</u> culture, with nothing, nothing anywhere in the world to compare with it. Your so-called Christianity is an out-growth of Judaism. The cultural and intellectual influence of Judaism is felt throughout the entire world—yes, throughout civilization."

Asked whether he thought we faced a problem eventually with the Blacks because of their startling population increase he said that the Blacks are helping to serve "our purpose" which might mean several things.

We discussed the Black "invasion" of city, county and state jobs and their prominence now in television. Also how ridiculous it is for the Blacks to become converted to Jews—like Sammy Davis for instance. Mr. R. replied:

"That doesn't mean anything. We know that a Black cannot become a Jew and that Sammy Davis is still Black. It may have been to his advantage to become converted. In reality he still remains a *nigger* and not a Jew."

I told him of my in-depth study of the Jews and that there were few who have done more research on world Jewry than have I, and about my unpleasant discoveries, reminding Mr. R. that there is no morality among the Jews, it would seem. He replied:

"MONEY IS MORE IMPORTANT THAN MORALITY. WE CAN ACCOMPLISH ANY-THING WITH MONEY. OUR PEOPLE ARE PROVING THAT IN ISRAEL WHERE ITS STRENGTH AGAINST ATTACK IS ITS PERMANENT STATE OF WAR READINESS. IS-RAEL CAN NOW WIN IN ANY ENCOUNTER. THE KIBBUTZ-RAISED INTELLECTUAL ELEMENTS ARE GOING TO BUILD THAT SMALL COUNTRY INTO A MID-EAST WON-DERLAND. IT WILL ALSO EVENTUALLY BE THE BASE FOR WORLD GOVERNMENT HEADQUARTERS."

We discussed the tragedy of Watergate and corruption at all levels of government and suggested that government representatives practice more openness and candor in dealing with the people. Mr. R. said:

"What good would it do? What the hell does the public know about the running of government? The great majority are asses—horses' asses!!"

May we quote you on that?

"I don't care what you do, as I said, few have the guts to speak out. We would all have better understanding between each other—Jews and gentiles, if we spoke out more openly. Your people don't have guts. We establish your thinking, we even place within you a 'guilt complex' making you afraid to criticize Jewry, openly."

In the quietness of this enlightening conversation it became clear that the understanding poured forth did not come from a novice. Mr. Rosenthal was asked how Jews gain acceptance so easily among other races. His answer was long and thorough.

"At a very early date, urged on by the desire to make our way in the world, Jews began to look for a means whereby we might distract all attention from the racial aspect. What could be more effective, and at the same time more above suspicion, than to borrow and utilize the idea of a religious community? We've been forced to borrow this idea from the Aryans. We Jews never possessed any religious institution which developed out of our own consciousness, for we lack any kind of idealism. This means that a belief in life beyond this terrestrial existence is foreign to us. As a matter of fact, the *Talmud* does not lay down principles with which to prepare the individual for a life to come, but furnishes only rules for a sumptuous life in this world. It is a collection of instructions for maintaining the Jewish race and regulating intercourses between us and the goy. Our teachings are not concerned with moral problems, but rather with how to 'get'.

"In regard to the moral value of the Jews' religious teaching, there exist quite exhaustive studies which show the kind of religion that we have in a light that makes it look uncanny to the Aryan mind. We are the best example of the kind of product which religious training evolves. Our life is of this world only and our mentality is as foreign to the true spirit of Christianity as our character was to the Founder of this new creed 2,000 years ago. The Founder of Christianity made no secret of his estimation of the Jews *and the fact that he was not one of us*. When he found it necessary he drove us out of the temple of God, because then, as always, we used religion as a means of advancing our commercial interest.

"But at that time, we managed to nail Jesus to the cross for his attitude towards us; whereas, the modern Christians enter into party politics and in order to win elections, they debase themselves by begging for Jewish votes. They even enter into political intrigues with us against the interests of their own nation.

"We can live among other nations and states only as long as we succeed in persuading them that the Jews are not a distinct people, but are the representatives of a religious faith who, therefore, constitute a 'religious community', though this be of a peculiar character. As a matter of fact, this is the greatest of our falsehoods.

"We are obliged to conceal our own particular character and mode of life so that we will be allowed to continue our existence as a parasite among the nations. Our success in this line has gone so far that many believe that the Jews among them are genuine Frenchmen, or Englishmen, or Italians, or Germans who just happen to belong to a religious denomination which is different from that prevailing in these countries. Especially in circles concerned with government, where the officials have only a minimum of historical sense, we are able to impose our infamous deception with comparative ease. Therefore, there is never the slightest suspicion that we Jews form a distinct nation and are not merely the adherents of a 'confession'. Though one glance at the press which we control, ought to furnish sufficient evidence to the contrary, even for those who possess only the smallest degree of intelligence."

When questioned about the ways in which the Jews have gained power, Mr. Rosenthal said:

"OUR POWER HAS BEEN CREATED THROUGH THE MANIPULATION OF THE NA-TIONAL MONETARY SYSTEM. We authored the quotation 'Money is power'. As revealed in our master plan, it was essential for us to establish a private national bank. THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM fitted our plan nicely since it IS OWNED BY US, but the name implies that it is a government institution. From the very outset, our purpose was to confiscate all the gold and silver, replacing them with worthless non-redeemable notes. This we have done!"

Asked about the term "non-redeemable notes", Mr. Rosenthal replied:

"Prior to 1968, [H: Check that date of 1968 because this is the exact time "period" of establishment of such as Peruvian certificates concerning GOLD—i.e., the "Bonus Contract". It was all set up and authorized by these SAME people—check out the names in New York at the time and JUST WHO DID THE TRANSACTIONS!] the gullible goy could take a one dollar Federal Reserve note into any bank in America and redeem it for a dollar which was by law a coin containing 412-1/2 grains of 90 percent silver. Up until 1933, one could have redeemed the same note for a coin of .25-4/5ths grains of 90 percent gold. However, since 1968 the dollar Federal Reserve note is not redeemable. All we do is give the goy more non-redeemable notes, or else copper slugs. But we never give them their gold and silver. Only more paper," he said contemptuously. "We Jews have prospered through the paper gimmick. It's our method through which we take money and give only paper in return." [H: And upon which interest is demanded for the worthless nonredeemable PAPER trash.]

Can you give me an example of this, we asked?

"The examples are numerous, but a few readily apparent are the stocks and bonds market, all forms of insurance and the **fractional reserve system practiced by the Federal Reserve corporation**, not to mention the **billions in gold and silver that we have gained in exchange for paper notes**, **stupidly called 'money'.** Money power was essential in carrying out our master plan of **international conquest through propaganda.**"

Asked how they proposed doing this, he said: "At first, by controlling the banking system we were able to control corporation capital. Through this, we acquired total monopoly of the movie industry, the radio networks and the newly developing television media. The printing industry, newspapers, periodicals and technical journals had **already fallen into our hands**. <u>The richest plum was later to come when we took over the publication of ALL SCHOOL MATERIALS</u>. Through these vehicles we could mold public opinion to suit our own purposes. The people are only stupid *pigs that grunt and squeal the chants we give them*, whether they be truth or lies."

Asked if the Jews felt any threat from the "silent majority", he laughed at the idea, saying: "There is no such thing as the "silent majority" because we control their cry and hue. The only thing that exists is an unthinking majority and unthinking they will remain, as long as their escape from our rigorous service is the opiate of our entertainment industry. By controlling industry, we have become the task masters and the people the slaves. When the pressure of daily toil builds to an explosive degree, we have provided the safety valve of momentary pleasure. The television and movie industries furnish the necessary temporary distraction. These programs are carefully designed to appeal to the sensuous emotions, never to the logical thinking mind. Because of this, the people are programmed to respond according to our dictates, not according to reason. Silent they never are; unthinking they will remain." **[H: Any arguments so far?]**

Continuing his thought of Jewish control over the goy, Mr. R. said: "We have castrated society through fear and intimidation. **Its manhood exists only in combination with a feminine outward appearance**. Being so neutered, the populace has become docile and easily ruled. As all geldings in nature, their thoughts are not involved with the concerns of the future and their posterity, but only with the present toil and the next meal."

It was obvious that the excitement of Mr. Rosenthal was triggered when mention was made of the nation's industry. "We have been successful in dividing society against itself by pitting labor against management. This perhaps has been one of our greatest feats, since in reality it is a triangle, though only two points ever seem to occur. In modern industry there exists capital, which force we represent, at the apex. Both management and labor are on the base of this triangle. They continually stand opposed to each other and their attention is never directed to the head of their problem. Management is forced to raise prices since we are ever increasing the cost of capital. Labor must have increasing wages and management must have higher prices, thus creating the vicious cycle. We are never called to task for our role which is the real reason for inflation, since the conflict between management and labor is so severe that neither has time to observe our activities. It is our increase in the cost of capital that causes the inflation cycle. We do not labor OR manage, and **vet** we receive the profits. Through our money manipulation, the capital that we supply industry costs us nothing. Through our national bank, the Federal Reserve, we extend book credit, which we create from nothing, to all local banks who are member banks. They in turn extend book credit to industry. Thus, we do more than God, for all of our wealth is created from nothing. You look shocked! Don't be! It's true, we actually do more than God. With this supposed capital we bring industry, management and labor into our debt, which debt only increases and is never liquidated. Through this continual increase, we are able to pit management against labor so they will never unite and attack us and usher in a debt-free industrial utopia.

"We are the necessary element since we expend nothing. Management can create its own capital and keep the cream—the profits. Its business would grow and profits increase. Labor would prosper as well, while the price of the product would remain constant, the prosperity of industry, labor and management would continually increase. We Jews glory in the fact that **the stupid goy have never realized that we are the parasites** consuming an increasing portion of production while the producers are continually receiving less and less."

As the hours rolled on in this intense, but cordial, interview, Mr. R. exposed his thoughts concerning religion:

[H: I SUGGEST YOU READ THE NEXT, CITIZENS, AND WEEP! WEEP FOR YOUR SOULS, YOUR PEOPLE, AND YOUR WORLD.]

"Religion, too, must be taught, and through this necessity we have labored. With our control of the text book industry and the news media, we have been able to hold ourselves up as the authorities on religion. Many of our rabbis now hold professorships in supposed Christian theological seminaries. We are amazed by the Christians' stupidity in receiving our teachings and propagating them as their own. Judaism is not only the teaching of the synagogue, but also the doctrine of every "Christian Church" in America. Through our propaganda the Church has become our most avid supporter. This has even given us a special place in society, their believing the lie that we are the "chosen people" and they, gentiles.

"These deluded children of the Church defend us to the point of destroying their own culture. This truth is evident even to the dullard when one views history and sees that all wars have been White fighting White in order that we maintain our control. We controlled England during the Revolutionary War, the North during the Civil War and England and America during World Wars I and II. Through our influence of religion we were able to involve the ignorant White Christians in wars against themselves which always impoverished both sides while we reaped a financial and political harvest. Anytime truth comes forth which exposes us, we simply rally our forces—the ignorant Christians. They attack the crusaders even if they are members of their own families.

"Through religion we have gained complete control of society, government and economics. No law is ever passed except its merits have previously been taught from the pulpits. An example of this is race equality which led to integration and ultimately to **mongrelization**. The gullible clergy in one breath instruct their parishioners that we are a special, chosen people while in another breath proclaim all races are the same. Their inconsistency is never discovered. So we Jews enjoy a special place in society while all other races are reduced to common equality. It is for this reason that we authored the **equality hoax**, thereby reducing all to a **lower level**.

"We have been taught that our current economic practices are benevolent, therefore Christian. These pulpit parrots extol our goodness for loaning them the money to build their temples, never realizing that their own holy Book condemns all **USURY**. They are eager to pay our exorbitant interest rates. They have led society into our control through the same practice. Politically, they hail the blessings of democracy and never understand that through democracy we have gained control of their nation. Their book again teaches a benevolent and despotic form of government in accordance with the laws of that book, while a **democracy is but mob rule** which we control through their Churches, our news media and economic institutions. Their religion is only another channel through which we can direct the power of our propaganda. These religious puppets' stupidity is only exceeded by their cowardice, for they are ruled easily."

Rarely does any man confess the intimacy of his soul as did Mr. Rosenthal. **Hindsight suggest that there was a greater force compelling this man to reveal what has been written here**. The remainder of the interview seems to confirm this.

"Since we do not believe in a life after death, all our efforts are directed to the 'now'. We are not as foolish as you and will never adopt an ideology that is rooted in self-sacrifice. Whereas you will live and die for the benefit of the community, we will live and die **only for our own individual self.** The idea of self-sacrifice is abhorred by Jews. It is abhorrent to me. No cause is worth dying for since death is the end. The only time we unite is to preserve our individual selves. As a group of wolves unite to attack a prey, but then disperse after each is filled, so we Jews unite when peril is pending, not to preserve our community but to save our own skin.

"This attitude permeates our entire being and philosophy. We are not the creators for to create would only benefit another. We are **the 'acquirers' and are interested only in satisfying the 'self'**. To understand our philosophy would be to understand the term 'to get'. We never give but only TAKE. We never labor but enjoy the fruits of others' labor. We do not physically live within any society, but always remain spiritually apart. To work would be to produce and the highest form of that labor would be to create. Your race has always worked for the satisfaction of what it produces. We would never work for anyones' benefit, only for what we can get. We have used this Aryan attitude to achieve our greatest prosperity. You will work for the enjoyment you derive out of producing, while never being concerned about the pay. **We take your productivity** for a paltry

fee and turn it into fortunes.

"Until recently, the pride of workmanship exceeded the quest for high incomes. However, we have been able to enslave society to our own power which is money, by causing them to seek after it. We have converted the people to our philosophy of getting and acquiring so that they will never be satisfied. A dissatisfied people are the pawns in our game of world conquest. Thus, they are always seeking and never able to find satisfaction. The very moment they seek happiness outside themselves, they become our willing servants.

"Your people never realize that we offer them only worthless baubles that can not bring fulfillment. They procure one and consume it and are not filled. We present another. We have provided an infinite number of outward distractions, to the extent that life can not again turn inward to find its definite fulfillment. You have become addicted to our medicine through which we have become your absolute masters.

"On the first and fundamental lie, the purpose of which is to make people believe that we are not a nation but a religion, other lies are subsequently based. Our greatest fear is that this falsehood will be discovered, for we will be stamped out the moment the general public comes into possession of the truth AND ACTS UPON IT. It is becoming apparent that an awakening is occurring even here in America. We had hoped that through our devastation of Christian Germany that any subject dealing with us would be a fearful TABOO. However, there seems to be a resurgence here in the one nation that we so strongly control. We are presently making plans for a rapid exodus. We know that when the LIGHT BEGINS TO DAWN, there will be no stopping it. All efforts on our part will only intensify that light and draw focus upon it.

"We fear that light is coming forth in movements across this land, especially yours. It has amazed us how you have been successful in reaching the people after we closed every door of communication. This, we fear, is a sign of coming pogrom [Webster's Dictionary: *to slaughter or kill*] that will take place in America soon. The American public has realized that we are in control, which is a fatal mistake on our part. THIS NATION COULD NEVER BE THE LAND OF THE FREE AS LONG AS IT IS THE LAND OF THE JEW. This is THE REVELA-TION that will be our undoing.

"The American people have been easily ruled through our propaganda that the pen is mightier than the sword. We virtually get away with murder and all the goy do is to talk about it, which is ineffective since we, the masters of propaganda, **always publish a contradicting account**. If the Aryan would review history and apply those lessons of the past, then the pen will be thrown down in disgust and the sword wielded in the heat of passion. Thus far, we have escaped the sword, when the only reprisal is some periodical of no repute, or some pamphlet with limited circulation. Their pen is no match for ours, but our constant fear is that they may open their eyes and learn that no change was ever brought about with a pen. **History has been written in blood, not with ink**. No letter, editorial or book has ever rallied the people or stopped tyranny. We understand this principle and are continually propagandizing the people to write letters to the President, to Congress and to their local media. We are safe to continually exploit, intimidate and disenfranchise **the White American** as long as they are preoccupied with the **illusion** of educating the masses through printed material. Woe be unto us if they ever see the futility of it, lay down the pen and employ the sword.

"History confirms the fact that the passions of an aroused minority, no matter how small a group, have exerted enough power to topple the greatest empire. The movements that control destiny are not those that rest on the inactive majority; but on the sheer force of an active minority. Will is Power, not numbers, for a strong Will will always rule the masses.

"Again, we are safe as long as our Will is stronger, or the Will of the people is misdirected, scattered and without leadership. We will never be deposed with words, only force!"

The wisdom of Mr. Harold Wallace Rosenthal has been set forth.

[END OF QUOTING]

I would note here the author's comments in excerpting a few paragraphs from his writings on this subject:

"Mr. Rosenthal, a former influential Jew in his own right, prided himself in being a vital part of the admitted control of the media, of their invisible government, no political power is without Jewish approval, the American people have no guts and they sneer at the stupidity, the Jews' power through their money and the money power affording them a 'master plan' for international conquest through propaganda. Let us remember Rosenthal's remarks about an 'unthinking majority', the Jews' treachery of pitting labor against management and that Christ was just another man walking on Earth. That they are admitted parasites who have gained control of our society, government and economics through their religion, also the 'chosen people' myth exploded and the confessed 'big lie' that the Jews are a religion and not a nation. And we must not forget what Mr. R. said about their fear of being discovered FOR WHAT THEY ARE."

So, do you STILL want to dabble around the point of such as the new Gulf debacle? ARE YOU TOTALLY BLIND?

Is it too late to change? That depends on YOU and how and what you want to change. Most seem happy enough being in the grandstand whooping on the players and getting your children KILLED in some foreign intrigue over an oil PIPELINE owned by some criminal Elite. You are already enslaved—BUT, YOUR *CONSTITUTION* HAS ONLY BEEN DUMPED—NOT DESTROYED. What do you WANT TO DO? It doesn't show in the "polls".

IS THIS TRUE, THIS INTERVIEW?

Indeed it is true. Not only was Rosenthal murdered to silence him but he gave this same speech dozens of times so that his egotistical blatherings could not be missed. Yes, he was murdered and so, too, were those who had the information from original notes with witnesses and tapes to back up the verbatim discussions. The man was only spouting off the *Protocols of Zion*, no more or less. It IS the PLAN 2000 and so take note—there are only some 3-1/2 years to "getcha". Since they have already "GOTCHA", they are just playing out the organization plans.

And, NO, it is not my purpose, duty or intent to change anything in your world—save perhaps YOUR MIND. I can't even do that—all I can do is offer you factual truth and you will do whatever you shall, with it.

Before closing, however, I am going to offer a letter written by a man called James Zakoib that I find more than worthy of sizing up, very, very well:

[Received on or about August 25, 1996]

[QUOTING:]

<u>NEW WORLD ORDER</u> TOWER OF BABEL COMPLETE

"And they said, come let us build ourselves a city and a tower whose top will reach into heaven and let us make for ourselves a name." *Gen. 11:4*.

The purpose of the modern U.S. Project has been the same as its Babylonian prototype as it has centralized national government under one supreme power center.

WILL AMERICA MEET HER WATERLOO AT THE GREAT EUPHRATES? WE SHALL SOON SEE!

President Nixon signed Executive Order 11490 on Oct. 28, 1969. This Executive Order carries the title assigning EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS FUNCTIONS to FEDERAL DEPARTMENTS and AGENCIES, ALSO IT AUTHORIZES THE PLANS AND ASSIGNS THE RESPONSIBILI-TIES FOR COMPLETE TAKEOVER BY THE GOVERNMENT OF EVERY FACET OF LIFE IN THE UNITED STATES. Because of these facts that Executive Order 11490 has been labelled A BLUEPRINT FOR TYRANNY. Therefore, the situation in which we find ourselves in is where the President, through the use of Executive Orders or Emergency Powers, could assume dictatorial control of our country at will. [H: That was JUST PROVEN day before yesterday in Iraq. Ah, but did President Clinton make the decisions? No, he only made the public announcement. His foreign agents and advisors made the decisions and acted on them-CLINTON WAS ON VACATION CAMPAIGNING FOR HIS NEXT PUPPET TERM. YOU, U.S.A., STARTED A WAR WITHOUT BENEFIT OF EVEN CONGRESSIONAL INSPECTION MUCH THE LESS PUBLIC NOTICE.] He could do it without consulting Congress and without the need for any further declaration of national emergency, as President Bush did a while back with Iraq and a few other countries in wars of GENOCIDE. The many thousands, who died at Pearl Harbor and the long war in the Pacific, had little knowledge that their sacrifices were arranged to serve a global power scheme.

During the Nixon years, government had daily increased in size and in power. Who can deny it? With Bush head of the C.I.A. under Nixon, he has worked hard for the fruition of the New World Order. That would take place exactly twenty years later with Bush as its Dictator. Who can deny it that more and more government has led to total government, and we are heading in that

direction exactly as many great nations have done before us?

For generations brilliant and ambitious men have been hard at work to establish dominance over the entire globe. A major part of their effort has been directed toward the imposition of tyranny over the United States. As has been shown, the *Blueprint for Tyranny* is already an accomplished fact. It could be implemented at a moment's notice by the man who has been elected and is the chief executive in our land, Bill Clinton. Let us now add our belief that the ultimate goal of this great conspiracy in our land is world rule and the present leadership of the United States is a party to it. Finally, let us draw the obvious conclusion that the imposition on the United States from within, of totalitarian rule, is the last step of any consequence remaining before the conspirator's ultimate goal is achieved.

There are two ways to achieve TOTAL GOVERNMENT here in the United States. The first way is the lightning quick takeover which could be accomplished by ENACTMENT OF THE EXECUTIVE ORDER. The second is the piecemeal acquisition of power by which all elements of the *Blueprint for Tyranny* could be accomplished separately in a manner that would also destroy all will to resist.

It has been said that a conquered enemy must be continually reconquered because he will keep on resisting. A campaign that brings about subversion to such an extent that the victim is induced to beg for his chains will result in a much more secure tyranny.

As this whole drive for power was not exposed and destroyed, has not the day now come when even previously uninformed Americans will realize that all of it has already been accomplished right under their/our noses and that resistance would be folly? There will be no lightning quick seizure of power. None will be needed, for all will have been done in very gradual steps, each of which seemed necessary and reasonable at the time. Now in the end, TOTAL GOVERNMENT WILL BE THE OUTCOME—AND FREEDOM WILL BE GONE.

As Bush's popularity and deeds dwindled it was not by accident that Rhodes Scholar and C.F.R. member Bill Clinton was elected president with only 34 percent of the popular vote. Clinton has surrounded himself with Rhodes scholars that he can count on for support and advice as he unleashes his **NEW COVENANT on the unsuspecting American people**. Whether as an unwitting dupe or conscious participant; we shall soon see that Bill Clinton is also part of a massive and historical conspiracy to establish a WORLD GOVERNMENT.

[END OF QUOTING]

Agree or disagree, you have a big problem here and it would appear that you get closer and closer to that "Waterloo" right at the Euphrates River. A prophesy came forth from a great seer that when there could be dry traversing of the River Euphrates—the Armageddon would be close behind. Well, there is a great dam which now dries-up the Euphrates AT WILL.

Can you ever realize the balance of the WORLD revolves around a puddle of oil, money, and greedmongers?

I suggest you FIND OUT ABOUT THAT SUPERFUND OF BUSH! He established an outrageous manner in which to gain control of the world—economically. That same manner is not in YOUR HANDS and you seem to simply hiccup and belch and pass gas while moving on into your DREAMLAND activities—of what? Doing nothing, mostly. Or, perhaps you wait for me and my team to fix it for you? It won't happen that way. The point you miss is that this "new" invasion of Iraq is but a test of you-the-people, a trial balloon to see what you will tolerate and how you will take such a major usurpation of your *Constitution* and moral fiber. Ah, and look how pleased they must be today to see that you-the-people fall right behind the LIES and hoist up the demons to even greater position and power. Shame, shame—AMERICA.

There is a very BIG error in Mr. Rosenthal's outbursts that the pen is not worthy of a "win". Forget it, Rosenthal—pens set forth TRUTH and it is TRUTH THAT OFFERS FREEDOM, not force nor guns! How much more blood of a species will be spilled before you see and learn?

This has become a very lengthy writing and I apologize to my secretary for not allowing even a break, but, YOU ARE OUT OF TIME, CITIZENS! The glass is empty, awaiting the turning—and who shall turn it? And, except for the willing fingers to type the words, there can be NO "WORD" for there are too few of the Oral Tradition to long bear the only lamp for a darkening world.

Salu, and may you each give serious thought on these matters. Hatonn to clear, please.

CHAPTER 2

REC #1 HATONN

THU., SEP. 12, 1996 8:15 A.M. YEAR 10, DAY 027

THU., SEP. 12, 1996

IN THE BEGINNING GOD SAID ...!??!

What exactly, did God say? Did HE? Or, did some "man" put down his interpretation of God's words, intentions, writings and thoughts? WHAT MAN? WHO WROTE DOWN ALL THESE THOUGHTS OF GOD? Are not Dharma's secretarial skills as good as some ancient stone-carving, memory-sharing scribe for say, Gabriel? How about John? Which, exactly, JOHN was that: where, who, how do you know, why and where—much the less, when? Did some fortune teller or astrologer interpret God's "seeming" thoughts? I am not being flippant; I want you to THINK!

I do not want you to think or act on what Dharma puts to paper for me; I WANT YOU TO *THINK*! *I ask that you study what we present for your learning and receiving and THINKING. There is no "argument" to be had for I demand nothing of you in your dimensional position. The only direct command, or demand, if you will, is on your actions within my team. EVERYTHING else is only YOUR business as to your own responsibility, accepted or otherwise*. I only write for your information which you may take of leave, burn, bury, destroy (except you can NEVER destroy the THOUGHT, once presented), utilize, become informed—whatever is your wish.

A friend sent, a while ago, several very interesting articles and I mentioned one of them as not yet being shared and hoped to get that omission done; so, today is the day for Astrology as we begin to consider where you are in relationship to that which is around you. What difference does it make? EVERY MAN'S OR WOMAN'S OPINIONS AND ACTIONS MAKE A DIFFERENCE.

The person presenting and sharing has marked (underlined) portions of the article. We will notate the emphasis by "bold" typeset. However, there are a couple of places wherein there are massively important statements and perceptions which have gone unnoted at all and, after all is said and done, is this not what the play of life is all about? When you read something—stop "scanning" it until you find juicy parts—KNOW WHAT YOU READ. Get the WHO, HOW, WHAT, WHERE, WHEN AND WHY! Stop coming to me and saying, "I read *something*, *I don't remember where or when but it was important and I'm not sure where it happened and I wish I could remember where it was—it was an earthquake I think but it could have been a tornado or something—but it was BAD! I think it was one of those evangelists but it could have been reported from one of those economy writers…! I know that everybody ought to hear this information, would you print it?" PRINT WHAT?*

The following is interesting; it comes from *PERCEPTIONS*, August/September 1996 and the article is authored by Michele Avanti (of whom we know nothing). It is entitled "Fires & Earth-

quakes Promote Nationalism". I find after reading a bit of the writing that it deals with starsigns, houses in this or that and is basically an astrological statement. It is, however, interesting enough to share with you.

[QUOTING:]

FIRES & EARTHQUAKES PROMOTE NATIONALISM by Michele Avanti

[H: We give appreciation to *Perceptions* magazine (\$15.00 for a yearly subscription {\$20 foreign} and they can be contacted at 11664 National Blvd., No. 314, Los Angeles, CA 90064) for use of this article and to the author, Michele Avanti.]

Autumn's ingress chart for September 22, 1996 [when the Sun enters Libra], which is active through December 21, 1996, is filled with accidents, fires, explosions, earthquakes, volcanic eruptions, changes in the U.S. monetary system, relief funding that unites Americans and a revolution. The last item will begin the cleanup of America's propaganda-directed media and its government and politically controlled court system. The chart has a bearing on the election of the U.S. president, and does not speak well of Bill Clinton's re-election. So, let's take a look by viewing its parts and how it will be activated during its three-month lifespan.

astro chart

This chart screams "catastrophe". Here the word is synonymous with the country and its people, its wealth and grassroots opinions. The chart indicates catastrophes will be abundant and that they may include brutal, violent, aggressive accidents, suicides, death and transformation of America's land and people—especially those who espouse patriotic values. A violent transformation of taxation, interest rates, insurance and social security may take place as a result of an overabundance of any of the following: war, fires, explosions, earthquakes and/or volcanic eruptions. [H: Now this really narrows down the possibilities.]

Additionally, America's abundance is challenged through treaties, immigration, international trade, education, the court system and media's propaganda. This challenge will result in powerful, noticeable events that will have a strong effect on the people of the nation. Long term investments such as land, industry and gold will be affected by the catastrophes indicated here. Events at this time will produce rigid situations that could become resistant to change. The effects will be noticeable and powerful.

The chart also indicates that there are rumors or behind-the-scenes activities not visible at this time. It shows an anger and tension concerning truth in media. During this three-month period the public will actually become angry about propaganda in the media. The populace will struggle with how to clean up the mess: through law or war. This will create an underlying challenge and internal tension in the people of the nation. The overabundance of propaganda will add to the challenge.

This chart also foretells a sudden change or revolution in our monetary system which will strongly affect the American people. There will be a powerful and extremely noticeable event and it will facilitate a transformation through law. IT COMES THROUGH SOME *DOCUMENTS*, *TREATIES* of communication materials. It MAY [**H: But don't count on it.**] be initiated through Congress and will be facilitated by the president or the ruler of the country or through someone in the Supreme Court. This will be a major change that may [**H: COULD!**] AFFECT THE *MON*-*ETARY SYSTEM*, TAXATION, INTEREST RATES OR THE STOCK MARKET. WHATEVER IT IS THERE SEEM TO HAVE BEEN RUMORS ABOUT IT BEFOREHAND AND THE RESULT-ING LEGISLATION WILL PRODUCE SOME TYPE OF RIGID SITUATION WHICH WILL BE DIFFICULT TO CHANGE LATER. [**H: So, we know what it is, where it is, when it was structured, who did it, why they did it, AND HOW IT CAN BE UTILIZED NOW.** *Isn't it, however, interesting to realize that hardly anybody even THINKS about it?*]

This chart also indicates monetary relief from the physical catastrophes. It predicts that, due to some national emergency, the party in power and the party out of power will agree to create some relief funding with low interest rates. This will result in new housing starts and new development loans. This is a very helpful aspect considering the catastrophes cited in this chart—fires, earth-quakes, volcanic eruptions and possible explosions. [H: Now readers, is there anything SO FAR in this writing that YOU couldn't state if you are simply an informed and observant party? Why do you turn to mysticism to hold you captive to someone ELSE's opinions and perceptions?]

Timing is always an important question when looking into the future. In astrology it is answered through the triggering of individual aspects of the chart by planets moving or transiting in the sky. **[H: In factual manifestation it is answered through intelligent THOUGHT and AC-TIONS.]** The indications warn of a catastrophe such as international transportation accidents, traffic fatalities, an epidemic due to war, a public meeting which may involve foreigners where the restaurant may serve contaminated food causing an epidemic. Those are all possible scenarios at this time...

At these times the type of catastrophes will be a result of public opinion over the lack of national prosperity due to foreign trade or our participation in war with other countries or on their behalf. The activation of this chart appears to move the American people to nationalism. Emotions run high during this period. There is internal tension over monetary losses due to foreign trade and foreign affairs.

The launching of a major political event that will keep America occupied for several months will take place around September 27 with the onset of a total lunar eclipse. This even may include fires or explosive disasters, volcanoes or earthquakes resulting in extremes of weather which could bring a famine as a result of lack of water. [H: In America's mid-East growing fields it is from too much water.] So this is going to be a very important point in time. Unfortunately, unless one does mundane charts for every city in the United States it's impossible to say where these fires or explosive activities will take place. [H: Well, this certainly narrows down the possibilities. Do you begin to see that mystical prophecies and expectations are exactly that—mystical? When you realize this you will stop your conclusion-drawing from mysticism and look at facts as they happen AROUND YOU.] Time constraints have not allowed me the opportunity to inform you of that. However, it's certain that the events that take place as a result of the activation of this chart on September 27 will have effect on the nation's economy and the population of the country as a whole.

This lunar eclipse also activates the birth chart of the United States. It shows accidents, catastrophes, tension and strife involving the government, the people in power, foreign intervention, immigration, foreign trade, transnational corporations, the Senate, diplomats and investments in research and development. These concerns will meet with opposition from the party not in power. This eclipse will begin a year of peril for both public and hidden enemies in the government. It appears that there will be a push to clean up government starting with the president. There is also an indication that the party not in power will oppose the Congress at national and state levels. There will be opposition to established legislators and county and city commissioners. This eclipse starts a dangerous year for those in government. Many signs of revolution appear in this chart and are the consequence of this ingress activated on September 27 by the lunar eclipse.

This chart indicates a release of emotions—a national sigh of relief, because there is a turn in public opinion as a result of catastrophes. A more unified sense of patriotism will move to clean up the government.

President Clinton's chart is also activated by this ingress chart. It clearly states that there will be opposition to him by public enemies, and he will be challenged by the people and grassroots opinions. The marks of revolution by the people over money and the values of society may bring catastrophe to Bill Clinton. Patriots will oppose him physically and through government. His own

ego, manifesting through his speech or documents he supports, will challenge his personal safety. The law will challenge his honesty and his career. It will come through legal proceedings and Congress. Under these influences, President Clinton may be on trial, he may have to fight for his career and possibly even for his freedom.

Despite the war and natural disasters which this chart foreshadows, there is also a new growth. The chart indicates that underneath the grim exterior rural traditions the patriotic values of the people in this country will experience a renewal. The people, their emotions and their connection to their property will bring an opportunity for good fortune of some type.

No matter the number of catastrophes we experience as a nation or individually this fall, there will be a ray of hope. It is as though God is pointing his finger in this chart and saying Americans will take up their classic moral values and traditional freedoms suddenly and aggressively through the courts and through legal battles to regain their freedom of speech, their money and their national boundaries. A unified American front fighting for nationalism is strongly indicated here. **There will be so many events throughout this period of time that it is hard to say exactly how it will all come about.**

Probably the most lovely and truly American touch God has placed in this chart is the symbol of a flying eagle sitting on the house of America's economy and values. Even in astrology the eagle symbolizes courage and daring. Here he opens the doorway to freedom through revolution in the courts. Looking at this chart reminds each of us that God really does bless America.

[H: Please include the chart but, readers, realize that this is a very BAD COPY so some of the lines are simply Xerox ink lines. I ask that the copy be large enough in area to indicate to which lines I refer. Thank you.]

[END OF QUOTING]

No, I do NOT take exception to using tools to forecast possibilities—but I PREFER the use of knowledge, probabilities and thus and so. Obviously things run in cycles and those cycles have great influence on everything manifest. Energy patterns have great effects on that which is not manifest—so you have to take whatever you are given and enjoy possibilities. But realize, readers, that you are now only about four years from full activation of the NEW WORLD ORDER THROUGH PLAN 2000. Things are going to get hotter with each passing day—so listing a bunch of catastrophic events as possibilities is going to hit a lot but miss almost everything which is capable of change.

God does not leave HIS people without solutions and those solutions will always be in abundance, peace, love, harmony and ability to CHANGE toward the LIGHTED REALMS OF BALANCE. But YOU must isolate the tools and USE THEM. YOU MUST CO-CREATE THE WAY!

It is amazing that God offers the way, the plan, the tools—and yet only a handful of individuals have to do the entire creative processing. We present it right here in the paper and, still, only a tiny handful see and hear. THIS is what has gone awry with your world, readers! YOU let it get shifted

into the paths of darkness and all we can do is offer and pray that you will come into the knowledge presented.

Now that we have started on some five ongoing series of topics—let us realize our inability to stay on any ONE. I will not be locked into the old game of the adversary of inflexibility. I will, however, offer you what we have to share as we can and, IF you can get the finalized information elsewhere, we will always offer the source.

The next thing I will turn to is so timely as to necessarily bring it to your attention. Since it comes from Calvin C. Burgin I find it probable that Mary Snell will shortly have it to print in booklet format for your libraries. We will offer as much as we have time to print. However, with the great quantity of "PUBLIC NOTICE" material we are a bit shackled as to time, space and financial ability to cover it all. Calvin brings to our attention the problems: "*It is a challenge for you to find resources to publish what we write; we find it a challenge to read all you publish. The whole human format is a challenge.*" Ah so—but we all, each, do that which we can and it shall be sufficient unto our needs—if we include GOD.

Mary Snell address to order *FIRE IN THE SKY* P.O. Box 6708, Texarkana, TX 75505-6708 \$18.00 includes shipping for Part VI

We'll move along with offering what we can until Mary has available the context in booklet format—BECAUSE IT IS SO VERY IMPORTANT THAT YOU BEGIN IMMEDIATELY ON THE TOPIC.

> FIRE FROM THE SKY; PART VII by Calvin C. Burgin

[QUOTING, PART 1:]

BLACKOUT!

[Burgin, 404 Gate Tree Lane, Austin, TX 78745]

Why so many power outages and blackouts? Why all the air traffic controller computer crashes? Why all the airplane crashes? Is there a connection? Why the strange lights in the sky? What is going on? *More and bigger blackouts are PLANNED; get ready for the coming darkness!* **[H: You have been warned and re-warned, readers, so what will YOU do when the lights go OUT?]**

NEW YORK CITY'S NIGHT OF TERROR

"I CAN GUARANTEE THAT THE CHANCES OF A BROWNOUT, OR A BLACKOUT, ARE LESS THAN THEY HAVE BEEN IN THE LAST 15 YEARS..." said Charles F. Luce, Chairman, Consolidated Edison, the giant power utility that powered New York.
Three days later, at 9:34 p.m., July 13, 1977, **New York went dark**. For a night and a day, nothing worked except battery-powered radios and some telephones. Elevators stopped in their shafts, street lights and traffic lights went dead, air conditioners quit, subways stopped. Water pressure dropped as the pumps stopped, and toilets could not be flushed. Frozen food melted. Traffic slowed to a crawl. All stores, theaters, banks shut down, hospitals switched to generators and learned that many did not work. Surgical operations were performed with flashlights and candles.

Then the looting started. A "night of terror", Mayor Beame called it. More than 2,000 stores were smashed and looted, two looters died, more than 500 cops were hurt, 3,776 pillagers were arrested and those were just the official figures. Cars were rammed through store fronts so that looters could break in. A mile and a half of the Brooklyn Bridge was burned. The hospitals were overflowing with the injured, many injured from glass during break-ins. The authorities blamed the situation on Con Ed, and Con Ed blamed it on "an act of God". Mayor Beame said that Charles Luce should be hanged. Firemen responded to 2,225 alarms involving 851 fires, more than 50 of them classified as "serious"; 38 firemen were injured.

The city was totally dark, except for the rivers of white and red car lights, and the red beacons atop the World Trade Center and the Citibank building. The flame in the Statue of Liberty still burned along the edge of the blackout. Cab fares skyrocketed as commuters poured out of the dark subways.

The New York Mayor and others demanded that President Carter investigate Con Ed, but Carter was more concerned about the new Prime Minister of Israel, Menachem Begin, who had just arrived for the first Carter-Begin meeting. Irving Shapiro, CEO of Du Pont, was screening names to determine who would be Carter's choice to become the next head of the FBI and Giscard d'Estaing of France attacked Carter with strong language because of Carter's stance against the SST Concorde aircraft. Mysterious atmospheric booms were being heard along the East Coast, which were wrongly blamed by some on the Concorde.

ANDRIJA PUHARICH

One person observing the storm on that Wednesday, July 13, was Andrija Puharich. Puharich was a scientist who had been studying the Russian "Woodpecker" radio transmissions and "Tesla" experiments. He had determined that Russia had begun a series of experiments in 1976 using extremely large pulsed ELF signals that covered the planet. Puharich stated that "the Soviet scientists had deliberately set out to bring the Earth into resonance at the fundamental Tesla frequency of 6.66 cycles per second..."

On page 151 of an unpublished manuscript, Puharich stated: "In January of 1977, meteorological and satellite photo data coming into the U.S. National Center of Atmospheric Research (Boulder, Colorado) showed that a stationary high pressure ridge had formed over the Pacific Ocean from Hawaii to Alaska. Such ridges do occur, but dissipate within a week or two. But this 'blocking mechanism' went on for many months and was the causative agent behind the California drought in 1976-1977, and the worst winter in a century in the U.S. Midwest and the Eastern Seaboard—as well as all of Canada to the north of this region."

Puharich had tried several times to publish a manuscript on his findings, but was continually thwarted. The CIA stole a copy of the manuscript, and someone burned his home and laboratory, and killed his dog. His phone was tapped. Several attempts were made to murder him and his family.

He submitted documents on his finding to Prime Minister Trudeau and President Carter, but no one but the CIA seemed interested in what he said. However, Lt. Col. M.V. Cromie, Directorate of Strategic Analysis, told him that one group that was interested was *Hydro-Quebec*!

Puharich said on page 182 of his unpublished manuscript (quote):

The Soviets carried out their decisive experiment in exactly the same region of the planet where Tesla had evolved all of the ideas and tools they were using. On Wednesday, July 13, 1977, a sudden, severe thunderstorm developed in the Hudson River Valley of New York State in the area marked (4) on the map [referring to a map published in the *New York Times*], near Leeds. Chief New York meteorologist Harold Gibson said that it was caused by the high humidity and temperature, and that during the late afternoon of Wednesday, July 13, it moved south and intensified.

However, it is well known now that the Soviets were on the air with high powered standing waves of eleven pulses per second for the three preceding days. They had also learned a fundamental Tesla teaching: that if one puts the wave coming from Gomel slightly out-of-phase with the wave coming from Riga, then the standing wave formed could be precisely steered and positioned (at any velocity desired) over a line or region of the planet. Lately, the Soviets had experimented with standing waves down the line formed by: Timmins, Ontario —> Ottawa, Ontario —> Burlington, Vermont —> Hudson Valley South to Staten Island, New York.

I was at home that evening in the area of Ossining covered by the number (2). I watched the storm approach shortly after 8:00 PM. It was a high windstorm that created many small whirlpools of air, damaging many trees. The sky was filled with repeated flashes of lightning with much rumbling of thunder-but no rain fell. I idly wondered if the Soviets were on the air and turned on my short wave radio. Sure enough, the steady 11 pulse/sec. staccato of the Soviet behemoth was there. I switched off the radio and went back to watching the strange storm as it repeatedly flashed lightning across a cloud gap in the sky. At about 8:45 PM my electric lights went out. I didn't really pay too much attention to this event, however, because my stand-by electric generator automatically cut in, and I had electricity in a minute. This event prompted me to turn on a radio and listen to a continuous-news station. Before long I learned that 'lightning' had knocked out the power lines ... and that a large portion of my county-Westchester-was without electricity ... the Great New York City Blackout of 1977 was on in full force. There is no need to reiterate what happened on that night of terror, but a few headlines will suffice to recreate the drama. The unique thing about this blackout was that within minutes after 9:36 PM, thousands, then hundreds of thousands of people from all boroughs of New York went on a pillage rampage. I quote from the DAILY NEWS, July 15, 1977: the headline said: "LIGHTS GO ON, END NIGHTMARE-3,400 Jailed, 558 Cops Hurt in 215 Hours of Terror...'" (End quoting)

[END OF QUOTING]

We are out of time for this writing so please leave it here and perhaps we can have time to get back to this interesting Part VII of this document, *Fire From The Sky*.

Since Calvin always sends us the manuscript on DISC, I will consider asking Brent, or someone, to put segments unprinted by myself and Dharma—to print, when the space in the paper is available, to flesh out all the missing PARTS. I ask Dharma to TYPE this material so that she has direct access to the information for when we cover so much material as lately is the case, she has NO TIME to read anything, even that which WE WRITE. I repeat an old tale: *There are now no walking spaces in her room without walking ON piles of documents and paper*. This is not to complain—simply to give you a picture of our circumstances. Everyone is overwhelmed, here, in similar piles of correspondence—but readers, THE STUFF ALWAYS GETS HERE AND USU-ALLY STOPS HERE. There is no human Earthly way to cover it all.

We are receiving parts of another very interesting manuscript: *THE GENESIS AND HISTORY OF THE COSMIC CONFLICT*, Edited by "Branton".

This person has in the past shared with us his observations and writings—but THIS TIME, he has utilized such as Bill Cooper, Linda Howe and others of that ilk and seminar-speaking as "experts" and, frankly, I don't have any desire to further the misperceptions contained in the work. If you wish to read the fascinating story I am sure we can give you ordering information once the same is available to us.

This man writes on the massive tunnel systems under the crust of Earth and gives historical writings and assumptions, some good, some terribly incorrect, and some total fabrications. This is all a writer can do when he is trying to offer that which is presented. The material is much like *Dweller on Two Planets* in that what is reality and what is fiction is very, very hard to decipher, for you who have not any way to recall any such experiences. The facts presented, however, from hard evidence and actual historical findings should be carefully considered. BUT ABOVE AND BE-YOND ALL—TAKE CAREFUL HEED TO WHO AUTHORS WHAT INFORMATION FOR YOU HAVE A WHOLE PLETHORA OF MISINFORMATION PARTIES INVOLVED. The "concepts" are interesting and like *CHILDHOOD'S END* are fascinating in possibilities and bear some outright PROBABILITIES. I don't know HOW this book will be presented, science fiction or fiction, or documentary. If it is presented as non-fiction historical documentary—don't bite!

I do suggest, however, THAT IF THE THINGS PRESENTED IN THAT MATERIAL ARE "TRUE", THEN HOW CAN MY OWN PRESENCE BE SO DISCOUNTED BY THE PARTIES WHO AUTHOR THESE BOOKS? (???????) You CANNOT have one without the OTHER, readers. Why is it so easy to believe you have monsters and boogie-men and so difficult to believe GOD CREATOR CAN SEND YOU HELP IN THE FORM OF HOSTS? Upon WHAT do YOU balance your ingested material? YOU CANNOT HAVE ONE WITHOUT THE OTHER! And readers, the NOW is all you have so use the memory lessons of the past, the anticipation and potential possibilities and directions toward the future—BUT PAY ATTENTION TO THE FACTS TAKING FORM IN THE NOW.

If you want lizards—you will create lizards. If you want frogs, you will create frogs—AND IF YOU WANT GOD—YOU WILL CREATE GOODNESS. THESE ARE SIMPLY FACTS OF CREATION! What mind conceives is that which man achieves! Do you wish to live in SOME-ONE ELSE'S perception or do you want to live in TRUTH, REALITY AND YOUR CREATION?

All these things are according to the choices you make, the intent of YOUR soul direction and the actions YOU choose to take in the ongoing play. Every "tool" can be utilized by either good intent or bad intent so you might wish to check your tool-chest quite carefully.

The fact that writings are presented does not make them correct—but above and beyond ALL is that no writings represent the entirety of REALITY for the play is yet unfinished in the acting of manifest beings in the current circumstance. There are untold and countless pieces to be yet uncovered and puzzle pieces awaiting the discovery and insertion into the tapestry. There is NOTHING NEW—only the perception of revelation as man comes into more pieces of his ongoing realization in consciousness. When authors covet secrecy, non-sharing, and singularly refuse to share openly—SOMETHING IS WRONG! Take care when a man refuses to allow you these things of historical input.

Beware of the Bill Coopers of the world, readers, for this man is the very one who personally called Dharma a "Slimy little Puke!" for her efforts at sharing information from me. He also claimed I plagiarized 200-plus pages of a 26 page document he conjured—which by the way, had some good accuracies but some very unfortunate errors. There was no *HIS ROYAL HIGHNESS, KRILL*. His presentation of his religious affiliation and "Born Again" status is questionable AT BEST. He misrepresented his own status and level of "officer" status—and thus and so. If a man will misrepresent HIMSELF—beware. HE MOST CERTAINLY MISREPRESENTS BOTH ME AND OUR WORK, ALONG WITH OUR CIRCUMSTANCE, PURPOSE, AND PAPER. WHATEVER BUSINESS HE MAY BE "IN"—WE ARE NOT! If he can't believe in GOD'S possibilities enough to find OUT THE TRUTH, then as a leader, he is NOT WORTHY OF NOTICE.

Who and what Mr. Branton wishes to utilize as sources and resources ARE HIS BUSINESS—but there is A LOT of totally false material from page one—on, of that material. It is a grand "read" but a real error is being committed if it is presented as TRUTH in its entirety.

<u>Please do not fail to realize that tomorrow begins both Friday the 13th AND THE FIRST</u> <u>EVE OF ROSH HASHANAH</u>. This is far more IMPORTANT than any of the material tossed around your area of pick-up duties. **YOM KIPPUR begins at sundown on Sunday the 22nd**. **These are VERY IMPORTANT DATES in this year of your counting!**

Thank you for your attention.

CHAPTER 3

REC #1 HATONN

FRI., SEP. 13, 1996 8:22 A.M. YEAR 10, DAY 028

FRI., SEP. 13, 1996

ROSH HASHANAH

What pain and damage you people bring upon one another in your never ending search for your RELIGIOUS "rights" and narrow perspectives. How wondrous it would be if each simply felt the love and equality with all of God's creation. It matters NOT whether you call yourselves one thing or another—GOD IS LIGHT, not religion. Can you not understand that the most powerful and explosive MISperception is that man differs, somehow, from man because of some silly doctrines thought up and enforced BY MAN?

This is a far more important day to the Satanists than is Rosh Hashanah. It is as if the importance of a date such as a Friday-the-13th falling on a Holiday of "Holy" perception is somehow strengthened in its own negative presentation. When the old saying, "It rains on the just and the unjust equally," is stated, think about it. If you don't KNOW what is HOLY vs. what is UNHOLY, you can be sure that your PRACTICE and INTENT will lay heavily on the side of **unholy**.

I am going to insert a thought early in this writing for the writing itself will simply be a transcription of a conversation Rick had yesterday, with "Grandma". It is important in that you have to come to see that unless you can reach out beyond that which is offered to your vision, you cannot accomplish the desired results of your labors.

I would, before we go further, caution Rick to be VERY, VERY CAREFUL what he does about that invitation to THE Convention in October. It is the SEAT of the NEW WORLD ORDER and, yes indeed, lots of your "contacts" will be attending—and let us consider that it is no accident that you have been included!

On the other hand, you will see by the lack of participation of some major players—who is NOT one of the groupie. This "convention" is a "CONTROL THE FLOW OF ENERGY TO THE WORLD" GATHERINGrandma: Everything, including the construct of Israel, was and is simply to control the flow of OIL and attend the shipping and pipelines of same. You will find some on BOTH sides of the ONE PARTY LINE, but it is amazing how much you people MISS.

Our only purpose is to be able to fund our meager projects and allow truth to be told—NOT FIGHT WARS. In this RESPECT for insidious POWER and a rational approach to working within the terrible intentions of both sides of human intrigue—AND TO PRESERVE THE VALUE OF THE "CONTRACT" ITSELF, WE HAVE TO CONSIDER HOW TO ACCOMPLISH THAT GOAL WITHIN THE GUIDELINES OF "RIGHT" ACTIONS.

REMEMBER THAT BOTH SIDES THINK THEY CAN AND MUST "WIN" WITHOUT CON-SIDERATION OF RIGHTNESS OR GOD. THEY WILL MAKE AGREEMENTS WITH ME SIMPLY BECAUSE I HAVE THE BIGGER TECHNOLOGY—BUT, THEY ALSO KNOW I WILL WIN THROUGH WISE ACTIONS AND NEVER THROUGH WAR SO THEY THINK IN THEIR BLIND GREED THAT THEY "CAN" WIN IF THEY CAN KEEP TRUTH OF THE WONDER AND BEAUTY OF GOD FROM THE PEOPLE. IT IS THAT NEED TO HAVE POWER IN THE HUMAN COMPLEX THAT THEY ERR FOR, WITHIN MAN, IT IS KNOWN OTHERWISE. MAN PRAYS TO GOD FOR HELP AND GUIDANCE AND IN THAT INTENT—GOD RE-SPONDS AND EVENTUALLY MAN OPENS HIS HEART AND MIND—AND REALIZES TRUTH. AND THEN, ALL THE WAY BACK DOWN THE LADDER FROM THE PEAK OF THE EVIL EMPIRE—COMES MORE REALIZATION OF TRUTH AND FACT AND DIRTY DEALS. ARMAGEDDON AND APOCALYPSE ARE SIMPLY "PROPHECIES" PERPETRATED OFF ONTO YOUR SENSES SO THAT YOU "GIVE UP" ANY RALLY AGAINST THE WAVE OF HUMAN BONDAGE BROUGHT UPON YOU.

So why would I take my time and Dharma's to simply type off a conversation? Because I have a few things to POINT OUT to you about the "dealings" which I know you may well miss if I don't stop and bring them to your attention. For instance, when there is speaking about the Los Angeles Federal Reserve and value of the Certificate/Contract—REALIZE THAT THE AMOUNTS GIVEN ARE SIMPLY THE AMOUNTS THAT BEYOND WHICH THE FEDS WOULD NOT HONOR THE INSTRUMENT. IT IS THE SAME AMOUNT, THEREFORE, THAT WAS USED OVER AND OVER AGAIN IN WORLD BANKS, AMONG "DEALERS", ETC. YOU WILL FIND, FOR YOU INQUIRING MINDS HERE, THAT 2.410 BILLION DOLLARS IS A MAGIC SUM. The "world powers that be" don't want to destroy that "contract" because it is THEIR ACE IN THE WHOLE ECONOMY GAME. ALWAYS THE IMPORTANT THINGS AND PLAYERS ARE PLACED INTO AT LEAST CATEGORY OF SECURITY ACCESS AT MY LEVEL, A-6. THEREFORE, IT IS YOUR MOST OBVIOUS CLUE AS TO THE IMPORTANCE OF NOT DUMPING THE VALUE OF THE CERTIFICATE FOR IT IS THE ONLY ONE AROUND.

They know that we will only use a minute portion and what we will use the funds for will be to their advantage also. They realize that the Durham portion will go toward Constitutional issues and a call to the return to the use of the *Constitution*—but that will also be to the advantage of the *winner of this internal battle being waged betwixt them*.

Use wisdom and you shall actually be offered "silent" help from "them". Funds are not good or evil—MAN IS GOOD OR EVIL. We must orchestrate our programs to suit the needs of INDI-VIDUAL persons without involving great banks already in point.

It is much as with the court battles on the local level of intrigue. Who do you defend? Do you allow the one or two lawyers to destroy the holdings and wise participation of the ALL so that they grab the gold and destroy judicial integrity? No, it is unacceptable and each foolish and more dastardly thing the adversarial players bring into play, the more apt a reasonable court judge will disallow the spectacle to continue—especially if you take actions necessary to protect what is at stake for the innocent participants.

The "Big Boys" have already agreed to not stop some funding processing—but they can't afford to allow you to "win" this round right here with the world on the tip of the pyramid and wobbling in every direction. The above-referred-to "convention" is a MAJOR point of political gathering-in of players prior to the ELECTION DATE, the election having already been decided years ago.

TRANSCRIPTION:

Rick Martin: R Grandma: G

Date of Taping: September 12, 1996

[Already into conversation so the interruption is for the purpose of getting a taping apparatus with approval of both parties. The conversation will be a continuation of the already acknowledged calling parties.]

Grandma: ...Anyway, in referencing the Commander's article about the Civil War and those contracts' involvement, the contracts between Peru and England, France, Germany... were in existence from about 1840 through the Civil War.

England had great warehouses over in England and in France, in which was being stored the guano [*bat droppings*]. The guano, itself, was used for nitrates because all of the European land, as well as English land, had been depleted of nitrates. This would also include the American "eastern" farming lands. That was why the great move to the West was necessary. The crops were starting to fail. There were potato famines, etc., as you will find in historical records. Everything else was becoming just about as worthless—and remember, there were no big chemical companies to dump on products for fertilizers.

England was hoarding nitrates in the warehouses as was Germany, France, and everybody else who could get involved. Hobson and Hertado, out of New York, had handled all the Peruvian sales for guano up until the final "Bonus Contract Agreement" for one year of that April resolution of May 18, 1875. After that contract concluded, that would have been in May in 1876, because it was a one-year contract, a family, a very wealthy and influential Jewish family from France, by the name of Dryfuss, took the contracts with Bolivia, Chile, and Peru.

Mr. Dryfuss, as far as we can determine from the **recorded** history, was unaware that there was some conspiracy along with his ships' captains, who were telling the Peruvian government that they were shipping out only 10 million (??) tons per load when they were actually shipping out 40 to 50 million (??) tons a load, like quadruple amounts more than represented.

Mr. Dryfuss was subsequently imprisoned for fraud because of the contracts. England was trying to collect the debts saying, "Oh my goodness, they owe us all kinds of money... here is all of this, and the Bank of England so forth and so on..." and it was all insured by **Lloyds of London.**

So, England wanted her money—even though the frauds had occurred, she wanted her money! She

and Germany and Russia—but primarily it was England and Germany. So, they squared off and in the U.S. intercession was begun. OK, they all got down around the Samoan Islands, of course that was their coal station for the old steamer ships... and that's where it got more interestinGrandma: A hurricane came up and as they were squaring off for battle the hurricane **sank all of them.** It's sort of like God said "Alright, knock it off Boys... you know..." So anyway, England insisted, and so did Germany and Russia, that they were going to confiscate the customs houses and the warehouses down there in Bolivia, Chile, and Peru. That is when the United States interceded **BY ASSUMING THE DEBT. Because they could not** [*be allowed to*] gain territory or a hold on the continent of the Americas.

There was, however, an interesting thing about it: at that same time during the Civil War while these Contracts were being fought over, during the Civil War, President Lincoln had the Department of War order two big gunboats, battle-ships, from England. They were to be built, I believe, at Liverpool. One of these was the *Alabama*.

Well, Queen Victoria of England decided that in order to help the Civil War and the Confederate States, because England desperately needed the Southern production lands for the cotton and thus the income from that, sold the *Alabama*, instead of to Lincoln—sold it to Jeff Davis for the Southern States.

This *Alabama* became a "raider" ship and cost the United States and Lincoln a lot of tonnage in ships and shippage.

This mess then went to the court of international tribunals at The Hague and the decision was determined in favor or the United States. The award was **against** England for \$17 million in gold and England, to this day, has NEVER paid that \$17 million in gold. At the beginning of the First World War England still had \$9 million in gold outstanding.

The essence is here, however, that England interfered with a contract with the United States and that was why the "*Alabama* Claims" were rendered against her. But she did the same thing down in Bolivia, Chile, and Peru. She kept interfering with contracts all the way through... actually right through today. But the Bolivians, Chileans, and Peruvians have never had the ability to clean up those wrongs, in a competent court of competent jurisdiction. This is because of their own internal mineral wealth and oil reserves and that is where England works constantly to get a toehold. [H: And you thought it was to somehow keep Communism OUT—sic, sic.] Germany and Russia have also been working diligently to get their own toes in the door as well... Are you there?

Rick: Oh yes, I'm just listening.

Grandma: That's how England got so involved.

Rick: At what point did England become disinvolved?

Grandma: She never did! She is still involved.

Rick: And in terms of the United States assuming the debt, was that something that... Did England take exception to these actions?

Grandma: See... On assumption of the debt?

Rick: Yes.

Grandma: Everybody screamed and raised hell, but it was the only thing that we, the U.S., could do to keep them from getting a territorial hold on this continent. That is why General Pershing went down, along with Mr. Egan and Mr. Stimpson, and they came back and advised the President, [*Teddy*] Roosevelt, that the only thing that could stop the pending aggression onto the American continent would to be for the United States to assume the debts. This is exactly what Roosevelt did, under the Monroe Doctrine. That is the ONLY reason he assumed it under the Monroe Doctrine.

Rick: So pressure was applied to Roosevelt by whom—specifically?

Grandma: General Pershing.

Rick: And Pershing was Navy?

Grandma: At that time Pershing was with the Department of War. But Pershing, Ambassador Egan, and Mr. Stimpson, that's the "Stimpson Doctrine". This also included Elihu Rude Root who was Secretary of State. They all met and concurred that Theodore Roosevelt, President at that time... well, that the only way we could keep the United States and the Continental Alliance, *The American Alliance*, from falling apart was that the U.S., themselves, would have to assume the outstanding debts. It was done under the "golden rule" of do unto others as you would have done unto you. That would be to keep the peace on this continent. At that time the United States and all of the Sister Republics to the Southern Borders were all working hand in hand to keep this continent free from the encroachment of the European governments.

Rick: Ok, let me back up a little bit... there was this New York company that had a toehold on the guano.

Grandma: Hobson & Hurtado. They were Peruvians, themselves.

Rick: They were Peruvians? Did the American Government make some kind of arrangement directly with Hurtado?

Grandma: Yes, they were Peruvians. And, no, the American Government made their agreements directly with the Governments of Peru, Bolivia and Chile. This was done at the Rio Conference and it was also accomplished at the Hague Conference. The Department of Interior and the War Department were the ones who assumed the debts—which by law becomes a Treasury debt.

Rick: I guess, then, what has happened is that it has just never been actually **honored**. It was assumed but has never been paid?

Grandma: That's right.

Rick: Did the Peruvian Government ever take issue with the fact that it was never paid? Or were they content?

Grandma: The Peruvian Government were relieved of their debts of the Dryfuss contracts, see, and they had an internal war of their own going on down there at the same time. Their libraries were all burned. Those were great libraries and all their records were deliberately burned. This was in 1875.

Rick: Now, isn't that an interesting year?

Grandma: Yes indeed, a very interesting year! A very interesting year!

Rick: I wonder if the Library of Congress has any particular documents concerning all of this?

Grandma: Yes, and it is tucked away in the Archives where you can't get to it and probably has even been moved and hidden somewhere else. It would be in records for the Department of the Interior and records for the Department of War.

Rick: Did Congress actually take some action in follow-up to Roosevelt's demand?

Grandma: Yes, they ratified the assumption as did the Senate. The Archivist, at that time, thought "ratification" meant "turned-down" so ended up putting the whole thing in boxes in the basement.

Rick: I see. Boy, there sure was a lot going on at that period, wasn't there?

Grandma: Yes—and a lot of conflict of interests and a hell of a lot of fraud going on. The fraud, however, was brought about at the instigation of England and Germany. They were actually trying to get a toe-hold on this country. They were working on... like a military maneuver where you have spear-fronts. They had one front spearheaded for Bolivia, Chile, and Peru and they were going to confiscate the land and the warehouses holding the guano, etc.-the customs houses down therefor an outstanding debt, you see. Well, they then came over here and they instigated the Civil War because they were down 9 million pounds sterling on their exports because the United States had [couldn't make out exactly what was said but it sounded like: become too inte... in the Wilhelm statement...] so they spearheaded on four fronts—actually—on five fronts. They attacked the North, the banking industry, then they attacked the Civil Rights issue in the South (and created such issues) which precipitated the war there in the South. This is how England is involved but at which time, at a later date, the whole Western Front of the United States west of the Mississippi had to be opened-up under an agreement to allow the encroachment into the Indian territories for the Manifest Destiny—and basically, that is how it worked, Rick. Everything west of the Mississippi was, almost without exception, very little went to little independents-most of it went to large English syndicates for cattle raising, crops, etc., which were exported out of the country. England had become so large that she couldn't sustain herself. She had everything going in India and all over the world. She had an empire which had a reputation that "the SUN would never set on it".

Rick: I would imagine, from everything we are saying here, that these gold certificates based on bat guano were a very sticky wicket between the American Government and England.

Grandma: Yes.

Rick: The English must have been...

Grandma: England was notorious for contractual interference.

Rick: Well, they certainly must have been furious over this.

Grandma: Yes.

Rick: Is there anything else you can say to the skeptics out there? We are continually printing information....

Grandma: Well, I think that the skeptics should realize that we still have... number one, they are trying to bring Russia back into this. Russia is trying to resurrect the old Czar family. The heirs of the Czar family would be put back into the heads of State. England and her relatives, I mean her heads of State, such as the Queen represented by Maggie Thatcher—they... I believe what we are looking at is that they are trying to resurrect the old hereditary heads of government either under absolute monarchies or Constitutional monarchies. I also say, and I **can** say this unequivocally, without any reservations, that is why our Congress has had so much undue influence on it by England, et al., and why our Congress has never lawfully RECONVENED since the Civil War. It has never "**constitutionally reconvened**" and that is why the Emergency War Powers have stayed in effect—in order to keep a presidency into what is commonly called historically, a "constitutional **monarchy"**.

[H: People, if this seems to contradict the information regarding the Israeli connection, forget it. This is all part and parcel of the *BRITISH ISRAELI* structure and we will write enough on this subject *soon again* so that you can regain your bearings.]

<u>UNDER THIS SYSTEM OUR PRESIDENT CANACT UNILATERALLY, OUTSIDE ANYAND</u> <u>ALL LAWS AS BOUND BY THE CONSTITUTION</u>. He does NOT have to go to congress to declare a war—he can do any damned thing he damned well wants. I believe that what happened at that Civil War instigation was to RETURN US BACK TO A CROWNED-HEAD TYPE STATE.

If you look at what has occurred, and you must look at the chain of events, the court stated that Lincoln had—the Supreme Court stated—that Abraham Lincoln had NO jurisdiction nor any authority to act without Congress and to declare war against the Southern States.

Congress couldn't act or operate because it was not lawfully assembled. So, it has been a panoply of issues brought down and the spearheading has been on five fronts with the South American Republics mentioned and the North and the South of the United States being two fronts. They picked up a third front which was everything WEST OF THE MISSISSIPPI. And in that area they

very carefully ensconced their English Syndicate. This included millions and millions and millions of acres. They never paid a single dime of taxes on any of it. They have never paid their bills—everything has been written off, historically, by these presidents that have this Constitutional Monarchy—while Congress has been dumbed-down so far that they don't have any realization that the *Constitution* is a trade and commerce contract. That's all! They are now trying desperately to get an absolute monarchy or absolute dictatorship over the American people by circumventing the Trade and Commerce Contracts, which is a violation of Article 1 Clause 10. It's also a breach of the Sixth Article. Because they cannot make all laws pursuant and in conformance with the *Constitution* when they are constantly making laws that do not conform nor are in conformance with, the *Constitution*. This allows laws NOT recognized by the *Constitution* being a third mentioned, TREATY LAWS TO PREVAIL OVER THE PEOPLE OF THE UNITED STATES. THIS VIO-LATES THE ENTIRE *FIRST AMENDMENT*, THAT BEING THE FIRST TEN ARTICLES OF THE *BILL OF RIGHTS* OF THE PEOPLE. IT DENIES THE SOVEREIGNTY RIGHTS OF THE PEOPLE.

Rick: Ok, let us jump in time almost to the present. Do you know, or did Russell ever explain to you, the story, or did he know the story, of how George Bush became aware of (1) the existence of the certificate, and (2) how it was that he was able to usurp it?

Grandma: Andy Nicholaw had some friends who were CIA and NSA, so they approached George with it and George sent out Lowell Eastland from the Department of Agriculture, sanctioned by the Federal Reserve. Steve Leahy, who is Senator Leahy's son who was with the Atomic Energy Commission and who was working closely with **Iraq** at that time, and John Warner (English MI-6), were sent to obtain 35 TRILLION DOLLARS in underwritten collateral off the accrued interest on that certificate. George's old buddy, Saddam Hussein was to get \$2.410 BILLION, Israel was to get \$30 BILLION, Russia was to get \$30 BILLION, England was to get \$30 BILLION and Mexico was to get \$30 BILLION.

Rick: This was in the late '80s?

Grandma: Yes. That was in 1989. George Bush called the [*our*] house and the telephone equipment can be subpoenaed to prove that the call came. It went to the telephone number out in California—so, George Bush called and he said, "Hey there, this is George, your old friend George..." and I said, "George who?" He said, "Your President, you dumb shit! I'm sittin' at my desk at BCCI bank!" I said, "George, what are you, the President of the United States, doing sitting at a desk, **what you call YOUR desk, AT THE BCCI BANK**?" "Well," he says, "we don't need to go into that right now." He said, "But I'm given to understand that you turned **my men** down on underwriting the collateral!" And I said, "George," (and there were two other people listening to this conversation) "I'm going to tell you somethinGrandma: Those Kurds were just gassed over there in Iraq and it has created such an international furor of human rights violations and, George, I can not, in good conscience, underwrite \$35 TRILLION DOLLARS which is going to go to a man who has just gassed thousands of people. That is a clear-cut violation of the International Nations Human Rights provisions. I will not be a party to anything which is contrary to the Human Rights provisions of the International Communities."

He yells back, "Well, God damn it, I've got to get that contract—I've got to get that \$35 Trillion

underwritten." I said "Not from me you won't! Because George, I'm going to tell you something, and this is just as sure as God made little green apples, if that thing can be used for all of these other countries, then why in hell can't it be used for the American people? Why can't we restore our jobs and our industry and get the homeless off the streets, get them housed, the hungry fed and get the education system going again? In my opinion it should be for America and Americans first, George." He said, "I'm going to tell **you** something, you God-damned F—— bitch. It's no longer so God-damned F—— fashionable to be so F—— patriotic in this God-damned country any more." I said, "George, you are a chicken-shit son-of-a-bitch. You are the President of the United States and you sit there at YOUR desk at BCCI Bank, where by law you cannot sit, and you tell me that it's no longer fashionable to be so F—— patriotic. George, it will be a cold damned F—— day in hell—the day you get underwritten. Because if ANY of this is going to be used it is going to be used for the American people."

He said, "Let me talk to Russell." Russell said, "I'm on the phone. What's your problem, George?" George said, "You gotta talk to that F—— bitch, she called me a chicken-shit son-of-a-bitch." Russell said, "George, let me tell you something about that lady, and, **you notice that I said LADY**! If she says you're a chicken-shit son-of-a-bitch, George, you're a chicken-shit son-of-a-bitch! And, George, if she says she won't underwrite you, old friend, **she won't underwrite you!**"

George said, "Come on Rusty, you gotta change your God-damned mind." Russell said, "I can't! And, I wouldn't if I could." Then to the other party, Russell said, "Did you hear what he just said?" And the other party said "Yes, I did, and I can't believe it came from the President of the United States." George says, "Well, you'll never use that son-of-a-bitch as long as I'm alive."

Well, I got chased out of my house at gun-point in April of 1990. And, forged documents were filed on it—and that was a homestead. They couldn't take a homestead because of the Homestead Act. But they did it anyway. There were fraudulent conveyances going on. But anyway, we were forced out of there at gun-point. But I left enough clothes, three changes, dishes, canned goods, table and chairs and pots and pans along with cutlery so that the house could not be deemed "abandoned".

Russell and I had made the statement on the telephone prior to that that we thought we were going to hide this certificate in the soffit. Well, after we were forced out, the house was ripped apart, the soffits were torn out, the carpet was ripped up, all the cabinets were torn out, the fixtures were torn out, the refrigerator, stove and dishwasher were all torn out along with the showers, cooler, furnaces, air-conditioner—everything was ripped out of that house.

State Farm paid the people that ripped it apart. Then they told me that they didn't think I could afford to buy the house in the first place. I hold the original grant deed on it! This is held in a "HOMESTEAD".

When we got back here, then George's NSA boys started to feel around and get us to go into a contract to sell it (the certificate/contract). So, we did put it on the market for \$2.410 Billion. And, that's when they started writing all the crazy oil contracts, and acquisitions for gold, and acquisitions for oil—and the money laundering and the drug laundering—through Credit Lyonnaise, Belmont Bank, Banko de Espanole, the Bank of London, through Montreal, Canada—through the

window(?) bank using a law firm of Campbell and Campbell. They were going to use Security Pacific, Chase Manhattan, CitiCorp, Merrill-Lynch, Monex, Goldman Sachs, Morgan Trust and, I believe, Bank America was also involved in it. Rick, YOU HAVE THE ACCOUNT NUMBERS ON ALL OF THAT.

Rick: Now, why the figure—and this is the question we all want to know about—\$2.410 BILLION keep cropping up?

Grandma: Because we were told by the Federal Reserve that \$2.410 Billion was all that we would ever be allowed to get out of it. That is all that they would ever allow to be paid on it.

Rick: Would you elaborate on that just a bit, please? Who said that?

Grandma: Russell and, I believe, Andy, went down to the Federal Reserve in Los Angeles when they were calculating the figures. At that time that Federal Reserve Bank called the Main Federal Reserve office and the individual who was the head of the Federal Reserve at that time stated that \$2.410 B was all that would ever **be allowed** on that.

Rick: Now, it "wouldn't be allowed"?

Grandma: Oh, for us to sell it! Anybody else could sell it. Now do you see what I'm saying?

Rick: It's not a wild...

Grandma: An interesting thing—back in 1990, we offered half of it to the U.S. Treasury and they declined. We just "offered it" and they declined saying it wasn't an area of their jurisdiction!

Rick: Now, it's not a wild stretch of the imagination to think that perhaps the reason the Los Angeles Fed Branch is having so many accounting and legal problems may be directly tied to the fact that these calculations were done on that very computer?

Grandma: I think that is an absolutely 100% correct assumption!

Rick: Is there any way we could get proof of that?

Grandma: Not to my knowledge but we only have—well, you see, how many calculators can even run that high?

Rick: Not many!

Grandma: That was done at that Federal Reserve Bank [Branch] in Los Angeles.

Rick: Is the individual that helped Russell, still alive?

Grandma: I don't know who Russell went to. You see, I was not on that trip.

Rick: Ok. I'm going to go out of tape now....

[END TRANSCRIPTION]

For indeed, the tape stopped!

I think that, along with the information taped from Al Martin this day—you have a MOST IN-TERESTING SET OF CIRCUMSTANCES UNFOLDINGrandma: Where oh where—IS the golden goose? DO NOT BE NAIVE!!

Thank you for a long and dreary task, my dear—but I think you have found it a tad interesting?

May we all feel cuddly-cozy knowing the kings of the hills are so interested in our welfare! Mr. Martin, ex-Bush TWIG, says that "you are just an annoyance" to them? So be it—but the cockleburr between the saddle and the horse can get awfully irritating! I thought you would all enjoy the bit about the "corporation" in Bahrain! Do you realize how STUPID they HOPE you are? So be it. It is claimed they need BIG GUNS to get their attention? They have them aimed right at them, FROM ME! So, don't despair for the game is surely not over—not by a very long shot! The HOLLOW OF GOD'S HAND is very deep indeed! These traitors are getting very near my own level of irritation beyond which they might not care to tread too much longer. We have no intent of bothering their PLAN at this moment—for the PEOPLE must decide their own directions. It is just that I suggest these miserable misfits in humanity KEEP THEIR AGREEMENTS IF THEY WISH TO STAY IN THE GAME AT ALL!

Good afternoon, Salu.

CHAPTER 4

REC #1 HATONN

WED., SEP. 18, 1996 7:42 A.M. YEAR 10, DAY 033

WED., SEP. 18, 1996

In the midst of the journey to anywhere, there are always the turns in the roadway; what do you do with the turns in yours? Sometimes you go for a destination just to view a vast outlook on that which is wondrous and can only be realized from a mountain side. Do you turn back just short of the last turn before the wondrous view is laid before your senses? MOST do! Do you anticipate that next "view" with eagerness or do you dread to see that which you have COME TO SEE?

THE KEYBOARD OF LIFE

The way is strewn with debris from everyone else's passage, and the longer it goes unkempt, the more difficult is the next traveler's trek. How much do YOU clear away for those to come or, how much do you LEAVE to further clutter the pathway?

Dharma comes to the keyboard or to my call at LEAST once, sometimes five or six times in a day. Is that blank screen and those long since worn-away and blank keys not her last turn in that path to VISION—perhaps? Perhaps something we will write upon the blank page is the very insight YOU seek, the very unraveling of a great mystery beyond your realization to grasp. Perhaps GOD WAITS THERE AROUND THAT BEND IN THE ROAD!!

Sometimes, as this morning, we have to attend the loneliness, weariness, lack of energy, and a sensing body and brain that would rather do "something else"—which actually says: "I prefer not to do this! Not even one more time, Sir." What do we do? We sit and ponder alternatives for a little while and I point out some rather remarkable things which are confirmation and are most often missed. I will share what I mean and let you ponder on some of your own signs from God that HE is there and YOU are well. That which makes you ill IS NOT OF GOD—it is of self consciousness. When you can feel your SELF-*consciousness TURNING to God FIRST and your own despair; joy, realization or failure to see only secondly—YOU WILL BEGIN TO UNDERSTAND*. Most of you are in the process of committing suicide in one form or another. Is that fair to those you have demanded to depend upon you for guidance and care—your family, your children, your business partners? What do YOU do to kill yourself? Why? Why do you not REALLY want to do your mission, fill your purpose, and walk in JOY? Is a stick of tobacco too much to give up to restore a world into peace and loving interchange? Is your self-discipline so missing as to choose the things of detriment above the magnificence of accomplishment?

I would say to Mr. G. that his child, Martha, stopped the ugly habit of smoking and destroying herself in one CHOICE on one afternoon! Is your seed more worthy than are YOU? Perhaps that is a confrontation EVERY PARENT should make for in the perception that you "know" every-

thing—comes the sure recognition that that which is sent out WILL COME BACK AS SURELY AS THERE IS GOD—*AND THERE <u>IS GOD</u>*! With some of you it is only a feeling of entrapment of the mundane acceptance of that which is simply "there" and accepted as a way of living. Why? If "living" is only existing in a state of deterioration, waiting to die—what joy or fulfillment can you possibly have and hold? Man is selfish. Above all things man is selfish for he is the very center of his own universe. Ah, but other entities come to have to pass within your universe for it, too, is theirs. God certainly presents a puzzle for your entertainment, does HE not?

SIGNS ALONG THE WAY

Signs? Indeed. At this moment, past mid-September when harvest time is upon this place, Dharma's IRIS (an EARLY Spring plant) is in bloom. These are the purple ones which bloom FIRST in the SPRING. Then in her front garden the Early Blooming California poppies are blooming! Say what? Well, she needed a sign and I could offer it. Sometimes you need to SEE GOD and you must never look for the form of a MAN to satisfy your need to know God. GOD WILL ALWAYS COME WITHIN THE LESSON YOU MUST LEARN. And, moreover, HE WILL ALWAYS SEND HIS ANGELS—HIS MESSENGERS IN FLESH AND BLOOD—SO THAT YOU CAN HAVE A RELATIVE UNDERSTANDING OF HIM HAVING HEARD YOUR CALL!

These very alphabet letters we put to words will touch many ones as their own message of HOPE and KNOWING. Is it not worthy of the moments spent—AGAIN—at a keyboard communing with ME? Ah, of course, but the spears and arrows of the enemy bringing oozing blood from the heart—BUT NOT THE SOUL—and when you know the difference, you shall KNOW GOD. When a man comes against you and you can, finally, look at him and say within your soul, "Oh well, it is his problem, not mine!" it shall cease to be your problem. Do you see? The interesting thing about God is that if you have a true desire to kill yourself, HE WILL LET YOU. YOU are the loser for you will have to finish your journey somewhere, sometime, in some other passage, and furthermore, GOD HAS TIME! The true JOY is in the GAME, my friends. It is IN THE PLAYING—NOT THE WATCHING! Watching something may well bring "fun" for a moment—but winning the game as a PLAYER brings accomplishment if you have beaten odds, challenged potential and brought success that brings joy and glory to other than self while bring passionate JOY to the SELF.

I can bring all the tools you need to heal self—BUT YOU MUST BE THE HEALER! I can give you something to kill the most deadly virus. But, if you desire the virus to consume you—IT WILL FLOURISH IN SPITE OF EVERYTHING I CAN OFFER UNTO YOU. THIS IS **YOUR** JOUR-NEY! THESE ARE ALL <u>YOUR</u> CHOICES! AND THEN, MY FRIEND(S), ARE YOU TRAIN-ING ANYONE TO FILL YOUR PLACE IN EVERY TASK, ESPECIALLY OF OUR WORK, IF YOU ARE MISSING? AT THIS TIME IN PASSAGE OF OUR WORKING NEW PLAY, THERE ARE NONE TO FILL YOUR PARTICULAR PLACE FOR YOU HAVE VOLUNTEERED TO SERVE AND GOD ACCEPTED. MAY YOU ALWAYS WALK WITH ANGELS, MY DEAR ONES, FOR THEY ABOUND ALL AROUND AND ABOUT YOU! SOMETIMES THOSE AN-GELS ARE A PLANET AWAY, SOMETIMES IN YOUR OWN KITCHEN, SOMETIMES A HALF-WORLD AWAY, AND ALL-TIMES **WITHIN SELF.** You ARE that which you CHOOSE TO BE! Can I example? Of course. In South Africa there is a tiny handful of people, just like in Tehachapi who not only are working diligently in major "separation" from this location and, yet, have such an "identical" circumstance as to bring laughter to the players and participants. Even to the ONE who holds the *Secret of LIGHT*. Now, is that not interesting? Each team works, and do you not believe that God shall reward them handsomely when their mission is GOD's mission? I do not mean "Goody-two-shoes god with the pious countenance"; I MEAN *CREATOR!*

Do they not have distractors? I ask you, do bears live in the woods? There are always FAR MORE distractors and adversarial greed-mongers among us than ones who dwell in goodness. But a funny thing happens as you move along: the adversary, when he cannot prevail-MOVES AWAY FAR-THER AND FARTHER AND FINALLY—MUST REMOVE HIMSELF/HERSELF FROM YOUR VERY PRESENCE. If you have problems with such as these at the moment-KNOW THAT IF YOU HOLD STRONG-TIME ITSELF WILL ALLOW THEM TO REVEAL THEIR OWN DAS-TARDLY WORK. AND "THEY" WILL CAUSE THE DELAYS IN ORDER FOR THE UNREVEALED TO BE REVEALED. FOR INSTANCE, IN THIS VERY PLACE, JASON BRENT AND GEORGE GREEN HAVE REVEALED THEIR PLAN AND THEIR ASSOCIATION-AFTER BOTH HAVE LIED ABOUT SO MUCH AS CONTACT WITH EACH OTHER. I FIND IT MOST INTERESTING! Ence/Enz-(s) and Tammy, Leon and Annie, Abbott and Horton-have ALL revealed themselves, their intent, their actions and it becomes only an interesting play in selfdestruction to all who observe. The ones on the side of TRUTH only have to hold strong long enough to EVOLVE up through the debris for in the end there will be a final wipe-out of those ones's very foundation-having been torn down by their own silly deeds. What will they lose? Everything, but mainly it shall be a reaping of unrest, regrets, loss of self-respect (and their children will cease to respect them for, when the TRUTH is shown in Light, there will be no longer hiding), and they have NOTHING now, so the loss will be ever so much the more painful-IN THE FAILURE TO GAIN THAT WHICH THEY SEEK AS BOUNTY IN RETURN FOR THEIR EVIL AND ILL ACTIONS. LIES AND VANDALISM.

Can my people "*take it*"? Again I inquire of you: "If a bear lives in freedom of choice, does he not live in the woodlands?" As surely as the Spring Flowers CAN bloom in the Fall—so too shall my people PREVAIL. And, further, if they seize the moments of opportunity which God provides—they shall prevail in abundance of all things for they will have learned THE TRUE *VALUE* of each gift. And when that Gift is offered unencumbered BACK to GOD—the rewards become a hundred-fold. Each must become and be the "good Steward"—but that becomes only an accepted position as realization becomes REALITY.

I do have a lot of problems created by those who are filled with ideas—FOR <u>SOMEONE ELSE</u> TO USE AND DO. "Go to the busy person," is the common theme, "and they will do it." Why? Why do YOU not put into practice what your ideas prod you to do? Can't? Why? Do you think these people feel differently? Here they began BEHIND! They struggled and worked, had their very partners turn into thieves and still, we are here, every day—and gaining. Why can YOU not accomplish as much? God does not need the SAME TASK done by everyone—you have your own talent to consider. Our paper can't even print more than a hundredth of that which is brought for our attention—so there must be another talent you might share. GOD IS EVERYWHERE THAT YOU ARE!

NOW FOR MY CONTRACT CREW

Let me suggest something for your thought processing. When you are wondering about these contracts, etc., I suggest you get the information on the Bahrain banking and corporation structure. The claim against the gold certificate by its proper position and title is VALID without exceptionwhether it be with the Bank of Bahrain or the U.S. Treasury. This established, why in the world wouldn't there be ability for a "funder" to hold those contracts in quiet security and do their OWN thing, SANS banks and bankers of ANY world order? There are rich people around who have no place to use their funds, for one reason or another-BECAUSE of the strangle-hold held by the Elite and Banksters. IF IT BECOMES NECESSARY TO HONOR THOSE CONTRACTS-PRESENT THEM ALSO TO THE PLACE OF BUSH'S WHEREIN THEY HAVE "HYPOTH-ECATED" THE DOCUMENTS? The claim is against the certificate/contract—not a given entity! If Bush has it, then so be it! The minute he doesn't honor it, is the minute he will fall to the TRUTH of his own actions. He has bought Bahrain's and the world's oil supply along with tons of gold so he has assets gleaned from that very certificate! So, I believe he may actually wish to help us since we know and work with the REALAUTHENTIC OWNER! YOU don't have to do anything, and neither do private funders, to use the contract in full realization. But you now have the proof of its existence AND ITS PRIOR USE! My attitude is to always let the thieves pay for their own dirty deeds and if you can't fight them and win-make them join you and pay for the first refusal. Bush(s) had right of first REFUSAL and they did. First rights don't mean "last rights".

If Mr. Bush doesn't want to back, say, a rich and powerful team of business men—HE IS GOING TO FALL. We are only working with tiny contracts against that magnificent money-pit filled with gold and I think power coming against lesser power may well cause the "thief" to PLAY BALL! THE AGREEMENT WITH ME WAS TO GET US SOME MAJOR PROJECT FUNDING! I EXPECT THAT COMMITMENT TO BE KEPT, TWIGS! So be it—for believe it or not, you who think you are too powerful to perish—YOU ARE NOT! Furthermore, YOU WHO LIVE IN EVIL—SHALL PERISH! IT IS A SIMPLE TRUTH OF LIVING ITSELF.

The Bushes thought it would be good to simply steal the corporation, the documents, etc., but it didn't work for they didn't have clearance to the documents themselves. So, they moved everything to Bahrain to "*protect*" the theft and hide the TRUTH. Well, it doesn't work—they have only deepened their crimes. Is this blackmail, now? No, it is called Light-mail and EVERY DAY THAT YOU FAIL TO KEEP YOUR AGREEMENTS AND CONTRACTS WITH **ME**, GOOD BUD-DIES, THE MORE PRESSURE YOU ARE GOING TO HAVE APPLIED TOMORROW—COUNT ON IT!

By the way, please also note that Bush is building an Air Force of his own in Bahrain. Shouldn't the American people KNOW? He heads the New World Order—so seek out his enemy. The Bushes don't really want to LIVE in Bahrain—just house their dirty laundry there, along with the killing machines. You might wish to get in touch with the New Fifth Column or any other who has access—and find out all about the corporations in point AND THE BANK ACCOUNTS—ALONG WITH THE INFORMATION ON BONUS CERTIFICATES "HYPOTHECATED". Since V.K.D. has the authentic ownership—I think that would place Bush in only second slot at any rating tabulation. Taking a thing by theft or force does not the ownership make of the thing to the thief.

I AM keeping MY last agreements, Georgie Boy, and I think it would be a wise action on your part to find it in your heart of hearts to honor YOURS. There are some other very big players who are going to fall WITH you and they might just not like it; i.e., Ollie North (AGAIN), Bentsen, Baker III, and of all the dough-dough brains, Alan Greenspan and the Federal Reserve sham. You think you want world collapse of the system? NO, YOU DON'T. I PROMISE YOU THAT YOU DO NOT!!

[Editor's note: The following was "too good" not to publish. So we have deleted some of the more personal references so that you could share. Please do not grasp this as an invitation to share your own ailments, aches and pains with Commander Hatonn. He may have time, but the rest of the crew does not.]

PERSONAL CHANGE OF TOPIC

Having referred to you earlier I was met with a lot of ??? from my writer. Now, you are in it, Sir. She begins at the bottom of your FAX and works back "up" the letter.

You are welcome for the info. Start exercising—especially the brain; drink at least one glass of wine a day but no more than three—regularly, STOP SMOKING. You don't need a "booster" if you would attend the circuits you HAVE; stay on the medication UNTIL you get the damned blood pressure under control. You are early-diabetic and if you don't get it under control NOW you will develop more than headaches in the morning and high blood pressure.

There are several things we can send to you to get you on your feet and functioning and will do so—BUT, it doesn't matter much if you aren't willing to come OFF the treadmill toward deterioration and get yourself functioning properly.

Could you stay in a building belching tar and ashes for fifty years? Then why do you expect to feel wonderful if your lungs have to do so? If you are not disciplined enough to get yourself under control—then why do you expect God to do anything "else" to save your ass?

Indeed I have interesting and point-blank secretaries on my team. You CAN break habits and I promise you that if you stop the smoking—ALL THE REST WILL FALL INTO PERFECT SOLU-TION. You will have to watch your food intake to keep the body from dumping sugar but if it is only occasionally dumping now, you can also bring that into control.

I thought I gave you a "booster force"—after all, we are offering you to be a Billionaire! Do you see, it is all in the perceptions after all. Indeed I shall give you some help because you need to finish the job you long ago accepted to do and you are going to love doing it. We have to slay the Dragons, Sir, and you offered to help. God doesn't work the miracles—HE ONLY OFFERS THE WAY. YOU ARE THE MIRACLE!! Just as it takes more than a "roll in the hay" to be a Father, so too does it take more than a certificate to be a spouse—it requires SELF to become the MAN and the Father. I can offer tools but you must use them.

I do not take this lightly nor am I just tormenting you for some perceived "thing" or other. You

KNOW what you need to do and have outlined it in your FAX. And, furthermore, it is ALWAYS PROPER to ask "Commander" for anything—but expect what you "need" offered "back" for I AM A GOOD AND WORTHY FATHER, SPOUSE, LOVER, TEACHER AND MESSENGER! I need my TEAM and I have to have a good quarterback who can accomplish carrying the ball for us. You always have a choice of doing it while you feel awful physically—or while you feel good. That is about the only choice you have once we have begun—and we have begun the major shifting of power from the adversary to something worthy of Creation.

I sat with Dharma and a roomful of people years ago and told them that everyone in the room would confront the "final" choice but Dharma had to do it right then. If she chose to serve, it would be too late to turn back across that "line" from that moment onward-the others still had a choice toward dropping away. This is the same decision you are facing RIGHT NOW, no more and no less. GOD ALWAYS ALLOWS FOR THE CHOICES. I hear no "turning back", only a desire for "tuning up". Well, you'll get that "tune-up" as a side benefit—BUT THE DAMNABLE CHOICE IS YOURS ALONE! It is, after all, a very PRACTICAL world which rarely meets pre-conceived or "othertaught" ideas of how it "should" or "might be". If MAN understood-you wouldn't need a choice NOW, you would have "fixed" it long, long ago. What MAN needs is to have purpose worthy of his Creation/Creator. And, if Creator has enough faith in YOU-can't you have some in HIM? GOD DOES NOT MAKE MISTAKES! THERE IS NO ONE ELSE AT PRESENT TO FILL YOUR SHOES, GOOD SON, SO LET US REALIZE THAT WE ARE THE CO-CREATORS AND MAKE THESE THINGS COME TO LIFE. YOU ARE THAT WHICH YOU CHOOSE TO BE-FROM YOUR HEALTH TO YOUR ACCOMPLISHMENTS. EACH CAN BE FAMOUS, BIG DEAL, OR A FAILURE OR **GREAT**. NOTHING IN YOUR LIVING EXPERIENCE CAN BE BETTER THAN "GREAT" FOR THERE ARE HUNDREDS OF THOUSANDS OF FAMOUS MEN, IMPORTANT MEN (GOOD OR EVIL), BUT SO FEW GREAT MEN AS TO BE COUNTED ON ONE HAND (of God).

Please understand, my friend, I WAS ONLY WAITING FOR YOU TO ASK! Now, perhaps we can get on with our work. You lived in the shadow of your own family lineage and within ideas which boiled within you while, at the same time, trapping you. Only YOU can reach out beyond that which SEEMS TO BE, release the entanglements, and reach for the STARS—*AGAIN*. You held it once and, once held in the precious silence of the self, it can't ever be lost—only ignored until the body becomes sick and the mind goes to sleep to avoid confrontation. Take your OWN ADVICE for a change for, fortunately or unfortunately, you are destined for GREATNESS and that is simply the way it IS. Too bad you all have to wait until you presume yourselves to be OLD and too tired. No, that is just another EXCUSE—for YOU ARE IMMORTALS and age has no relativity AT ALL. You can accomplish our mission the HARD WAY—or let us walk and travel in JOY, and gain some GLORY along the way. Can you imagine what promise you small band of messengers hold IN YOUR HANDS? I repeat: *GOD DOES NOT MAKE MISTAKES OR MAKE WRONG CHOICES*.

Me, HARD? Yes indeed! I am not known about the Universal Cosmos as the Hardest Commander Around for NOTHING! I am also noted, however, for being the softest, so you can take your pick and humor me or irritate me—that choice is also up to you. Irritating me usually doesn't pay off too well in the long-haul because I still enjoy a GOOD CHALLENGE.

We each are what we are—but we all, in our God Power, should and CAN be far better! In the endconsideration, it probably is just EASIER to be better! It is always too late for the babe in the birth canal, to go back. Ponder it.

Please feel free to ask me anything, any time. I haven't even begun to sufficiently answer everything! You are among the BLESSED ONES, come Hell or that proverbial *High Water*. Sometimes the blessings seem more like thorns than a crown of diamonds—but alas, not so, for the thorns prickle you into awakening while the diamonds often just give you a big headache. Don't think I pick on YOU; it is just that you are lately come to the party. God doesn't expect perfection—only a working toward same. If you were perfect you WOULD BE God and so the story goes!

Now I expect YOU to get that blood pressure down to about 120/80. That means you get some relaxation tapes and start USING THEM. E.J., make sure he gets ours and Ormand's. Let's get those spaces cleared and that healing balance back again. If you will go listen to the tapes every time BEFORE you have a smoke—you will soon stop one or the other—and I would suggest it be the smoking because you will have no time for doing anything else—and until you get yourself healed, it may well be a worthy VACATION/RECREATION. If nothing else—you will get some good sleeping accomplished—in relaxation wherein your blood pressure will be in PERFECTION.

Hold my hand, Children, for I am a GOOD GUIDE. I wear a white hat and it is for our "children" that we work and live, for they are sent/come to BRING YOU HOME! If they do not learn the way, where do you think you shall LAND? Where is your world headed at the moment??? Seeking is the beginning BUT IT IS ALSO THE END BEFORE THE BEGINNING... AND SO ON...

Life is what happens while our other plans must hold—but in the sequence of the Universe the Greater Plan is always working without ceasing and God's plan of Creation is far superior to ANY-THING any adversary or MAN has conjured! This is the PROMISE to be remembered and allowed to become a part of your very being and experience. Creating and Creation are your only purpose and, since only GOODNESS can "create", it behooves every physical expression to be in awareness of intent and purpose-AT EVERY MOMENT IN EVERY EXPERIENCE. Manifest physical beings can only USE that which is ALREADY CREATED through manipulations and physical interchange. Ah, 'tis a great and wondrous journey so please, beloved ones-don't miss it. Every step thus far has been to teach you that you might succeed TODAY. And, Ye shall never walk the path alone. But, you must hone your hearing and sharpen your seeing-lest you miss the knock upon the door and, unanswered, Opportunity shall turn and move away. It takes a lot of door openings to find the perfect opportunity-just as there are many toads to be kissed before the Prince is found. Most frogs remain simply frogs. When you choose to move from fantasy-land INTO REALITY, then and only then, can you KNOW your way. And sometimes, my beloved ones, you have to "accept" possibilities-until they become probabilities and then, only then, DO THEY BECOME REALITY.

So be it for this lesson. May you always choose to walk with Light and God shall hold you close.

Dharma, thank you dear-for one more go of it. Most lessons are lost in the translation or in the

lack thereof. And, dearest ones, no man is an Island unto himself. And no man can hide on an Island within himself alone—HE MUST HAVE CREATOR, lest he not even *have an Island* to consider.

Thank you and good morning, Dad.

CHAPTER 5

REC #1 HATONN

THU., SEP. 19, 1996 9:42 A.M. YEAR 10, DAY 034

THU., SEP. 19, 1996

MANIFEST PERCEPTIONS

"In the beauty of the lily, Christ was born across the sea", goes the song *The Battle Hymn Of The Republic*. Yet you celebrate HIS birthday on December 25th? *WHAT LILIES?* DO YOU SEE HOW FALSE PERCEPTIONS BECOME EMBEDDED INTO YOUR THOUGHTS?

Then, next: "*With a Glory in His bosom, that transfigures you and me.*" Say again? "His bosom", "transfigures you and me" (???) ONLY **YOU** can "transfigure self"! So, a second false statement. What is in Christ's "bosom" is not "your bosom" and therefore only IDEA can cause or assist in transfiguration of ANYTHING or ANYONE.

I note that in a fairly new Fantasy Land book, *COSMIC VOYAGE* by Brown, in Remote Viewing he "targets" Jesus. And it took a long time before anyone showed up to communicate with Dr. Brown. Why might that be IF IN FACT the activities are valid in the possibility of such contact? Well, several things become apparent and the first is that Dr. Brown doesn't REALLY have any idea at all what he is doing. First they claim that the "tests" are based on non-religious things to disallow for religious overtones from the critics. HOW can you separate the most basic teachings from your MINDS? So, after a lengthy while a very, very goodly energy-form communicates. Fine. Was it JESUS? JESUS WHO? Were they looking for Esu, Iisa, Eisa, Heysus, Immanuel, Emmanuel, Jmmanuel? Who? Oh, the CHRIST? You can't really ask for just Christ if you want a specific energy, can you, Christ itself being a term for goodness (Spiritual aspect of being). So, when the mind finally centers on a nearly proper description—someone fitting the projected description of what is desired shows up—sort of.

What does this tell you that is far, far more important than a fellow with an advanced doctorate degree talking to spirits? It tells you that human learning is limited by the TEACHINGS come before—good or bad.

The book is also filled with LITTLE GRAYS, Martians and what-not—"aliens". Although, in all fairness, there are the wondrously benevolent "higher energies" around to do something or other.

You reach totally out of perspective to HAVE REALIZATION OF THE WRONG KIND. You seek and search and get totally involved with "another man's" fantasy, in this instance, Dr. Brown's. No, he is not a medical doctor—he is a fantasy-land PhD. This is not even the kind of REMOTE VIEWING which is shared with you from "mind-control" programs. So, what you have is a foolish "channel" latching onto anything that shows up.

LIGHT, GRAY, BLACK

Some soul energy is very dark and, for purposes of measuring goodness as in black being the absence of all color and LIGHT being "white" with the presence of ALL color tones, we can then consider that which is in-between these extremes to be GRAY.

OK, readers, come into REALITY now, and forget the druthers and the fantastic voyages and alien space entities. Are there alien space energies and entities? YES. But just WHO put them there? Ah, indeed! A SOUL departs a body at death of the body and whether or not you wish to think about it—it IS and it REMAINS—something. The SOUL will be a reflection of that which the human experienced and WAS/IS—in actual measuring of that old saw, "judgment day"! Soul does NOT fudge on its answers as to growth, and manifest reflection will again reflect the level of GROWTH of that entity called soul. This can be on any Planet, Earth, or Universe. All the Grays are, or the lizards, or the serpents, ARE MANIFEST REFLECTIONS OF SOULS INTO MANIFEST EXISTENCE. Once MANIFEST, the entities can be cloned, fabricated or remanufactured. Always these beings are seeking ability to GROW Spiritually.

Do not be so foolish as to accept that you have "baby-like" entities who can traverse the Universe just to annoy you one way or another. A "Gray" (Grey if you prefer) is reflective of a very underdeveloped SOUL in presentation. A truly serpentine representation is a reflection of a darker soul essence and so on DOWN the line.

Do not be silly enough to construe that I speak somehow here of the "White" man being somehow more Godly, and in God's image, than the "Black" man. That is "race" and HAS NOTHING to do with it. GOD IS LIGHT—BLACK AND/OR WHITE RACES, IF THEY ARE GODLY, ARE IMAGED AS LIGHT! GOD, and YOU, are only ENERGY! If you are a walking-around human, animal, plant or anything "physical", you are MANIFEST DENSE ENERGY, NO MORE AND NO LESS.

So, readers, IF you are going to have an "alien invasion" of these "creatures"—it is of your OWN MANIFESTATION! You will find anything "out there" OR "in there" that you wish to manifest. If you want monsters—you WILL get monsters. If you want LIGHT Angels—that is what will be your response. But you can only MANIFEST GOD through your own PERFECTION IN TRUTH.

Now, does KNOWING this information give you wondrous peace, rest, more unrest, more concern, less concern—WHAT? If you are living in such a manner as to reflect dark or gray soul essence—you may well wish you had worked a little harder at GOODNESS. You, as SOUL, will join whatever station of growth you have acquired, and that which is manifest as energy density as in human or whatever—is WHERE AND WHAT YOU WILL FIND CONFRONTING YOU AT DEPARTURE FROM PRESENT STATUS. If you fit with the serpents—you will find self with serpents. However, that is not until some density of physical measure comes into play. Souls clinging to the Earth or any human-inhabited place will be gray in color for they are searching for their knowledge. This is why the most popular Bars are always so dark you can't see—for the people attending those places do not want to be seen—and therefore the energy forms have access to the stuporous party chosen. Anytime you block your conscious, reasoning MIND—you leave self open for full use by these craving energy beings. They feed on evil intent and they try to experience their own addictions and ignorance through the hapless "user". This is why I dislike you accepting "walk-ins" without question and actually with great glee—BECAUSE THE WALK-INS ARE EVIL IN INTENT UNLESS A SOUL IS EXPRESSING FOR A VERY, VERY SPE-CIFIC REASON. A soul can INSTANTLY "change" and perhaps the person is perceived as having a new personality and direction—but it is NOT A WALK-IN TAKEOVER CIR-CUMSTANCE. This would not happen for MAN has free-will and, except through agreements, would NEVER allow take-over—as in a light-bulb burst.

More perfected SOULS are in a much higher dimension than you will find these lesser knowledged energy forms.

NEAR-DEATH EXPERIENCES

The next question you might ask is, "What about those near-death, or death, experiences?"

Well, these are souls which are HIGHER in knowledge and a "return" to the physical CAN bring a great impact toward goodness or teaching. Note that almost all will go through a described DARK TUNNEL with energy forms all around and only after passing through that darkness is the light abounding. Well, the soul of the individual is now traveling in the SAME form as the energy beings on "that other side" of the physical/etheric veil. If your soul is advanced, it will go on THROUGH the window and into the LIGHT of ALL COLOR—or visible color tones of some kind, but definitely beyond the gray area. ALL souls will seek their own "grade level" and decisions of soul must be accomplished.

So, what happens, usually? The soul simply goes to its etheric level of placement and STAYS there in a "death" circumstance. A return to the physical extension can be for the use of the individual soul growth OR to serve another—but it works out the same, doesn't it?

When you find a GOOD PERSON who respects truth, love, honor and GOD/CREATION—there is no FEAR of death of the physical. So, why is there such terror of death by the masses? Because you KNOW there are these dark places along your departure route and most people will judge themselves to fit into those categories of development.

GOOD AND EVIL

Please note that I used "Good and Evil" rather than perceived "good or bad". There is "good" and there is "evil" but I don't consider "good" or "bad". Goodness is considered a "Christ" behavior and evil is considered the opposite—or, Satanic BEHAVIOR. This is simply to CLARIFY explicit meaning of MY statement so that you do not misconstrue my message. Christlike is a movement TOWARD goodness, and Evil is only that which turns you from the Christlike pathway. Obviously, forgetting to return a borrowed item from your neighbor may well be evil in some measure if you promised that the item would be returned—but, murdering your neighbor is certainly a more severely EVIL thing to do. After all, you cannot EXPECT to sit to the right-hand of GOD CRE-ATOR if you simply make a transition from death into etheric while hoping some "savior" will make it somehow OK. That very attitude will INSURE your time-stay in the GRAY areas and only

your living physical intents, choices, and actions will offer a level of stay for further development. A mass murderer, my dears, is NOT GOING TO SIT TO THE RIGHT HAND OF GOD. He may very well, however, reside <u>UNDER</u> THE RIGHT FOOT OF GOD, WHICH WILL BE HEAVILY APPLIED, AT BEST.

APPLIED QUANTUM PHYSICS

OK, MAN is working diligently to try to advance to PHYSICAL understanding of manipulation of DNA, atoms, etc. And you can accomplish some things at a quite primitive level. But your species has not grown to a level of enlightenment whereby you have ONLY positive and goodly intent in your technology—so, you remain quite primitive—until you learn.

So, you have learned to TAMPER, clone, DNA restructure, RNA restructure, and so on—but what have you actually CREATED? Right! NOTHING! You have simply manipulated ENERGY. And this, by its very FACT, means that there is manipulation of SOUL energy as well as MIND CON-TROL AND MANIPULATION. However, the children continue to play with their tinker-toys and chemistry sets.

I can perhaps give you a bit of insight by simply offering an article from *DISCOVER* magazine simply picked at random from a non-technical journal or text where we have to have unending ropes of diagrams of DNA, etc. Man is learning quite a bit in a primitive world of tinkering but intent is usually in the wrong direction or for self-indulgence. It is, however, STILL "manipulation" and NOT "creation" regardless of what label you might wish to affix.

[QUOTING, from "Physics Watch", *Discover*, October 1996:]

QUANTUM CAT TRICKS by Jeffrey Winters

In the everyday world, it's impossible to be in two places at once. Not in the atomic realm: Physicists recently made an atom do the **impossible**.

Erwin Schrodinger, the Brilliant Austrian physicist who was among the founders of quantum mechanics, once dreamed up a paradoxical thought experiment to highlight one of the stranger aspects of quantum theory. Put a cat in a box, he proposed, along with a vial of poison and a lump of some radioactive element. After a certain period of time, depending on the element used, there's a fifty-fifty chance that an atom will decay and emit a particle, triggering a device that smashes the vial, releases the poison, and kills the cat. There is, of course, an equal chance that the atom will not decay, thus sparing the cat. But during the entire time, according to quantum mechanics, the atom is simultaneously in the decayed and undecayed states. Not until someone makes a measurement of the atom is it forced into one mode or the other. And the cat? Schrodinger said that one would have to "express this situation by having the living and the dead cat mixed, or smeared out

(pardon the expression) into equal parts," living and dead.

No one has ever carried out that experiment in all its feline-unfriendly detail. But two physicists at the National Institute of Standards and Technology in Boulder, Colorado, recently did something almost as strange. They managed to coax a single atom to exist in two places at once.

David Wineland and Chris Monroe pulled off this feat using lasers and a magnet to manipulate a beryllium atom inside a vacuum chamber. They first confined the atom inside an electromagnetic field and, with lasers, bounced photons off it until it rested essentially motionless. Using another laser burst, they pumped just enough energy into the atom so that it had an equal chance of assuming either of two quantum states known as spin-up and spin-down, which describe the orientation of the magnetic field of the atom's electrons. Just as with the hapless cat, the atom, until it is actually measured, exists simultaneously in both states.

Physicists have been creating such odd, mixed states within atoms for years. But what Wineland and Monroe did next was unprecedented. They calculated that a light pulse with a wavelength of exactly 313 billionths of a meter, and of a precise polarization (which describes the direction in which a light wave vibrates), could move the atom in its spin-up state without affecting the spindown version of the atom; atoms in different quantum states absorb only very specific wavelengths and polarizations of light. **The right light, in other words, enabled Wineland and Monroe to tease apart the superimposed versions of the atom.** With a laser, they pushed the spin-up version of the atom about 80 billionths of a meter away from its spin-down self—a distance some ten times larger than the original beryllium atom.

Wineland and Monroe's research, as esoteric as it seems, may one day find a practical application. The two physicists are interested—as are many researchers—in the feasibility of something called a quantum computer. Atoms in such a computer would replace transistors and other electronic components, greatly shrinking the size and increasing the power of computers. In a quantum computer, one atom could simultaneously represent a zero and a one in the binary language of computers. In conventional computers, each number of binary code must be stored separately.

To build a quantum computer requires precise control of just the sort of strange quantum effects Wineland and Monroe are now studying.

But quantum states are fragile—the slightest disturbance destroys them. In Wineland and Monroe's relatively simple experiment, for example, the separated spin-up and spin-down states collapse back into a single atom if the lasers are not tuned just right, or if some stray radiation trickles in. This fragility may make building a quantum computer—containing thousands of atoms—an engineering nightmare. Still, the researchers are optimistic. "Fundamentally, it's not a problem," says Wineland. "We can go a long way from here."

[END OF QUOTING]

BUILDING FROM SUCH INFORMATION

I don't want to linger on the above tale but we can relate this IDEA to ANYTHING and EV-ERYTHING. You HAVE TO DO THE RIGHT THING to have results. If you want to build GREAT WHITE Souls you have to stop feeding (fueling) it with black-tar evil. It is a bit similar to putting black sulfureous crude sludge in the gas-tank of a sleek high-octane vehicle. If YOU FEED YOUR SOUL EVIL—it will become evil—no more or less. If you feed your body only poison you will kill it quickly or slowly depending upon what poison you choose.

If you want a LIGHTED soul—you keep your intent clean and clear. The procedure, as well as the concept, is simple and succinct. If you want a better and balanced, harmonious world—you must build lighted souls to reflect the goodness, for Evil taints everything it touches. Ego itself, in human spirit, is that one focus which, if controlled in goodness, is wondrously productive and creative. The moment, however, it takes control of itself-it has utilized Evil intent and taint. When you learn to control your own self-ego and use it as what it is—a servant unto self growth, you will have arrived at great knowledge. An ego out of control and wielding the power over YOU, is the destroyer of highest destruction. When ego is in control of a being—you have the perfect manufacture (production) of a liar, a cheat, a controller, and a developer of dark intent and manufacture. In trying to secure "self" that person will destroy anything which enters his space to keep claim to his dark world. An ego WITHIN CONTROL has no need for deceit or false supports! A Soul in harmony with God—has no lacking void which needs filling by any physical thing. This does not mean that sensing feelings cannot be "hurt"—but after a long while of experiencing—that becomes less and less as the mind takes up the opportunity of various circumstances to become ever MORE CREATIVE IN ORDER TO BRING BALANCE AND TRUTH BACK INTO A CHA-OTIC SITUATION OR FOCUS.

A mind expecting to only find the solutions to every problem will automatically turn to AL-TERNATIVES and choose according to the WISDOM of RESPONSIVE (not reactive) action or stillness, as may sometimes be the wiser path. To be able to have these alternatives as tools requires a whole lot of LESSONS and an education so that you can RECOGNIZE possibilities. If you are traveling you know that when you want to traverse a city you don't want multitudes of dead-ends—BUT if you have no map—you can't always find the through-ways. So, when you think I have badgered you with myriads of messy experiences in courts, in law, in poverty, in growth, in simple education, of say, Corporate structures—THINK AGAIN, PLEASE. That information is going to save your, and this nation's, BACON!! How? If a thing exists you can now KNOW that you can get it and use it—if not in existence—you now KNOW *HOW* to "create" it. Set your goal—then get all the information and education you can garner—to reach it for it is ALL THERE FOR YOUR USE—IF you grasp and use it. Indeed it can be equated to a chess game wherein there are all sorts of "moves" to reach, at the least, a checkmate. If, in addition, you are in an actual game of life and the opposition is using shrewd and illegal actions—and you remain in TRUTH, you shall create a winning game-plan.

In closing this writing I would point out that there is an article in that journal [*Discover*] more interesting than the Cat-atom. It comes from the segment called LightElements and is titled: *We'll Always Have Parrots* and puts the whole overwhelming topic of conditioned and alternative learn-

ing—creativity—along with Spirit Guides, etc., in perspective. It is purely humorous but it has perhaps more REAL meaning than most serious research garbage. I'll see if we can work in the time to share it. The gist is that this writer was trying to find a Spirit Guide and it presented as a brilliantly colored Parrot. I think you can guess the humor you can get from that which simply PARROTS self! We need some fun and laughs along this journey, friends, lest you take everything too seriously—especially YOURSELF.

Salu, and create a very good day, please.

CHAPTER 6

REC #1 HATONN

SAT., SEP. 21, 1996 8:28 A.M. YEAR 10, DAY 036

SAT., SEP. 21, 1996

YOU ARE CREATING

Whether or not you realize it, you *ARE* creating. If you bear SOUL, you can and do "create". YOU are responsible for all that is created in your space within your experience.

It is only when you REALIZE in CONSCIOUSNESS your God Power can you intentionally CRE-ATE that which is most often considered to be BEYOND your ability to influence. When you realize that YOU can AND DO influence anything and everything, **then** you KNOW you can create whatever it is you wish to influence or establish in REALITY. The IDEA is accomplished in the "thought" dimension so that ALL THAT IS NECESSARY is bringing it into the physical PRO-GRAM in manifestation. If you choose to use that "idea now manifest" for GOODNESS, you have all the assistance of the God Creator, while if you wish to use the gift of that idea for evil intent you only have the ability to manipulate and deceive—and therefore, in the competition between good and evil intent—GOODNESS SHALL PREVAIL.

If you err in your perception that God IS SOME RELIGION or another-you do not have more than does the producer of Evil actions because you are basing your IDEAS on nothing more than a MANMADE (manufactured doctrine) fabrication. MAN IS, GOD IS-BUT MAN CANNOT DO MORE THAN SIMPLY "INTERPRET" WHAT HE THINKS GOD MAY OR MAY NOT BE OR THINK. And you smug people who base your being's very existence on one religion or that of another will fall to the majority in numbers, on your physical planet. However, if I were you, I would choose one of these doctrines that offers freedom and goodness-and that, dear friends, is no longer the argued over "Christian" religion now usurped by the "Judeo" concept of "Judeo-Christian" nonsense. Jewish RELIGION is in direct opposition to CHRISTIAN. What you are establishing is a "Jesusian" religion while forgetting the "Christ" portion of the equation-i.e., "Jesus-the-Christ". YOU know when a "man" has given you "absolution" from one sin or another and WHEN GOD OFFERS FORGIVENESS. So, you continue to live the LIE for the convenience and "cozy feeling" of false doctrine and reality of the circumstance. A man cannot absolve you of ANYTHING except a debt of some kind in the physical interactions—as in "the court law". YOU must forgive any debts of invisible transgressions of actions even if they be physical aspects of intent, error, deliberation and so on, and if you forgive them for self-you had best then clear your intent with GOD.

So WHAT IS ISLAMIC this or that? Well, you had better begin to look at this step beyond being simply "Moslem" or "Muslim", with the addition of a merger between that and CHRIST concepts of right-being. It is an evolvement, in its correct and true sense of definition, a bringing into a more

understanding of "equality" and "goodness" in the "Christ concept" of doing that which is RIGHT. It is the opposite of the PRACTICED "Christian" or "Talmudic" RELIGIONS which allow for such lack of responsibility as has been built into all the modern versions of "Christian Religions". Does this mean that every "Islam" patron is perfect? Are YOU perfect? Then, readers, don't simply ask silly questions in your pretense of being somehow "better" or "more learned". I will tell you this, however: WHEN THE OTHER RELIGIONS OF THE WORLD IN "CHRIST"NESS RISE UP AGAINST YOU WHO PRACTICE AND CLAIM THE FALSE RELIGIONS—YOU WILL BE DESTROYED—FOR FEW HAVE PERCEPTIONS OF TRUTH, AND VIOLENCE IS BORN OF MAN WHO STILL THINKS THAT TO PREVAIL THERE MUST BE MURDER AND MAYHEM.

BY THE WAY, SLEEPING WORLD, YOU ARE ABOUT TO FIND OUT!

Can you coexist? Probabilities would seem to be that you WON'T! But when you take it a bit further in concept—ENOUGH will. Will the evil culprits be deaded? I don't know and I DO NOT JUDGE! I do suggest, however, that the consequences of their actions will come back to rest, finally, on themselves.

IF YOU WOULD ONLY LEARN

You can argue all you wish over a death sentence and life in prison or whatever it is about which you wish to argue—BUT THE *FACTS* ARE THAT DEATH ONLY RELEASES THE ILL-TRAINED SOUL TO COME AROUND AGAIN AND AGAIN TO DO EVEN MORE MAGNIFI-CENTLY EVIL THINGS UNTIL THE ONES WHO ARE THE "VICTIMS" ARE BROUGHT INTO KNOWLEDGE AND BALANCE WITH GOODNESS. EVIL CANNOT SURVIVE, MUCH THE LESS PREVAIL, WHEN THERE IS ONLY GOODNESS. SO, YOU MUST REBUILD HARMONY, BALANCE—IN GOODNESS.

Were YOU ever, ever perfect? Yes—WHEN YOU WERE ONE WITHIN GOD. And, worse yet for you who are "too busy" to learn or study—or "don't believe this could be for me…" might well wish to consider some alternatives.

I would like, first, to offer you a very brief, BUT CORRECT, concept from Tom Ashtley. And, readers, if you don't fully understand it, then you had best help us to allow his presentations to be brought forth in full. They are simply the same, but more easily comprehensible, material as was brought forth through Walter Russell and then claimed by New Age controllers who, by the way, sued us for use of the only TRUTH in the former—the scientific outlay. Walter Russell was many things in many varied talents but HE UNDERSTOOD and allowed that "understanding" to be expressed in HARD COPY.

Because his work was squelched through probably "ignorant" parties who effectively misdirected (regardless of claimed intent) that flow of information from open presentation, those energies have increased the level and magnitude of the TRUTH of LIFE and UNIVERSE and offer it through another source—which happens to be in South Africa!

Since the "university" which holds Russell's work is now headed by someone also from Africa,

perhaps a merging of the great revelations might well be brought into realization IN BOTH COUN-TRIES AND HELP UNIFY THIS OLD WORLD INTO A NEW WORLD REALIZATION IN CONSCIOUSNESS—INSTEAD OF AN ENSLAVING NEW WORLD *ORDER*.

What I will share is simply the most recent mailing received from Tom but it can stand alone. All work is based on that which came before and, if you had that which came before, you would now UNDERSTAND and HAVE *DRIAS* (the life cells in crystal form of perfect DNA-RNA) and the other things which we have offered and know how, why, when, where, who and what has taken place in living form and perceptions of the Universe. I can't, however, cram it down your proverbial "throats". We have ones who actually work WITH us who cannot bring themselves to spend their time reading OUR work while they dig up every outsider's writings about anything from SOUL to energy devices. It is FINE, for it keeps us trying to make it an understandable presentation in whatever topic we discuss.

We now have the hot topic of "Remote Viewing"! What? Why in the name of God can't you view what is happening to you NOW and you won't need "REMOTE" anything. Why will you jump onto every bandwagon that comes along with someone ELSE'S opinions of how THEY THINK a thing to be? Oh well! This just shows that I AM NOT the one to ask about how to get the attention of *others* and that is possibly the most "asked" question to me.

[QUOTING:]

VIBRATION AND FREQUENCY by Tom Ashtley

mind and motion paste tom ashtley

a figure 8 paste tom ashtley

<u>THREE WITHIN 4,</u> <u>A 7 FIGURE HARMONIC</u>

The whole is a combination of cosmic forces (electric) (gravity) (tempic) and (resonation) which gives the harmonic interaction of the four forces of the universe, the *tempic* being the time

field it's the controlling field and maneuvers matter from one field to another within the vibrations of a higher frequency emanating from the total mass of matter's triple unity. Gravity is the tonal pressure of electricity (compression inward is from cold to heat). Compression outwards is from heat to cold. Both conditions of the Life and Death cycle are in fact a mirror image of each other. In other words, they are 180° from each other and parallel each other. Matter is nothing more than mere POINTS OF INFINITE OSCILLATIONS OF LIGHT PRESSURES; THE CENTER OF A BODY OF MATTER IS NOT ITS OWN CENTER **BUT ITS BALANCE OF ITS OSCILLATING MOTION**.

THIS MIND AND MOTION UNIVERSE

[H: Please insert the diagram regarding: *Three within Four. A seven figure harmonic of Balance Interchange.*]

Circular and vibrating motion is periodic motion. Both centripetal and centrifugal forces depend on the mass (M) of the body and its velocity (V) in the circular motion (circular of radius [R]). A heavy body needs a greater centripetal force to hold it in orbit and a greater force is also required for high speed of rotation. We could also say the required force (F) is inversely proportional to the radius of motion and F=M V²/R where V²/R gives the magnitude of the centripetal acceleration. Uniform circular motion is periodic, that is, the events recur over and over again. The time taken for a complete revolution of the body remains constant.

This periodic character can be further demonstrated by considering how the body's distance from any fixed diameter of the circle varies with time. If a graph of these distances is plotted, the resulting curve is one of a uniformly oscillating displacement which resembles a Sine-wave. Every completed cycle of matter is a completed octave of Four Pairs and an Inert Gas (Seed). Here Carbon at the 4th Octave is the balance of the *entire nine octaves of matter*, and all matter is Cube-Based, and all matter has motion and all motion in Nature is TONAL AND RHYTHMIC.

If we could see all the stars and planets in the universe and realize that there is only one Body and then enlarge all the cells that make up the Human Body as well, compare it to that of the Cosmic Body, one would be a CARBON COPY of the other. If this could be accomplished science would make a great step forward in that if science regarded ALL Bodies as *mere "points" and the universe a "point of infinite oscillation"* instead of scattered masses, they might get somewhere.

[H: Please insert here the full-page diagram. I realize that these Faxed copies are poorly copied—but it only proves, further, that the information is not only valid but does, in fact, come originally from ANOTHER writer/receiver. Remember that we are threatened with contempt of court if we offer any information from Walter Russell. Russell has never presented THIS INFORMATION through US&P.]

[END OF QUOTING]

Now readers, on the other hand, what do you usually do with this type of information? Ah Ha! You wait until the light is brought forth to explode into knowledge in some mystical, secret manner—

instead of LEARNING WHAT IN THE HECK IS BEING TAUGHT TO YOU.

So, let's now try the article I promised on "WE'LL ALWAYS HAVE PARROTS".

[QUOTING, from *Light Elements*, *DISCOVER*, OCT. 1996:]

WE'LL ALWAYS HAVE PARROTS by Polly Shulman

pict. of parrot

Andrew Wiles broke my heart. From the time I was a little girl, I had always meant to prove Fermat's last theorem, just as soon as I got a spare minute. But first I had a lot of French homework to get through, and then there was my cousin's wedding, and I had to stay in the office late writing memos, and August is so enervating, and then Wiles went and proved the thing.

Of course, there are still a few great unsolved problems left: a Hilbert problem or two, the Goldbach conjecture, and just how many light-years-per-second *is* warp 9, anyway? I figured I'd better get moving before someone beat me to the punch again. But when I cleared some space on my desk and sat down with a pair of number two pencils, a legal pad, a protractor, and a Cray supercomputer, nothing happened. I sharpened the pencils. Nothing happened. I exchanged the legal pad for graph paper. I sharpened the pencils again. Nothing happened.

parrot and bow and arrow

I was experiencing a creative block.

I called my old friend Michael Larsen, a number theorist at the University of Pennsylvania, for advice. "I'm trying to prove the Goldbach conjecture, but I'm getting nowhere," I said. "What should I do?"

"Have you tried studying math?" he suggested.

On the surface, it sounded like a sensible notion. However, the time factor bothered me. Figure a year to apply to graduate school, two years of graduate courses, another four to write my dissertation—that's seven years out of my life. A lot can happen in seven years. What if Wiles and his ilk prove everything left while I'm dithering around in school? There must be a quicker way.

Perhaps, I thought, a creativity specialist can help me find it. I called David Perkins, a cognitive psychologist at the Harvard Graduate School of Education with a Ph.D in mathematics. "What causes creative blocks?" I asked him.

"They can have two different sorts of causes," Perkins told me. "There are causes in the person—things like anxiety, when you're afraid you might not be able to solve the problem, for instance, or displacements of motives from other areas. Sometimes people don't produce well because they're trying to escape from a situation or wreak revenge on somebody, and they do so by hurting their own performance. Anxiety can generate a self-fulfilling prophecy: people get concerned about whether they can solve the problem, and start believing they can't, and then of course they can't, and that confirms the belief. Clinicians call this a self-sealing system.

"The second kind," Perkins continued, "are causes in the problem. Creative situations may cause people difficulty not because they're in any kind of a a slump but because the problem is genuinely hard." He described four possible creative difficulties: "The wilderness problem, in which there are so many possibilities it's hard to navigate among them and find the good ones; the plateau problem, in which you're in a certain spot and you don't know which way to go; the canyon problem, when you're going in circles within constraints you don't even recognize and you need to get out of the canyon because the real solution lies in another canyon nearby; and the oasis problem, when you're clinging to a partial solution but to reach a real solution you have to abandon it."

Perkins, I thought, must have well-worn hiking boots. I saw myself lost in his landscape, somewhere beneath Dante's seventh circle of hell. "Is there any way out?" I asked. Brainstorming, he told me, works wonders for canyon problems and oasis traps. For wilderness difficulties, addressing a smaller version of the problem might help. The best thing for plateau problems is
studying the question you're trying to answer, thoroughly exploring all its aspects.

That sounded suspiciously like school again. I thanked Perkins quickly, before he could suggest a Ph.D program, and headed for my local spiritualist-self-help bookstore. Surely *they* wouldn't make me study. "Can you recommend anything to help me get over a creative block?" I asked the clerk, who was dressed entirely in purple.

"The best thing is to get in touch with your inner artist, maybe contact your spirit guide," she told me earnestly.

"I meant more like a book or an audiotape."

She found several, took my money, and handed me my receipt. "Change: \$4.17," it read. "Attend to reality diligently. Receive all people w/kindness. Say little, do much." Good advice, I thought, but how? And shouldn't the thing practice what it preached?

HOPING THE TAPES WOULD HAVE more complete instructions, I emulated Hillary Clinton and turned to psychologist Jean Houston, or *Dr*. Jean Houston, as she calls herself on her book jackets. Houston gave Mrs. Clinton a bad week in June, when it was reported that she'd been encouraging the first lady to engage in imaginary dialogues with Eleanor Roosevelt and Mahatma Gandhi; critics considered these figures too wishy-washy to provide proper guidance.

Houston's sense of time is somewhat elastic. As she explains in her audiotape *Awakening Creativity*, "In a few minutes of clock time, you'll find yourself having—oh—many minutes, hours, some of you even weeks, even months, it seems, of inner experience to explore the vast untapped treasures of the human psyche. A Beethoven sonata that might ordinarily require hours of practice can be practiced in accelerated mental process in five minutes, and you would emerge from the state feeling as if you'd been practicing for hours and show considerable improvement in play." (If only someone had told my brother and spared the family all those hours of *Fur Elise!*) "So let us begin."

We began by lying down with eyes closed. Slowly, Dr. Jean's mesmerizing voice drew me further and further into the realms of accelerated mental process. "Breathe deeply. Hold an image of the air rising into your brain and energizing it," she murmured. A minute went by, then an hour. Three days passed. I wished I'd thought to pack a lunch. I began to wonder whether I'd completely turned off all the burners on my stove. Following Houston's advice. I pressed my palms gently against my eyelids. I saw lights, then shapes that eventually resolved themselves in *a large red-and-green parrot*. This, I thought, must be my *spirit guide*.

"Hello," it said. "Hello," I replied. "Hello," it said. "Hello," I replied. "Hello," it said. "Who are you?" I asked. "Who are *you*?" it asked. "I'm Polly," I said.

"*I'm* Polly," it answered. It put its head to one side, looked at me with a single yellow eye, and contracted its pupil, as if it was winking.

"Are you my spirit guide?" I asked.

Polly stared at me for a long time, perhaps weeks, alternately contracting and dilating its pupil. At last it spoke again: "Do you smell gas?"

I stopped the tape and hurried to check the stove. All four burners were off. I sat down at my desk and sharpened my pencils again. Still nothing, so I went back to the stereo and put on *Developing Your Creativity*, by Bob Griswold. "Guaranteed 100% audible," claimed the box. Like Dr. Jean Houston, Griswold wanted me to breather hythmically. (He says that relaxed breathing is deeper and slower than stressed breathing and that by changing your breathing you can change your mood from anxious to calm.) "It is not advisable to listen to this tape while driving a car, because it says to close your eyes and relax deeply," he warned. Soporific piano plunkings accompanied his slow voice as he explained how. At first Polly hummed along, adding little flourishes that sounded suspiciously like *Fur Elise*, but gradually the bird fell silent. I glanced over and saw it was standing on one leg with its head tucked under its wing. A deep feeling of peace settled over me; I felt the tension drain away; soon I, like Polly, was in a perfect state to profit from *How to Write While You Sleep, and Other Surprising Ways to Increase Your Creativity*, by Elizabeth Ross.

In her book, Ross cites poet upon poet—Voltaire, Swinburne, Dante, Goethe, Milton, Blake who literally dreamed up deathless verse. And it's not just writers who have had profound insights with their eyes closed, their mouths open slightly, and thin lines of drool tracing patterns on the pillow. Ross mentions such scientists as chemist Fredrich Kekule of benzene fame and physicist Niels Bohr.

She suggests harnessing your own dream power with meditation exercises like this one: First, aerate your brain a-la Dr. Jean. Next, "See yourself making coffee. You fill the pot with water, measure the amount of coffee you need, put it in the filter, and put the pot on the stove... Silently repeat ten times: 'My article/story/book is like the coffee. All the necessary ingredients are simmering in my subconscious mind...' If you do the exercise at bedtime, drop off to sleep."

Soon I began to dream.

I'm hurrying along a road under the full moon. Every step I take on it puts me in grave danger, but I can't leave it or I'll never reach my destination. I'm chanting a rhyme, a spell to protect me from the waiting horror. The rhyme is the only thing keeping me safe. Somehow I know that it's not only a powerful charm, but also the seed of a masterpiece—a great poem or an invention, something that will make my name and fortune and bring hope to people everywhere. I'm chanting it over and over, to stave off the road's threat and to bring it safely through the gates of sleep into the waking world. With a feeling of triumph, I opened my eyes and spoke my chant aloud: "Socks and shoes! Socks and shoes!"

SO MUCH FOR WRITING IN YOUR sleep. I poured what was left of the coffee into a mug and sent my spirit guide for doughnuts. Then I switched on Griswold at fast playback. "In the right hemisphere you have access to a great wealth of talents and abilities, and this part of your brain is almost totally untapped," he gibbered at top speed.

Could that be my problem? Was half my brain but sitting there like a lump? Rifling through my bookstore purchases, I came upon the concept of untapped brain power again and again. "How much brain power goes down the drain because of our archaic, insular notions of brain and education! The numbers are undoubtedly horrendous," mourns Dr. Jean. Sighs Louise L. Hay in *The Totality of Possibilities: Set Yourself Free to Create the Lifestyle You Really Want!*, "You know, they tell us we only use 10 percent of our brain. And my question is, What is the other 90 percent for?"

That was something I'd always wondered, too. "Actually, I've heard that the 10 percent figure only applies during an election year," replied cognitive psychologist Jonathan King of the University of California at San Diego when I referred the question to him. "And it's an overestimate if you're listening to talk radio. You're not taping this, are you? But everybody always asks me the 10 Percent Question." Nobody seems to know where the figure originally came from, he explained, and it's not clear that it would be meaningful to any neuro-scientist. "It's certainly not 10 percent of your cortex, since maybe 50 percent of that is pretty much dedicated to vision alone. But that's a bit misleading, too. I mean, are you impressed that I might be using more of my brain watching *The Simpsons* than you do listening to Beethoven?" The brain's auditory processing areas make up a measly 4 to 5 percent of everybody's favorite organ. "Of course," King continued, "if you *could* make this into some kind of race, maybe you could try to pull even with me by adding some other activities—climbing stairs, tapping your fingers, and chewing gum at the same time. That would give your motor cortex a workout, too. But I'd be dead meat if you turned your head and started reading a billboard outside your window, using the vision and language areas."

So could the 10 percent be referring to something else? Like the total number of brain cells firing at one time?

"That might be closer to the truth, since less than 50 percent of your brain cells are neurons sending messages to one another. The rest are various kinds of glial cells, which do all sorts of important but boring stuff. In particular, they provide the myelin sheaths that wrap around axons, the long arms of nerve cells, and help keep the electric signals from degrading."

Myelin, King says, is "mostly fat". Aerating your brain won't make it any leaner, which is a good thing: "The last thing anybody wants is skinny Schwann cells. Anyway, increasing the total number of neurons firing at one time wouldn't make you think any better, even if it weren't a recipe for epilepsy. It's certainly no more useful to have one neuron firing all the time than none of the time. You want them firing at the *right times*."

And is your right hemisphere going begging?

"Oh, no. Not the right hemisphere question," King groaned. "Well, there's some truth to the idea that the right hemisphere is good at getting the big picture. Really crudely, the left hemisphere sees more details; the right puts them together into something that makes global sense. So when you just look out your window, you're using that right hemisphere, even if you don't think you're feeling especially 'creative' or 'spiritual' or whatever."

I looked out the window, where my left hemisphere could distinguish the 200-odd bricks that my right hemisphere recognized as the wall of the building next door. Polly landed on the sill, bearing a box of Wheat Thins.

"What happened to the doughnuts?" I asked.

"Polly wants a cracker," the bird answered, handing me the change and the receipt, which read, "Total: \$3.21. Buy low, sell high. Neither a borrower nor a lender be." I sat down at my desk again.

My spirit guide made a noise like someone sharpening pencils.

"There's no need to be sarcastic," I said, reaching for another tape. My hand fell on *The 100% \$olution* [sic], by Mark H. McCormack. "Giving even 100% is just not enough," read the box. "You must learn how to give that extra 10%." Proving the Goldbach conjecture should be a breeze for anyone who could make sense of *that* math, I thought. Reading the fine print, however, I learned the tape was an abridgment. How much was left? Only 100 percent? ("Pieces of eight," put in Polly.) I chucked the tape without opening it.

ACCORDING TO C. DIANE EALY, author-narrator of the next tape I tried, *The Woman's Book of Creativity*, blocks like mine might arise from the way society forces the feminine creative process, which she describes as a holistic spiral, into a male, linear mold. The solution? "Go to a mirror and, looking yourself in the eyes, declare out loud, 'I am a creative person. I enjoy being creative in many ways. I am a creative person. I enjoy being creative in many ways."

CREATIVE THOUGH I MIGHT BE, I found myself no closer than ever to proving Shulman's first theorem. Besides, I thought, why should I eschew logic simply because I'm female? Marie Curie didn't; neither did the great mathematician Emmy Noether. Psychologist Teresa Ambile of the Harvard Business School was similarly skeptical. "I've done extensive research on creativity over the past 20 years," she told me when I called, "and I haven't found any consistent sex differences at all, either in creative process or in quality of creative output."

And even if men and women do approach problems with distinctive styles, we still face the same categories of difficulties with the problems themselves. What if you can't stay seated at your desk long enough to decide whether you're facing a canyon problem or a plateau? What if you keep getting up to listen to a tape or call an expert? "That's a sure sign of a problem in the person," David Perkins told me. "Maybe there's some anxiety or displacements. Maybe you're not sufficiently committed. Many researchers think commitment is even more important than talent."

Commitment? Where was I going to get that? The solution turned out to be the last tape I tried, Julia Cameron's *The Artist's Way*. No easy answers for Cameron: no writing in your sleep, no learning to play the piano without touching the keys. Creative expression is real work, she says, and it takes a long time.

Cameron attacks the myths about artists that keep people from including themselves in the club. You don't have to wear black to be an artist, she insists. You don't have to live in Paris, or drink, or starve alone in a garret. "We have a belief system that says that artists are lone wolves. There is nothing to support this. The impressionists, for example, had lunch—that's what they painted."

One thing that plagues creative people is an internal critic Cameron calls the Censor. "Think of it as the worst bully you knew in grammar school, but much smarter," she says.

I took the parrot on my arm and sat down at my desk again. "Listen, Polly, I need to have a serious talk with you," I said. "Are you my spirit guide? Or are you the Censor? What are you, Bird?"

"I am a creative person," said Polly. "I enjoy being creative in many ways."

"All right, I'm taking you at your word. I'm going to sit here with my pad of paper. I'm not going to sharpen any more pencils or play any more tapes. I'm just going to concentrate, maybe write a few equations or something. They might be bad equations, but I'm going to keep at it until you tell me something better to do. So get going, Inspire me."

As I sketched a Mobius strip and worked out the formula for its surface area, Polly began to sing:

After all these years! After all these years! I never would have guessed a bridal veil would be my vale of tears...

"Shhh, you're distracting me," I said. I was trying to work out the length of the Mobius strip's perimeter. The bird hopped closer to my ear and sang a little louder. This time was somewhat reminiscent of *Fur Elise*.

I guess you carried her across the threshold. I guess I wasn't there when you swore what you had to swear. I guess you never promised a thing.

"That's it?" I said. "That's all? A country-and-western song? No theorem? Not even a cure for the hiccups?"

"Are you the Censor?" asked my muse.

"But Polly," I protested, "a country-and-western song? It's so embarrassing!"

The parrot turned its bright yellow eye to me and said with stern compassion, "Socks and shoes".

All right, spirit guide. You win. There's no fighting inspiration. You just have to take what comes and go on walking along that dangerous road, keeping yourself safe with your song. Hail to thee, blithe spirit! Anyone know a good agent in Nashville?

[END OF QUOTING]

Now why did I run the great legal risk of using Polly Shulman's lessons in REALITY? Because it IS REALITY, parrot-brains.

You are individuals given, by YOUR CREATOR, certain inalienable, not irrevocable or unalterable, rights to THINK! When you simply become the PARROT of another's thinking—you become the PARROT ITSELF, which by all reason and reckoning is a "*BIRD-BRAIN*".

Let us run our risk further: Please drop a card of appreciation to Polly Shulman, ^c/_o *DISCOVER* Magazine, P.O. Box 420087, Palm Coast, FL 32142-9944. She has presented one of the more refreshing and insightful observations into what "*Parrot-Brains*" humanity has managed to accomplish in his eons of evolvement. And, if any reader believes me to be jesting, I SUGGEST YOU CAREFULLY *THINK AGAIN*! Some day you are going to have to stand forth and take responsibility FOR YOURSELF, YOUR THOUGHTS AND, YOUR ACTIONS!

How many "Polly wants a cracker" trips do you take while trying to ESCAPE responsibility? Do you understand what you get out of these escape travels? Cracker brains to fit the skull cavity. If Ms. Shulman never writes another thing—this one deserves to be in the Annals of Science.

Because we share humor I urge you NOT TO TAKE TOM ASHTLEY'S presentation as just a humorous doodle on a paper. You can LEARN FROM ANOTHER—you cannot become the OTHER!

Good morning and may we use those wondrous minds for something besides parrot-food? Salu.

CHAPTER 7

REC #1 HATONN

MON., SEP. 30, 1996 7:59 A.M. YR.10, DAY 045

MON., SEP. 30, 1996

WISDOM AND PERCEPTION

"If man is faint of heart in spirit, so are his laws faint-hearted and are like heresy. If man is presumptuous and disregards the Commandments and laws of The Creation and of God, he is forced to bring forth his own laws which are full of mistakes and lead him astray. Laws and commandments made according to men produce murder and evil, and evil will spread and gain control, and man no longer has any power over it. Commandments and laws are valid only if they are derived from wisdom and logic. But logic requires wisdom and perception." And this, of course, from the Master of Wisdom. If you don't know who that might be—I suggest you need more education.

CAN WE DREAM BEYOND OURSELVES?

Yes, of course, for it is only when you become impersonal enough to reach out beyond self that you can begin to express in terms of Universal Wisdom. If everything you do and think is that which builds a better world, a better universe, yea, a better YOU, you will have finally begun to flicker the eyelids awake. Will *what you do today* bring forth a better environment in which MAN may reach a full potential of growth and wisdom? Or, will you simply strive for the bringing unto self that which brings either comfort or security in an emotional moment of supposed need?

The Black man in his hour of need cries out for "equality" while at the same time he demands those THINGS which he believes will offer equality in some measure—by taking away from the "others" that of which he has been denied. This is an error in thought processing for in that type of attitude there is NO EQUALITY, only a power or force against those who probably do not even know what "slavery" means. EVERY man, woman and child is a SLAVE to wrong ideas, taught injustice, and evil non-equality. The FIRST slaves, Black Brothers, were NOT of Black origin. The FIRST slaves in America were WHITE!! God will and shall not make governments of peace wherein all can live in peace together—GOD only offers the guidelines; MAN MUST MAKE THE GOVERNMENTS AND WALK THE WALK.

Can you see and realize that each man, woman, or child can only view the extent of his own categorization? The mind can only reach to the limits of what it KNOWS. To KNOW that which represents in WISDOM requires such outreaching as to be able to LIVE within the mind, soul, and thought of the other. If, however, the only attempt is to live as another in PHYSICAL luxury or human governments based on power and force, then there is no point to the journey for it will change not the soul foundation of mankind. To live in welfare within a mega-complex of nations or

on a reservation or within an ethnic charter, is living in a state of slavery, so to demand a separation of nation just because you are one color or another, one genetic structure or another, one race or another, is NOT living in equality but only setting different rulers to the throne of your oppression. In other words, when the money is gone, so too is the security, shelter and food on the tables. Question: *Should the White man become the Black man's slave because ancestors took advantage of a sale by the Khazars unknown centuries ago?* Is this what is desired? Then you have produced only a reversal of roles and certainly "equality" is not that which is gained from the exercise. A criminal is as despicable and abhorrent in whatever race or color he presents himself.

It is the injustice of "systems" which must be the focus of purging, not the individual races or religions. When TRUTH becomes the focus at issue, the religions will cease to be a race or color issue. When a Black Man gets the same judicial JUSTICE as a rich White Man—then and only then have you achieved some type of equality. It is not just "Black" who gets NO JUSTICE IN THE COURTS—there IS NO justice in the courts! So it is not the color of the one brought before the tribunal and black robes—it is the intent and Master-Slave mentality of the self-righteous individuals who have built their kingdom of power off the backs of others and, usually, "any" others. You do not need more and more oppressive laws against "hate" crimes, as example; you already have laws against CRIMES. What more should there be? You live in the illusion thrust upon you by those who would continue to control and manipulate you for their own purposes and you cannot know of what color that might be if you know not that "other".

This is WHY hardly anyone knows of what color, race, original creed or recognition of features might be Dharma in her daily experience of living. This is intentionally so that NO ONE comes to misinterpret the human "finger-bearer" of the keyboard with that which is the WORD. Familiarity builds contempt and recognition of doubts, and neither the speaker nor the typist deserves to be placed on presentation. We do not need to make an icon of anyone or anything, for TRUTH stands alone into infinity. But mankind has been taught to worship "*something*", even if it be a stupid gesture unworthy of even the power that offers such distractions.

Man turns all things into extremes in one direction or that of another when actually GOD is at the middle of the balance beam and the laws and rules for living are quite simple and the list quite short.

Loving thy neighbor as thyself does not mean to run over next-door and push your way into his dwelling. It means to honor and respect that other as you would wish to be respected. If your neighbor turns away from you—leave him alone! If you have been kind and gentle in Truth and the neighbor perceives some wrong from you—leave him to his attitudes for no amount of argument will change the circumstance. Only *changed perceptions* can change ANY quarrel.

When you view your government rulers, do you want to change the system or do you simply wish to replace them? Preferably with yourself so that you might have the power and wealth gleaned by them? WHAT IS IT MAN WANTS? Does he want truth and justice or does he covet the power and wealth gained by another and desire it for himself? Do you see WHY you will never have perfection in a physically-oriented WORLD? This is simply the **way it IS.** And in realizing that this is the way it IS, can we not build some form of justice and equality of mankind?

FOR LAWYERS AND ATTORNEYS

While on the subject of justice I would point out some very interesting things which might elude your perceptions. Why is it that in our cases in court—our people are RIGHT, have documented backup, and all things which prove the cases—but we are treated as if we have no standing, even with our attorneys? Why is this? When we finally get around to bringing a case, with everything to back up our stance—WE ARE TREATED AS WEAKLING MISFITS IN DEFENSE OF SOME WRONG-DOING. **NO!** Why does not an attorney come forth and aggressively go get the criminals? Why indeed? Why are innocent parties denied any semblance of JUSTICE? Why are cases dangled for years upon years and then the criminal is rewarded for his "purchase" of the case?

Until you take control of your constitutional laws and aggressively bring cases to proper fruitionyou will have, and deserve, no equality or JUSTICE in this corrupted system of MAN-greedy. In most cases the attorneys and the Judge are the only parties even able to attend the circus. YOU pay handsomely and they play the game and you will always be the loser because, no matter if you win or lose the case—it is only the legal players who get any say whatsoever and always end up shifting your assets into their coffers. So, you win a case and gain \$350,000 value in gold coins but you have spent some \$500,000 on fees-it looks to me like you are still out some \$150,000. And yet, RIGHT must be pursued! It is NOT ALRIGHT for the CRIMINAL to steal, and thieve and then lie and cheat in the courtroom to boot. You must do a thing because IT IS THE RIGHT THING TO DO! IT BETTERS NOT TO DO WHATEVER IS THE EASIEST THING TO DO. And then, dear ones, there comes a day when YOU must take a stand and do something in your own behalf if you would have justice. Wouldn't it be nice if occasionally the "victim" is still alive to enjoy the justice? Next spring almost a decade will have passed in the Ekker property case and you are NO FURTHER along in settlement or toward trial than in 1987-1988. The Ekkers have never even been allowed to have a HEARING in all those passing years-EVER. Is this justice? Of course not, but then people give up the struggle if at all possible, don't they? So, we disallow that "possibility" so that at some point JUSTICE can become the point and a culprit faces TRUTH. Will that one case change the world? No, it will likely go all but unnoticed-but it MIGHT CHANGE A FEW MINDS.

In the cases dangling in Nevada with the Institute, etc., will it change the world or even have effect on the court system? YES! It will, if you gain TRUTH, give light and Right to YOU and to the Institute, as well as bring assets belonging to YOU back into your possession, or that which was offered by a loving friend into the places of his wishes for his service unto what he considered GODLY. Moreover, it will allow YOU, if you have been a lender or a participant, the ability to secure your own assets and positions. IT IS NOT ALRIGHT FOR EVIL INTENT TO WIN, FRIENDS—EVER. The opposition has committed conspiracy and criminal actions and to allow it is NOT ALRIGHT!

It is past time now that YOU WHO HOLD THE BAG start your own actions to STOP the steamroller passing through the court system IN YOUR OWN BEHALF. It is YOUR assets which the opposition WANTS and intends to get at all costs. The opposing parties have broken laws, corporate laws, thieved, lied, cheated and stolen and still they continue to be allowed their antics. This is WRONG! It has now reached the point that each new thing they commit is worse than that before so that they are now presenting lies and falsely and fraudulently-conceived documents RIGHT TO THE BAR ASSOCIATION AND BEFORE THE BENCHES. YOU have to bring justice back into the play lest you be the losers for it is YOUR BATTLE, not "others".

Please make sure Grandma's writings on the "court system" are run in this paper, Editors, and PLEASE, READERS, READ IT! Only YOU can recover justice and no amount of repainting yourselves into various color-hues can change a thing about the corruption. It is JUSTICE or INJUSTICE—not race, creed or color—other than the "creed of greed" within the corrupted system. As long, however, as YOU do not step forward and write, claim, present, and demand justice, there will be none. In the Nevada cases, for instance, you have only some four people in various stages of total lack of understanding trying to bring DOWN an Institute, for their own personal gains, with hundreds of you who do know what you are doing but are remaining SILENT. Can't make up your minds? About what? Does not your own funds and security interest you? WHAT DOES IT TAKE TO INTEREST YOU? Do you simply prefer to lose so that you can possibly blame someone else for YOUR failures? No, Ekkers are far more disadvantaged than are you for they got "stuck" having to deal with all this mass of problems and injustice at the hands of the very founder/ director/ thief of the play. GEORGE GREEN EMBEZZLED, STOLE, LIED AND CHEATED—**YOU**! Now, years later, it goes on and on and, again, AT YOUR EXPENSE! A corporation HAS, BY LAW, TO MAINTAIN LEGAL COUNSEL.

Why does it always require going to the end to get involved and get proper results? Because, until you get involved in order to get proper results, you can't have an end. The END of the injustice happens BECAUSE YOU PUT A STOP TO IT.

This is enough for this morning, Dharma, for there are other pressing things to attend this day. Thank you and good morning.

CHAPTER 8

REC #2 HATONN

THU., OCT. 3, 1996 2:39 P.M. YR.10, DAY 048

THU., OCT. 3, 1996

HELP! WHOA! STOP!! ALTO!!!

THE LAST STRAW HAS BEEN PILED ON—COMPASSION PLEASE!

We have now lost over two and a half HOURS this afternoon searching for a "do you have it?" book in the fourteen places Dharma has three-foot stacks of papers piled. It undoubtedly is in the fifteenth place possible so far!

It is "something on the New World Order" of which there have now been unearthed some 32 separate titles and untold numbers more that are not yet in published print. Oh, well, it is red and white—narrowing the search down somewhat but we find more than 40 volumes in the IMMEDI-ATE location of the desk that are red—and white. These range from *Flatland* to *Every Person's Little Book of Plutonium* and inclusive of *The Road to Slavery, Arsenal, The Medical Mafia, Brain Washing in Russia and United We Stand.* The most recent pamphlet form of a Red Covered "book" is Mary Snell's latest effort in saving Dharma from collapse, *BLACKOUT* by Calvin C. Burgin. Please get your copy from Mary and REALLY READ IT, PLEASE!

Other Red and White books are: *Vaccination, The Medical Assault on the Immune System, UFO Crash At Aztec, Jewish Ritual Murder, The Empire of the City, The Temple of God, Protocols of Zion, Big Sister Is Watching You, Underground Bases and Tunnels, The Friendly Bacteria, None Dare Call It Treason, The U.S. Congress Handbook 1994* and on and on and on—and those are just the ones in arm's reach! Then we find one which is mostly "red" but sort of orange-red which is *The Devil's Dictionary.*

After going through over eight boxes of mail and other received stuff, emptying the four feet of writings from the desk—we did uncover something special: two decorative chocolates from Christmas BEFORE LAST. These had to, of course, be eaten to test whether or not they were still of value. They were NOT, but Doris, being a good girl—ate them both so as to not have to store them longer, but she was feeling good about recommending them for long-term storage as the food VALUE was probably not any worse than year before last.

So, now that we have used up an afternoon we have to, in the depths of gloom, state that "Yes, we remember seeing it, Rick—but...!" In the search, however, we came across numerous volumes, some 800 or more pages in length such as the Research Manual: *Nation Educationally to a "New World Order"* and *The Genetics of Bacteria and Their Viruses* (which I had offered to write all

about, three years ago). There is no way to even "scan" this much material and our tiny staff is about to fold.

Meanwhile, literally, we have 50 baby chicks in the brooder requiring lots of attention and YOU don't have access to our Colloidal Vitamins in Silica and/or Melloream milk substitute (with LONG-term storage capability) because "we" don't get to writing the information and labels. No, it has to stop because until we get these legal problems off our necks—we are FULL.

There does not seem to be even ONE writing or book which does not bear hard study in its own valued right. We, however, are not book reviewers OR publishers. Worse, my very task is to GIVE OUT information and not be a sponge sopping up *The Devil's Dictionary*. What we do, and have every intention of doing, is to share with you resources for getting MORE information, pointing out VALUABLE acquisitions to your knowledge library and making every effort possible to urge you to get informed.

Three other red and white books we find under our noses are: *THE PLAN*, Little Crow's volume, and a precious pamphlet-sized booklet from Bertha S. LoPear: *THE BRIGHT LIGHT OF THE SOUL*. It was always hoped that we could put this small volume to print for Bertha, a dear friend, but alas—we have no ability to do much of anything along those lines. This was made available a long time ago to George Green. If you are interested, please refer to Bertha S. LoPear, 201 East Verdugo Avenue, Apt. 308, Burbank, CA 91502, (818) 566-7111. Bertha ends her writing with: "The Christ Light in our consciousness will permeate and color all human affairs, which will make possible the return of the hierarchy and restoration of the long sought-after MYSTERY OF LIFE.

What do "I" think of this volume? Well, the world is in translation and you are, as Bertha puts it, "At the midnight hour of Armageddon," and everything that gives input, enlightenment and solace to the soul is worthy. Is it new revelation? No, there are no "new" revelations! However, you are not awakened to the revelations already presented so you need all the help you can get.

Oh, by the way, one red volume I missed noting is called *Beekeeping* which offers nine lectures on Bees. Then there is also *Tough Times Don't Last But Tough People Do* and *The Usurper*. There is another one, mostly white with red print: *Viruses and Molecular Biology* which NEEDS presenting but you are now getting the truth in hidden form right from your vidiot-boxes. One of the most "insightful" little books around here is *ZOHAR*, *The Book of Splendor*, *Basic Readings from the Kabbalah*. However, if you are caught reading it you will be labeled "anti-Semitic" and then only HEAVEN can help you.

The point must be here noted, I suppose: *If you ever want to hear from your material again—DO NOT SEND IT TO DORIS' VORTEXED PIT OF ENTROPY*, long recognized for its "measure of energy or the disorder in a system". Source: *Franklin's Dictionary*. Another definition of entropy is: "Steady degradation or disorganization of a system." In other words: Her overload systems have failed and we cannot even measure the energy level of this disorganization! So, at this point I do whatever any other male humanoid expression would do—and that is *get the hell out while I can this afternoon* and turn to other topics.

In our other "entropy" we run into authorities who are slowing our Spelt consultant's journey to the U.S. all the way across the border from Canada—because he doesn't have a Degree in Spelta. The government says that he can't come without a degree in this subject and/or technology and yet how can he get a "degree" if there is no such thing? Ah yes, the mind of GOVERNMENTS! MEAN-WHILE, THE CHICKENS OUTGROW EVERY COOP IN THE LIVING ROOM AND SOON WE CAN WRITE A BOOK ON *CHICKS IS CHICKS* to match the masterpiece we once shared on *PIGS IS PIGS*.

The chickens were "started" so that they would be "laying" by Spring—so, if you want fresh eggs—you won't have a long line pretty soon now. It is all just in an average day around these parts—while Greece waits, South Africa waits and GOD PATIENTLY WAITS. My concern is, however, THAT THE WORLD WILL NOT WAIT!

FARRAKHAN

Farrakhan was finally allowed to go to Canada to speak some couple of weeks past and a friend from Canada attended the gatherings. He has shared with us two tapes with a comment that the lectures were totally mind-blowing in content. Perhaps we can attend those tapes this weekend and then get them to you via *The Word*. Farrakhan will be playing one of the most major parts in the history of the world—very soon now—and in most ways in a most unexpected way. No, I am not Muslim, Moslem, Islam or any other label. I serve the Christ-ness of GOD. I would wish that everyone manifest would understand the meaning of that position. If you would comprehend the meaning of this you would find joy, peace and wondrous experience. Remember, dear ones, that even in the wondrous expression of artists—art is but imitation of Nature in one form or another and "Nature" is but the expression manifest by GOD. Therefore, the art and the artist are but manifestations, as are all things, OF GOD! Likewise, the ones you ALLOW to move in and call you friend even though you claim to relate not—are but reflections of YOU. It is a wise man who attends his FRIENDS for if a friend of yours is a liar, thief or cheat—you shall be accounted among his influences.

I believe it is time to urge each of YOU to pay attention to that which you ACCEPT because, just because a thing sounds good, does not make it worth a farthing, i.e., James M. Barrie: "*The reason why birds can fly and we can't is simply that they have perfect faith, for to have faith is to have wings.*" What a crock! The "thought" is pretty and twinkles with sweet and cute allowances—but the facts are not TRUE.

Now a countering thought: Leo Buscaglia: "*We all fear what we don't know—it's natural.*" So, therefore, it is wise to KNOW before you can release fear and gain "faith" in self, for in learning you will find that there is a very good reason birds fly and you do not. Does the snow love that upon which it falls? No—it falls where it falls, so stop the silly perceptions which "sound" sweet and cuddly to you. Truth is the best remover of fear to be found—anywhere.

EVIDENCE OF INSANITY?

I think I found a most profound evidence of your mindset upon Earth this day in the press and

media. While the world kills and maims and there is no time for sharing TRUTH or importance a convicted killer, called the Night Stalker, who proclaimed Satan as his "truth"—was allowed to marry today—in prison. And the outcry? That they could not consummate their marriage. Are you insane, humanity?

Another weirdo story followed, a couple of days ago, during a series of murders of all sorts. This was the tale of a man who went into the massage business because he liked to kiss toes and women's feet! He was going to be put on probation and given help psychologically, to help him control his "foot fetish".

Gorbachev wants Yeltsin to "step down as President" of Russia. This is the same Gorby who is now placed in your U.S. with a taxfree foundation AND was made President of Kissinger Associates in Moscow following his toppling as Russian President. Why? Because of Yeltsin's heart problem? Perish the thought! People have thousands of heart surgeries every day of the year and do beautifully!

Now, if you wonder why I lump Gorby-Yeltsin in the same grouping with the other two tales think again. The Yeltsin "thing" didn't even make more than two media channels and got no more than a paragraph in any paper.

THE WORLD IS FALLING APART, READERS, AND YOU ARE MOVED RIGHT ALONG WITH IT WHILE TOE SUCKING IS MORE IMPORTANT THAN IS YOUR SURVIVAL IN YOUR OWN NATION. AND, READERS, IF ANDY ROONEY CAN MAKE EDITORIAL COMMENTARY—SO, TOO, CAN I.

In addition, if you can't figure out what the Summit meeting was all about—stay tuned! It is confrontation TIME!

In closing, for yes, I am going to make this short: "Every human being has, like Socrates, an attendant spirit; and wise are they who obey its signals. If it does not always tell us what to do, it always cautions us what not to do." And, "There are many ways of breaking a heart. Stories are full of hearts broken by love, but what really breaks a heart is taking away its DREAM—whatever that dream might be." And remember, readers, that even in flying it is not the takeoff, not in the soaring—THE SECRET IS IN THE LANDING. PLEASE PONDER IT!

Salu, dear, and may you find some balance, for finding the volume sought is not as important as that which you FOUND ALONG THE WAY WITHIN THE SEARCH.

CHAPTER 9

REC #1 HATONN

FRI., OCT. 4, 1996 9:18 A.M. YR.10, DAY 049

FRI., OCT. 4, 1996

IMPLANTS AND OTHER CONTROL DEVICES

On 9-27-96 the *CONTACT* office received a disconcerting bit of information marked "*Confidential*" as to its original circulation, from Jeff Rense who is the Jeff Rense of *The End Of The Line* radio program. I do not know if this information has been run in *CONTACT* but I need to make a few comments so if there is duplication, please be patient.

From Jeff:

"If this letter is to be used, suggest you lead with something like this:

"The following letter on what appears to be official letterhead was sent to Jeff Rense and his national radio show, The End of the Line, from an anonymous inmate allegedly incarcerated in a Super Max Security prison. This letter, if genuine, validates much of what has been rumored regarding brain implant technology and demonstrates that the ability to literally turn human beings into robots is a reality. Furthermore, this technology is now being used, against Federal law, on unwilling and unwitting American citizens."

I don't want to be a wet blanket on this material but obviously the "convict" has access to some pretty top-level Intelligence information and that becomes the most unlikely portion of this story. However, it is probable that the intent in allowing this to "circulate" becomes even more important than the information itself so allow us to spend a few minutes looking at this which comes from: INTELLI-CONNECTION A Security Division of IBM 1200 Progress Way Armonk, New York 11204

Major Clue, Readers: NO DATE AFFIXED BUT MARKED: CONFIDENTIAL

[QUOTING:]

LIMITED DISTRIBUTION ONLY LEVEL 9 COMMUNICATION

2020 NEURAL CHIP IMPLANT

[H: Please note that truth circulates throughout the paper but the facts are totally distorted as I will point out as we move along.]

The control of crime will be a paramount concern in the 21st Century. We must be ready with our security products when the demand for them becomes popular. Our Research and Development Division has been in contact with the Federal Bureau of Prisons, the California Department of Corrections, the Texas Department of Public Safety, and the Massachusetts Department of Corrections to run limited trials of the 2020 neural chip implant. We have established representatives of our interests in both management and institutional level positions within these departments.

Federal regulations do not yet permit testing of implants on prisoners, but we have entered into contractual agreements with privatized health care professionals and specified corrections personnel to do limited testing of our products. We have also had major successes in privately owned sanitariums with implant technology. We need, however, to expand our testing to research how effective the 2020 neural chip implant performs in those identified as the most aggressive in our society. Limited testing has produced a number of results.

[H: This is either a VERY OLD document or something is very WRONG with this presentation. Having no date for reference is rendering the document useless but I can assure all of you that there is no need NOW for implants and if there were it can be utilized in 2 seconds by injections with liquid "diamond" (as in OxySol) for programming to the exact spot you want that chip in an individual with DNA instantly converting to the individual targeted. This can be accomplished in such as a prison with one order or a scare of Hepatitis or any other disease chosen by the hierarchy for which immunization would be the instantly mandatory procedure.]

In California, several prisoners were identified as members of the security threat group, EME, or Mexican Mafia. They were brought to the health services unit at Pelican Bay and tranquilized with advanced sedatives developed by our Cambridge, Massachusetts laboratories. The implant procedure takes 60-90 minutes depending upon the experience of the technician. [H: This procedure is now not even considered and injection chips are utilized, if a chip is even desired. The facts are that the masses of inmates (or "free" citizens) can be totally controlled by broadcast frequency grid networks which can be specific in location pinpointing or generalized globally. Remember the HAARP system? Sixty to 90 minutes is so false as to make all the rest of the document useless EXCEPT that perhaps OTHER things are being done and not just fixing a "chip". Further, it would/does NOT require a "technician".] We are working on a device which will reduce that time by as much as 60%. The results of implants on 8 prisoners yielded the following results:

- * Implants served as surveillance monitoring device for threat group activity.
- * Implants disabled two subjects during an assault on correctional staff.
- * Universal side effects in all 8 test subjects revealed that when implant was set to 116 MHz all subjects became lethargic and slept on an average of 18-22 hours per day.

- * All subjects refused recreation periods for 14 days during the 116 MHz test evaluation.
- * 7 of the 8 subjects did not exercise, in the cell or out of the cell and 5 of the 8 subjects refused showers up to three days at a time.
- * Each subject was monitored for aggressive activity during the test period and the findings are conclusive that 7 out of the 8 test subjects exhibited no aggression, even when provoked.
- * Each subject experienced only minor bleeding from the nose and ears 48 hours after the implant due to initial adjustment.
- * Each subject had no knowledge of the implant for the test period and each implant was retrieved under the guise of medical treatment.

[H: This is NOT LOGICAL in that if it took 60 to 90 minutes to implant—how could a patient not suspect something? Further, how can it be removed without further notice of the party involved? It is "possible" but "not probable"!]

It should be noted that the test period was for less than two months. However, during that period substantial data was gathered by our research and development team which suggest that the implants exceed expected results. One of the major concerns of Security and the R & D team was that the test subject would discover the chemical imbalance during the initial adjustment period and the test would have to be scrubbed. However, due to advanced technological developments in the sedatives administered, the 48-hour adjustment period can be attributed to prescription medication given to the test subjects after the implant procedure.

[H: Chemical imbalance? Why would there be *chemical* imbalance? And, "that the test subjects would discover..." What would they discover if they didn't even know it was present and could easily be REMOVED without notice?]

One of the concerns raised by R & D was the cause of the bleeding and how to eliminate that problem. Unexplained bleeding might cause the subject to inquire further about his "routine" visit to the infirmary or other health care facility.

[H: Bleeding? How much bleeding could take place? This does ANYONE realize how tiny a chip is being discussed here? Something no larger than, surely, a pinhead. This is obviously false information marked "Confidential" for your reading desire.]

The security windfall from the brief test period was enormous. Security officials now know several strategies employed by the EME that facilitate the transmission of illegal drugs and weapons into their correctional facilities. [H: Gosh, why would the inmates who were not tested change? Why would the ones sleeping around the clock and not participating in recreational interchange want or trade "drugs"? Does not compute.]

One intelligence officer remarked that while they cannot use the information they have in a

court of law that they now know who to watch and what outside "connections" they have. The prison at Soledad is now considering transferring three subjects to Vacaville where we have ongoing implant research. Our technicians have promised that they can do three 2020 neural chip implants in less than an hour. Soledad officials hope to collect information from the trio to bring a 14-month investigation into drug trafficking by correctional officers to a close.

Essentially the implants make the unsuspecting prisoner a walking talking recorder of every event he comes into contact with. [H: Stop and note the ending of that sentence (from an IBM secretary?) with a preposition. This with other blatant mistyped and misspelled words would directly deny the probability that this is other than a FALSE document! I realize that secretaries are not well trained any more but IBM is noted for its standards of total excellence and editors and "bosses" would not allow such a document to go to anyone, especially a top-secret confidential communique.] There are only five intelligence officers and the Commissioner of Corrections who actually know the full scope of the implant testing.

In Massachusetts, the Department of Corrections has already entered into high level discussions about releasing certain offenders to the community with the 2020 neural chip implants. Our people are not altogether against the idea, however, attorneys for Intelli-Connection have advised against implant technology outside strict control settings. Under the present governmental structure our liability would be enormous. While we have a strong lobby in the Congress and various state legislatures favoring our product, we must proceed with the utmost caution on uncontrolled use of the 2020 neural chip. If the chip were discovered in use not authorized by law and the procedure traced to us we could not endure for long the resulting publicity and liability payments. **[H: And a great BIG "B.S.!"]**

Massachusetts officials have developed an intelligence branch from their Fugitive Task Force Squad that would do limited test runs under tight controls with pre-release subjects. Corrections officials have dubbed these potential test subjects "the insurance group". (The name derives from the concept that the 2020 implant insures compliance with the law and allows officials to detect misconduct or violations without question) [H: Note, please, that there is no period at the end of that sentence. Clue!] A retired police detective from Charlestown, Massachusetts, now with the intelligence unit has asked us to consider using the 2020 neural chip on hard core felons suspected of bank and armored car robbery. He stated, "Charlestown would never be the same, we'd finally know what was happening before they knew what was happening." [H: Interesting concept—but why leave out the crimes of murder, rape, etc.?]

We will continue to explore community uses of the 2020 chip, but our company rep will be attached to all law enforcement operations with an extraction crew that can be on-site in 2 hours from anywhere at anytime. **[H: Say what???]**

We have an Intelli-Connection discussion group who is meeting with the Director of Security at Florence, Colorado's federal super maximum security unit. The initial discussions with the Director have been promising and we hope to have an R & D unit at this important facility within the next six months. (ADX Florence, CO has replaced Marion. [H: Note "period" instead of "comma".] Illinois as the federal prison system's ultra maximum security unit) [H: Again, no

"period" at the end of the sentence—pretty obvious and pretty bad.]

Legislative and executive branch efforts continue to legalize the implant technology (See Intelli-Connection Internal Memorandum No. 15) **[H: Again!]**

End Communication... [H: Ah, and we finally have a date!] 10/20/95.

Distribution: Eyes Only: Project Group 7A

[H: Wow, that does it! The technology is so far advanced that this primitive methodology would not have been utilized, if ever, since the 1960s at best. This is a false document in every aspect. HOWEVER, YOU WILL FIND FAR MORE ADVANCED TECHNOLOGY BEING PUT INTO PLAY AS WE WRITE SO DON'T GO TO SLEEP! YOU AND YOUR BABIES ARE IMPLANTED SO WHY WOULD NOT A CRIMINAL ELEMENT IN A PRISON SETTING—IF DESIRED? Military personnel and prison inmate populations have been tampered and tested since the beginning of time but the facts are bad enough without this kind of terror being passed around the prison exercise rooms. Believe me, the prison system has far better methods of surveillance and manipulation of prisoners than this crude chip implantation. This does not, however, make this paper unworthy of REAL HARD ATTENTION.] [END OF QUOTING]

I will try very soon to comment further on the application of liquid chips, etc. However, we have such an overload of immediate attention needs as to have to delay it for another day. Please make sure Jeff receives this response. Thank you.

FARRAKHAN—AGAIN!

It has been circulating about the public halls of the underground grapevine that there is an intent to have "Farrakhan assassinated at the scheduled planned speech to the United Nations Assembly on or about Oct. 16, 1996".

Try it, you Hounds of Hell, and MAKE MY DAY! If you want a Galactic Encounter of the WORST KIND—just try some STUPID thing such as harming this Godly MAN who rises above the norm and reaches unto the minds of sane and rational thought processes. It doesn't matter WHAT HE CALLS HIMSELF—he is blessed and will lead YOU to some sort of a peace and freedom intended under GOD. GOD RECOGNIZES NO COLOR OR RACE—AND YOU HAD BETTER GET WITH THE PLAN, READERS, BECAUSE THIS MIGHT WELL BE YOUR LAST HOPE AT A FREE WORLD OF ANY KIND WHATSOEVER!

I ask that a prior writing be offered again for your inspection. I am asked, "What do you think of Farrakhan?" What difference does it make what "I" think of anyone? If a Man is GODLY in intent and actions—I think him GREAT. This does not make me ANYTHING—not even Black or White!

In the EARLY Spring of 1995 came a series of articles in the *Chicago Tribune* that could only have been a plot/plan to help destroy this man and the valid and beautiful presentation of a million Black

men marching in Washington D.C. last year. GOD HELP YOU ALL!

I will offer a "claimed" interview by one Mark Fitzgerald (whoever he is) and Minister Louis Farrakhan, Nation of Islam leader.

From:" Editor & Publisher, April 8, 1995

[QUOTING:]

FARRAKHAN DENOUNCES CRITICAL STORIES

Nation of Islam leader alleges Chicago Tribune series was a plot by the newspaper and 'international bankers' to destroy him.

IN HIS FIRST response to a recent *Chicago Tribune* series documenting the shabby performance and ethics of Nation of Islam (NOI) businesses, Minister Louis Farrakhan accused the newspaper of plotting with "international bankers" to destroy him.

Speaking at a lengthy press conference and an even longer sermon to the faithful at the Mosque Maryam, Farrakhan denied or dismissed most of the allegations raised in the four-part *Tribune* series.

He further charged that the "one-sided nature of the reporting" showed that the real intent of the series was to hurt him and the Nation of Islam.

"You have lambasted me and maligned me... in hopes that one of my people would assassinate me. I SHOULD TELL YOU TODAY, <u>WITH THE HELP OF ALMIGHTY GOD</u>, I'M GOING TO BE THE ONE TO SURVIVE. AND THOSE WHO OPPOSE ME, YOU ARE DESTINED TO DIS-GRACE AND TOTAL DESTRUCTION," Farrakhan said.

His remarks March 19 were reported by David Jackson and Janita Poe of the *Tribune*, Maudlyne Ihejirika of the *Chicago Sun-Times* and Ethan Michaeli of the *Chicago Defender*.

Conspiring with the *Tribune*, Farrakhan said, were "evil families" in the banking industry, *who had financed Adolf Hitler and continue to manipulate world politics and finances*. [H: You had better start to believe it for the hour-glass is empty and TRUTH is going to come forth.]

"Little Jews died while big Jews made money," Farrakhan said at one point, according to the account in the *Defender*. "Little Jews were made into soap, while big Jews washed themselves with them."

The *Tribune* series, published March 12-15, contrasted Farrakhan's public advocacy of Black economic self-reliance with what the paper said was a lesser-known record of Nation of Islam businesses. **[H: What a crock! Like Farrakhan or dislike him—he has never varied in his**

intent or approach or in speaking engagements—EVER! He is NOT a politician or media person who changes his tale every time he has an opportunity! The world had best start listening!]

Those businesses, the *Tribune* said, "are riddled with debt, failure and allegations of fraud, while Farrakhan and his family profit and live lavishly."

Farrakhan and his top aides denied the general thrust of the series while addressing only a few specifics.

The NOI officials, for instance, denied the *Tribune*'s reports that their highly publicized security guard firm was ineffective and that a for-profit NOI company was merchandising as a miracle cure for AIDS a drug that had already been found ineffective. **[H: Want to bet? And surely the government has not produced any failures???]**

"Since no one has accused me of being a thief, why are you so concerned about what I own?" Farrakhan said. "I know, I know, they accused me of taking money from the poor. But I don't take as much money from the poor as the *Tribune*, and I'm a lot more faithful to the truth."

A *Tribune* spokesman said the paper had no comment on Farrakhan's remarks. [H: I'm sure they didn't and DON'T.]

[END OF QUOTING]

I repeat that I am not Baptist, Catholic, Protestant, Muslim, Moslem or Islamic—HOWEVER, I AM TRUTH and you are going to get a self-imposed sentence of tribulation in the direction you are headed as a species on Planet Earth.

I would offer for your generalization, in addition, four rather relevant verses from the Holy Qur'an. Oh yes, Christian disclaimers, their HOLY book is just as valid as is YOURS.

[QUOTING:]

FROM THE HOLY QUR'AN, Surah 3 Verses 9-12:

"UNITY THE BASIS OF ALL RELIGIONS"

- 9. Those who disbelieve, neither their wealth nor their children will avail them aught against Allah. (God, Aton, etc.)
- 10. As was the case of the people of Pharaoh, and those before them! They rejected Our messages, so Allah destroyed them on account of their sins. And Allah is Severe in requiting (evil).
- 11. Say to those who disbelieve: You shall be vanquished, and driven together to hell: and evil is the resting-place.

12. Indeed there was a sign for you in the two HOSTS (which) met together in encounter—one party fighting in the way of Allah and the other disbelieving, whom they saw twice as many as themselves with the sight of the eye. And Allah strengthens with His aid whom HE pleases. There is a lesson in this for those **who have eyes**. [H: !!!!!]

[END OF QUOTING]

I have no interest in unity of religions—BUT, I do have full attention and interest to unity in Spiritual TRUTH and it is certainly past time that there comes Spirituality in that TRUTH which IS God. God RESPONDS in kind for petitions of help and the way, when Truth and Wisdom are within the soul of the petitioner. KNOW IT!

There are A LOT of very grim faces around these days among the World Leaders who are in conflict. I suggest that there is great REASON for that discomfort. Those who have put down brothers and usurped the world's stability and economy in enslavement in practice and intent—SHALL CRASH DOWN! The means are available and waiting the use IN THAT WISDOM AND GOOD-NESS OF INTENT AND ACTIONS!

Freedom shall come from the rising up through the morass of evil intenders as mankind awakens and can witness his possibility of stability. If the EVIL pretenders to the throne of God-ness bring more evil and travail upon you as a species, so be it—for God allows no interference into the freewill actions of man. However, as there is outcry from the goodly persons of human manifestation to be relieved from this terrible oppression upon them—IT SHALL BE SO! *GOD ALWAYS PRE-SENTS "THE WAY" OF ACCOMPLISHMENT OF ANY DESIRED FULFILLMENT OF GOODNESS AND TRUTH.* <u>KNOW IT!</u>

May you be given to walk IN THE LIGHT that your darker and less-informed brethren do not pull you from your own direction toward understanding as you are already bound by that which is FALSE perception. The LIGHT is going to come upon this place of GOD'S CREATION and the tribulations shall be put down into the pits of Hell. (Hell: The absence of Light and God.) If your only perception is of physical expression and that which is of the physical plane of conscious-ness—then you shall have tribulation, no more, no less! YOU have "made your own bed" and messed in your own nests—now, you are destined to remake the bed or lay upon it the way you have allowed it to become. GOD SHALL PROTECT HIS PEOPLE!

Never mind the silly nonsense of dangerous monster aliens—the HOSTS of God, now come, are neither silly nor monsters—**BUT ARE TOTALLY DANGEROUS TO THE DARK ENTITIES MANIFEST OR INVISIBLE!** Who is YOUR enemy? It is certainly time you decided and started living by the RULES OF THE ONE WHO WINS THIS GAME OF LIFE PROGRESSION!

The days are growing quite dismal for the self-appointed "God's of Earth Physical", as they have come to control and purchase your very SOULS. The DAYS OF GOD are at hand! GOD TOO HAS A PLAN 2000. Salu.

CHAPTER 10

REC #1 HATONN

SAT., OCT. 5, 1996 9:18 A.M. YR.10, DAY 050

SAT., OCT. 5, 1996

EXCERPTS FROM AND THEY CALLED HIS NAME IMMANUEL I AM SANANDA

"Sananda" is a word meaning simply: One With God.

And when that word is affixed to a being it, further, simply means a person who is so christed in his being that he bears the label as is suitable to describe the character of that person. "Christ" and "Sananda" are but the same meaning in different languages. This is also true of such as a label, "Jesus" as is shown in languages as everything from phonetically pronounced "Haysoos", "Esu", etc. "Jesus" is a name presented to represent the "christed" being Esu I(E)(J)mmanuel. Let us not be silly and ridiculous that the only people on the Earth who have merit are those who speak English; "English" is only a compilation of languages come before there was such a language as "English".

Moreover, you who await the SAME physical person to appear sometime in your perceived future, take care that you have not simply locked yourself into a cell of ignorance.

I would like to share a few things with you from OTHER sources than the ones CHOSEN for your viewing in one book or another and indeed there are such scribings available—IF YOU COULD ONLY BE ALLOWED TO HAVE THEM.

I will, however, not go into that but only present that which is TRUTH and what you might expect to come to pass in YOUR DAY and YOUR AGE. Page 59:

IN 2000 YEARS, A NEW PROPHET

Jmmanuel: "A prophet is never esteemed less than in his own country and in his own house which will become true for all the future, and as long as man has little faith and follows the false teachings of the scribes and other misinterpreters of the truth. And it will become true in two times a thousand years (2 millennium), when man has become aware and thinking, that my real, unfalsified teachings will be revealed anew.

"The new prophet of that far away future time will not have that much power and strength over the evil and diseases, but his knowledge will include mine and his revelations about my real teachings will shake up the structure of the whole Earth, because at that time the world will be inundated by my teachings which **have been distorted and falsified** by the scribes, and the Earth will live in a false cult which will bring unto it death. Before the two times a thousand years are past, the new prophet will reveal my UNfalsified teachings in small groups, as I teach in small groups of my trusted friends and disciples, the wisdom and knowledge of the laws of The Creation. And it shall not be given to know until that time whether or not it shall be that the prophet is of male or female.

"That one's path will be beset with difficulties and obstacles, for he will start his mission in a peace-loving country in the north (as in Northern Hemisphere) where there is a strong false cult of my teachings that have been falsified by distorters. In that place he did not show any great signs of his powers and did not publicize his great knowledge, because of disbelief. It is noted that his powers shall be hidden even from his own eyes that he might not misunderstand his path. There will come forth several blessed ones who will take the truth and give it forth unto the world, and the Celestial Sons of the Heavens (HOSTS) will give proof and credence unto the words. So be it for such is it written that in the final days distant, those ones shall prevail in the name and truth of The Creation.

"And thus shall it come to pass in the generation of two times a thousand years, that these things shall come into fulfillment."

And, just when you think you are the ONLY ones who don't "understand"—think again:

Page 67:

DISCIPLES REPRIMANDED

Jmmanuel reprimanded his disciples and said, "Are you, too, still without understanding and therefore ignorant and doubting in thy spirit? You have been with me for a very long time, but you still do not have the ability to think and recognize truth. Verily I say to you, you yourselves will do much towards falsifying my teachings in the future, for you do not come into proper understanding of such **simple** truth. With your knowledge, you hardly exceed that of the other people who have not walked with me. Have you not yet realized that all the parables and speeches have a spiritual meaning and are about the spiritual life of man-kind? Oh you of little faith, does not your understanding exceed the stupidity of the people and those who make no effort to follow the Laws of the Creation and of God? **Beware, or you will see me in a false perception and light and accuse me of an origin of which I CANNOT BE**."

Page 67:

But, again, he was antagonized by the Sadducees and Pharisees who came to him and demanded that he would let them see a "sign" of his spiritual power.

But he answered and said, "In the evening you say, 'Tomorrow will be a fair day, for the

sky is red.' Then in the morning you say, 'Today will be foul weather, for the sky is red and dull.' You can discern the appearance of the sky, but cannot you then also discern the signs of the times as they appear unto you? This wicked infidel generation is seeking a sign; there shall be no sign given unto it, but the sign of Jonah who disappeared alive into the belly of the whale and stayed alive therein, and came again alive into the light." (Another parable.)

And, on page 71 comes a most interesting revelation:

Page 71:

PERSECUTION OF THE PROPHETS

"But if a man at this time begins to think and perceive, he needs the teaching; therefore, the prophets have been sent by the Celestial Sons (HOSTS) to teach the human race the true Laws of The Creation and the knowledge regarding life.

"The people are still most ignorant, following the false laws of the high priests and the distorters because they do not perceive the teachings in truth. Incomprehensibly so, they curse the truth which has to come. They curse the prophets, stone, kill and crucify them. But since the teachings of the truth must be spread among the people, the prophets will simply have to bear the great burdens and whatever suffering might come forth under the execution of the people.

"Therefore, many prophets have been persecuted, are being persecuted and so shall it be after my time is past. The prophecy of the destiny according thereto is that this also applies to **me**, and that I, innocently, will be declared guilty.

"However, brethren, I shall not be killed, but being in a state of semi-death, I will be considered to be dead for some three days and nights. I will be placed in a tomb so that the sign of Jonah will be fulfilled.

"This shall come to pass at such time as I attain a certain perception within myself, increase my own knowledge, and create a new power in my own spirit. So be it for it shall come to pass."

Page 77:

"Each spirit in man is a unit, so is The Creation in itself a UNIT, and has no other powers besides IT. In Itself, The Creation is pure Spirit and therefore is infinite power, for It is ONE with Itself, and nothing exists outside of IT. Therefore, beware of the false and adulterated teachings of the future, which will insult me by calling me the Son of The Creation, and also as the Son of God. For these teachings lead to lies, and because of them the world will suffer much want and distress.

"Do not pay heed to the false teachings of the future, which are trying to make into one,

the Spirit, The Creation, and Me, and making a Trinity thereof, which again shall be a unit. Beware of these false and adulterated teachings of the future, for a Trinity is impossible according to the **logical Laws** of The Creation, there is only ONE.

"Verily I say to you, the princes keep their people down, and the sovereigns do violence unto them, but when they use violence, the new cults will do violence when they adulterate my teachings and proceed to disperse them.

"Beware of them and do not carry the yoke of the false teachings because of force. It shall not be so among you, but you shall be great and teach the wisdom. As I have come to teach the wisdom and knowledge among the people, so you shall continue to teach, so the truth may penetrate."

Now let us take a look at different aspect of both teachings and some insight into the Truth of the Master Teacher:

Page 82:

One among them, a scribe, taunted Jmmanuel and asked, "Which one is the greatest of commandments in the Law?"

He spoke and replied, "About which law are you speaking? Are you asking about the law of the emperor or are you thinking about the Law of God, *or* are you thinking about the Law of The Creation?"

The scribe replied, "I am asking of the laws of all three!"

Jmmanuel responded, "The highest *commandment in the Law of The Creation* is: Achieve the **wisdom of knowledge** inasmuch as this will enable you to wisely follow the Laws of The Creation.

"The highest commandment of the Law of God is: You shall honor God as the ruler of the three human races and follow HIS laws for he is the king of wisdom...

"But *the highest command of the laws of the emperor is:* You shall be subject to the emperor and follow his laws and give to him a tenth, for he is ruler over the people.

"These are the noblest and greatest laws of the three, determined according to their type, but the **OTHER ONE** Is this, **and equal to the first:** <u>You shall consider as om-</u> nipotent The Creation, alone, for it alone is constant and infinite. For God and the <u>emperor are temporal, but The Creation is eternal.</u> These two commandments include <u>the entire law of the prophets.</u>

[H: OK, let's stop right here and consider that *commandment* AS PRESENTED. Since God created The Creation then there has to be an assumption that there is a greater source of energy above that which is presented both in physical manifestation and in Spiritual TOTAL

ONENESS. It, unfortunately, is as which came first, the chicken or the egg? There are infinite stations along the road to the ONE and many fragments come into oneness to achieve the ONE. However, when you spend your time pondering on this great mystery—you usually are simply pondering on your belly-button because you fail to recognize the total and over-whelming magnitude of the ONE or you place within the celebration of this TRUTH in LIGHTED CREATOR.

When we quarrel or debate one aspect or one human interpretation over that of another you waste time in your learning cycles BECAUSE there can be NO SEPARATION, and all things physical in perception are manufactures of MAN making his own interpretation of what is his OPINION. JUST KNOW, readers, that interpretations are WRONG, <u>IF</u> YOU ARE TOLD YOU CAN HAVE SALVATION BECAUSE "ANOTHER" SPILLED PHYSI-CAL, HUMAN BLOOD IN YOUR BEHALF. NO, THAT IS CRIMINAL MURDER AND NONE ARE "SAVED" BY SUCH ATTITUDES FOR NONE CAN, FOR ANOTHER, DO SPIRITUAL SALVATION. GOD CREATED THE EGG AND THEN BIRTHED THE CRE-ATION AND UNIVERSES. TOO SIMPLE? SO BE IT.]

Page 83:

WHOSE SON AM I?

But when the Pharisees were together, Jmmanuel asked them and said, "What do you think, whose son am I?"

They answered, "The son of David."

He retorted, "How can I be the son of David? He has been dead for a very long period of time and I have been begotten by Gabriel, the guardian angel. Ye do not even remember your own stories. Further, haven't you read or heard, that David called me 'Lord' when he said, 'the Lord said to my Lord, "Sit down at my right side so that I can place your enemies under your feet, for you are my **step-son** and my successor", so, since David calls me Lord, how can I be his son?"

No one could give him an answer and they secretly said, "He blasphemes God and the prophets. Let us contemplate how to arrest him and condemn him that he be executed, for he endangers **our very positions and we shall no longer be respected by the people if we do not rid ourselves of this man.**

Now, let us get down to some very IMPORTANT information:

Page 84-88:

BEWARE OF SCRIBES AND PHARISEES

Jmmanuel then turned to the people and the disciples and said: "The Scribes and the

Pharisees sit on the chairs of the prophets. Everything they say, however, you refrain from doing and keep not their rules and do not act according to their works. They teach you false teachings which they and their predecessors have falsified that they might profit therefore. They contrive of heavy burdens that they might place them upon the shoulders of the people, but they themselves will not want to lift a finger in production of works.

"Any labor that they do is done in the impressing of others. They enlarge their prayer belts as well as the tassels on their clothing. They love to sit in the best places at the tables, and within the synagogues. They love to be greeted at the marketplace and to be called Master by the people.

"Do not allow anyone to call you a 'Master' until you have perceived the wisdom of knowledge. Neither let anyone call you 'teacher' until you follow the Laws of The Creation. For he who allows others to call him 'Master' and 'teacher', who does not have the wisdom of knowledge, will be denounced as a liar."

[H: If you "follow" an entity who calls you "Master" or "teacher" I suggest you look at that circumstance VERY CAREFULLY for the very terms themselves indicate that the speaker is fooling you in your innocent acceptance of being placed somehow "above" the speaker whilst you are actually BEING PUT DOWN because a Master Teacher is not a Master Teacher if he knows no more than does the student!]

"He who will undeservedly exalt himself, will be abased, and he who undeservedly abases himself, will be esteemed lightly.

"Let him who is great in spirit consider himself great, and him who is small in spirit consider himself small, and he who is middling in spirit consider himself middling. It is stupid and unwise if a man lets others consider him greater or smaller than he IS.

"Beware, Scribes and Pharisees, you hypocrites who block spiritual progress for the people, you will not attain it easily and you keep it from those who wish to attain it because of **false teachings and the power of your man-made laws.** You hypocrites devour the homes of the widows and devote long prayers for the sake of appearance. Therefore, you shall stay in spiritual darkness all the longer for your foolishness.

"Woe unto you hypocrites who pass through lands, countries and seas in order to win a follower for Judaism, and after one has become a Jew, you turn him into an irrational and unreasonable child that is serving false teachings in a twofold manner, as do you." [H: Therefore the teachings are false and therefore those who USE another in this instance of being "Judean" or "Jew" are actually false in their stolen recognition and could be considered, as would be accepted in today's terminology: false Jews. The culprits of this deception can be recognized as "Self-Styled SO-CALLED Jews". When you lump the Hebrew lines from those now calling themselves Jews—YOU DO NOT HAVE THE SAME THING AT ALL! From this group of false imitators come the nameless, raceless, colorless hypocrites who rule through power and can be also known

as the BANKSTERS and commercial corrupters of the globe of physical manifestation. These beings have no place in the higher dimensions of SPIRITUAL existence.]

AN OATH IS OF NO SUBSTANCE

"Woe unto you, you blind leaders of false teachings who say, 'If a person swears by the temple, that does not count, but if a person swears by the gold on the temple, that binds him.' You fools and blinded ones, you are the off-spring of evil; why do you let people swear knowing that an oath is not binding and is a worthless act? How can you say that if a person swears by the altar, that does not count; but if a person swears through sacrifice, that is binding?

"You blind and false teachers, who gave YOU the RIGHT to demand an oath or to swear, since the Laws of The Creation state that oaths should not be given? Your speech should always be yes, or, no. [H: Yes surely, but now, where does this leave the Jewish followers of the Kol Nidre given first at Yom Kippur? This is the Vow of Vows which negates all oaths and vows taken the year prior to the Day in point and negates all oaths and vows to come through the following year. This is THE oath most utilized by the JUDICIAL SYSTEM and it is that which allows lawyers, attorneys and other people in power in the Courts to simply lie, cheat and steal at will and when desired. SEE THE *PROTOCOLS OF THE LEARNED ELDERS OF ZION*, please!]

"Therefore, he who swears by anything on Earth or the universe, swears by something fleeting, which is without any substance. And therefore, an oath is of no substance either. Therefore, he who swears by anything commits a crime with respect to the truth of his word and makes it DOUBTFUL.

"Woe unto you, you blind leaders of a horde of blind who say, 'This should be done and that should not be left undone,' since you represent a false teaching. Woe unto you who increase tenfold mint, meramie, dill and caraway seed, and consider least important the most important in the Law, namely, the right to FREEDOM AND KNOWLEDGE AND THE TRUTH OF THE CREATION.

"You are foolish and blind leaders, you are mosquitos and swallow camels which you cannot digest. Woe unto you, scribes and Pharisees, you hypocrites who keep cups and bowls outwardly clean, yet inside they are full of rapaciousness and greed. First you must purify that which is inside the cup so that what is on the outside also becomes, and remains, pure. So you, too, appear Godly and good in front of people, but inwardly you are full of hypocrisy and falsehood and violations.

"Woe unto you hypocrites who build tombs for the prophets and adorn the graves of the just and speak: 'If we had been at the time of our fathers, we would not have become guilty with them, in the shedding of the prophet's blood.'

"Woe to you hypocrites who secretly call the dead from the common people and talk

with them and believe them, but they only speak of that which they already thought wrongly during their lifetime. You are not great enough to call upon the dead who have some wisdom and tell of the truth. You give testimony to yourself that you are the children of those people who killed the prophets and falsified their teachings. Therefore, you fulfill the measure of your fathers, since you end your life without understanding, and you will have trouble learning in the future. You generation of vipers, how can you be great in spirit without having any understanding?

"All the just blood which was shed through you, on Earth, will come back to you, beginning with the first prophet whom your fathers and forefathers murdered, to the blood of Zacharias, the son of Barachjas whom you have killed between the temple and the altar, and therefore, all the blood of the future which will be shed **WILL BE OF YOUR AC-COUNTABILITY**.

"Verily, verily I say to you, all this shall come upon you, and upon your race, for a very long time yet to come and pass."

PROPHECIES OF THE END DAYS

As Jmmanuel walked from the temple, the disciples wanted to show him the building in which the temple was built. But he spoke to them, "Do you not see all this? Verily I say to you, not one stone here will remain upon the other without being broken. For the Jews trespass against life and the truth, and they built this city on the blood of people. They plundered this land through rapaciousness and murder, and killed their friends with whom they drank wine. Thus they betrayed their own friends and murdered them, because of their greediness. Likewise it shall be done unto them."

Later as he sat on the Mount of Olives, his disciples came to him and requested, "Tell us, when will this happen and what will be the sign?" But Jmmanuel answered and said, "See to it that no one leads you astray. For many will come in my name and say, I am Jmmanuel. And they will lead great numbers of ones astray.

"People will hear about wars and war cries, they shall see and not be startled. This is what must happen, but that is not yet the end. Because people will rise against one another and one kingdom against another, and there will be times of great need and earthquakes and great floods all about the lands. This is the beginning of great calamities, and great cataclysms.

"Soon the people with the knowledge will be surrendered to grief and many will be killed. They will be hated for the sake of truth in their teaching and for their wisdom. Many kinds of cults will rise up against one another, and much blood will flow and many hearts and spirits will be broken. Many will succumb as a result of these conflicts and will be tray one another, and will hate one another because they remained small in spirit.

"Because there will be lack of faith, love will become cold and deadened in many, many people. Hatred will rule over all the world and evil will reign for a long period of time. But he who persists in the truth will survive.

"This lesson will be preached throughout the entire world as testimony for all peoples, and then the end will come—when the word of truth has gone forth THROUGHOUT THE TOTAL OF THE LANDS. [H: You might want to think a minute about this projection because the *Phoenix Journals* and *CONTACT* are now AVAILABLE throughout the globe!]

"When the people will see the horror of destruction in Jerusalem and the lands there about, of which the prophets have already spoken, then the end will come. [H: Anybody care to argue about the importance of what is happening THIS DAY IN JERUSA-LEM?]

"When this happens, whoever is at that time in the land of Judea, should flee to the mountains. He who is on the roof, should not come down from it to get anything from out of his house. He who is in the field should not come back in order to get his coat or any other of his possessions.

"Oh woe to the women in this place, who are pregnant and those who are suckling their babes at that time, for they shall suffer much grief and death. There will be multitudes.

"There will follow great grief as has never been before since the beginning of the world until now, and also never will be again. And, if these days were not shortened, no man would remain alive; but the days WILL be shortened for the sake of the spirit and wisdom, and for the sake of people who serve the truth and the Laws.

"There shall be untold gnashing and chattering of teeth and great mourning and screaming when this time comes, because of man's lack of understanding and because of his GREED.

"There shall be machines made from metal for use in the air, on the waters and on land, to kill one another in great masses. They shall throw heavy projectiles out of these machines made of metal and they shall strike the cities throughout the lands. Fire will come out of these projectiles and burn the world so that hardly anything will survive and that which does survive will not long be spared.

"They will put the corner stones of life itself into the projectiles in order to kindle the deadly fires. And, if at that time the Celestial Sons (HOSTS) would not appear in order to bring it to a standstill, verily I tell you, not one person would survive upon the face of Earth.

"Since the human race will, at that time, number at least ten times five hundred million people, two parts thereof will be destroyed and killed. When at that point someone will say to the people, behold, here is Jmmanuel, they shall not believe it, because many false Jmmanuels and false prophets will rise up and do great signs and wonders, so that if it were possible, also even the wise and knowing would be misled. Behold, I told you so before. "Therefore, when they shall say: 'He is in the desert,' man shall not go out, and 'Behold, he is in a chamber,' they shall not believe.

"Since I will most certainly return at that point in time, I will let them recognize me; this is how the Law is written and thus shall it be. For, as lightning starts with the rise and radiates until its setting, thus will be my coming among the Heavenly Hosts with whom I shall have my renewed life at that time.

"Men of all times, beware, wherever the carcass is there, the vultures will gather, so beware of them.

"Soon after the grief of that time, Sun and Moon will no longer radiate, and the stars will fall from heaven and the powers of the heavens will become shaky. The structure of the heavens will be disturbed because of the senselessly erupted power of men who will be living in greed, power, and addictions.

"There will then appear a sign in the sky. And then all the generations on Earth will cry and will see the Celestial Sons (HOSTS) coming in the clouds of the sky, and they are of great power and will judge harshly against senselessness. Since God is the ruler over the human races, He, therefore, will judge them through His representatives.

"Man owes God his creation and God is the ruler over him, so that he has to follow HIS commandments and respect HIM as the greatest king of wisdom. He will send forth His guardian angels with loud trumpets and will gather His followers from the four winds, from one end of the Earth unto the other end.

"Blessed ones, learn a parable from the fig tree; when its branch begins to have leaves and they are coming out, you know that summer is near. Likewise, the people at that time, when they see all of this they will know that it is close at hand.

"Verily, verily I say to you, this is how it will be. And this human race will not pass until all of this has come about. Heaven and Earth will pass, and the universe also; but my WORDS WILL NOT PASS, for they are words of truth within the Laws of The Creation.

"No one knows of the day nor hour that all this will happen, nor do the guardian angels of God, nor I, Jmmanuel, but God alone Who has the greatest wisdom, knows. He is the ruler over these human races and to Him is due honor and praise, and HE, too, owes honor and praise unto The Creation which is above all.

"So be it, if any reveres and honors God and recognizes The Creation as the supreme power, he thereby acts rightly in TRUTH."

And, as Dharma sat to write for Jmmanuel that day of Wednesday, August 9, 1989 at 3:00 p.m., Year 2, Day 358, there came the hand of God Sananda Jmmanuel:

"I AM THAT I AM, I AM SANANDA JMMANUEL THAT MY SEAL BE PLACED ON THE TRUTH OF THESE WRITINGS. SO BE IT AND SELAH. BLESSINGS AND PEACE BE UNTO YOU ONES IN THIS TIME OF GREAT STRESS, FOR I AM NEVER FROM THEE. ADONAI."

Now, please, pay a bit of attention to this next even though it may seem confusing and quite remarkably DIFFERENT from your Religious prevarications:

Page 99:

Those who had seized Jmmanuel took him to the high priest, Kaiphas, near whom the scribes, Pharisees and elders of the people had gathered, so that they could pass sentence on him.

Even though many false witnesses appeared, they could find no false testimony.

At last, two stepped forward and declared, "He has said that God is NOT The Creation, but a man like you and me, and thus he said, that he was begotten by a guardian angel of God, namely, Gabriel."

The high priest arose and said to Jmmanuel, "Are you not going to reply to what these two are witnessing against you? Are you not going to defend yourself?"

But Jmmanuel kept his silence and smiled softly. Then the high priest got up and said to Jmmanuel, "I swear on the living God that you say that you were begotten by the Angel Gabriel, who is an angel of God as transmitted by the scriptures."

Jmmanuel responded, "YOU say it! But I also tell you that God is not The Creation, but HE is the Lord over the human races, which were begotten through HIS will. God has come from the far distances of the universe and brought the world under HIS will. And he is the uppermost emperor of these human races, one of which is here in this country, one in the East to the land of India, and the other in the North from the land of the king who wears horns, as far as the sea where icy mountains drift free in the waters. But there are seven human races which live in all of the different directions of the wind, from one end of the Earth unto the other.

"God is also Lord over them even though they serve others who are also not of this Earth, for those ones are known by different names for their language is greatly different. If you consider God as The Creation, you are mistaken and violating the truth. For since you and I are human, God is also of humanness, except that He is SPIRITUAL PERFECTION and INFINITE in HIS ABILITIES AND INFINITELY MORE ADVANCED THAN ANY OF THE HUMAN RACES CREATED BY HIM.

"God and His Celestial Sons (HOSTS) are other 'human' races, they have come from the stars in their machines which travel the universe and appear to be made of metal. But, Immeasurably higher than God and His Celestial Sons, who are the guardian angels, stands THE CREATION. ABOVE ALL IS THE CREATION.

"The Creation alone is the immeasurable secret which begets life, and also is infinitely higher than is God. Recognize the truth of this teaching so that you may attain knowledge and wisdom in truth."

Thereupon the high priest was filled with crazed fury and tore Jmmanuel's clothing and screamed at Jmmanuel, "He blasphemed God, The Creator, why should we have any further testimony? Behold, now you have heard his blasphemy. And what do you think his guilt deserves?" They should, "He deserves death."

Then they beat him with their fists and spit into his face and upon his body. Some of them hit him from behind his back and taunted, "Prophesy, you great king of wisdom and son of the Celestial son, who is it that is beating you now?"

And, lastly there are several points in this next that you had best heed:

FROM PAGES 106, 107:

PILOTE WASHES HIS HANDS

When Pilote saw that he could do nothing against the people who had been persuaded and that there was great unrest and turmoil, he took a pitcher of water and washed his hands before the people and said, "You see yourself what it is you want to do to this man. He is the captive of the elders and the high priests, so let them judge him. I have nothing to do with this just man, for I am innocent in regard to him and wash my hands before you in innocence."

Then the people agitated and the crowd boiled in confusion and continued to shout, "He shall be crucified; he shall be crucified!"

Pilote turned Jmmanuel over to the high priests and the elders and released Barabbas to the people.

The high priests and elders had Jmmanuel whipped and handed him over so that he would be crucified.

The soldiers of the governor agreed with the priests and dragged Jmmanuel into the courthouse; they also brought as many of the crowd inside as space allowed.

They pulled his clothes from him and put a purple coat on him. They also made a

wreath of thorns and put it on his head, gave him a cane into his right hand, bent their knees before him and said, "We greet you, you great King of wisdom of the Jews."

They spit upon him, took the cane from his hand, and beat him on the head until his blood ran over his face and filled his eyes.

When he was miserable and bleeding, Kaiphas, the high priest, asked saying, "So, what are you going to do now, you great King of wisdom?"

MOHAMMED PROPHESIED

Jmmanuel was silent. And they hit him again on the head and he moaned in pain and started to speak, "Verily I say to you, as you beat and mock me, you, too, shall be beaten and mocked. The time will come in five times one hundred years when you shall have to atone for this day. A new man will rise up in this land and whip and persecute you, and you shall have to pay with your blood.

"He will create a new cult and have people call him a prophet, and he shall persecute you throughout all times. Even though he will be a false prophet and bring you a new false doctrine, he has great power and will have your race persecuted throughout all time to come.

"His name will be Mohammed, and his name will be, for your kind, horror, misery and death, which will be of your deserving. Verily, verily I say to you, his name will be written with blood and his hatred against your kind will be endless. But since he will be a false prophet and bring you a false doctrine, so will his cult eventually be finished, when your kind and his kind will put down the foundation for a bloody ending for the world."

These words caused such fury that they got extremely excited and beat him so brutally that Jmmanuel collapsed. When he had aroused somewhat, they pulled the purple coat from him and put his own garments back on his body and led him away to crucify him.

I certainly do think that if you wish TRUTH and insight that you get this little <u>Journal</u> called *AND THEY CALLED HIS NAME IMMANUEL*, FOR THIS IS THE DAY OF WHICH THESE THINGS WERE WRITTEN. **THE DAY OF GOD IS UPON YOU!**

May you walk gently and in deepest thought for that which you fear is come upon you for you have changed not your pathway from the march to doom as was the sentence passed upon you by the false prophets in their need to gain the World through greed and physical enslavement.

THE FUTURE IS UP TO YOU!!

Salu and good morning.

CHAPTER 11

FIRE FROM THE SKY: PART_VII by Calvin C. Burgin

[QUOTING, PART 2:]

BLACKOUT!

SMOKE, MIRRORS, AND "ACTS OF GOD"

On July 26, 1977, Mr. Arthur Hauspurg, president of Con Edison, gave a press conference. An assistant to Puharich (named Solveig) asked Hauspurg the following questions, (quoting:)

Solveig: "You stated that the Buchanan transformer that failed—did not fail at shutdown, but at the time of the restoration attempt, about 10:30 PM when you energized it, and that at that time there was no lightning, no vandalism, no arson ... is that correct?"

Mr. Hauspurg: "Yes."

Solveig: "Why was the transformer destroyed then?"

Mr. Hauspurg: "We don't know. The cause is undetermined. We may never know. We energized for about a minute."

Solveig: "But how could you put current into it when all power went out at 9:36 PM, and this was about 10:30 PM?"

Mr. Hauspurg: "You don't put current into a transformer. We energized it. But it was not energized on the low side. We don't know why it was destroyed. But it wasn't lightning. It could have been so many things—the switching, the —, the —. We may never know."

[Puharich's manuscript continues:] Now I must explain why these questions were asked. About 10:00 PM, when all the electric lights in my home region were off, and the storm had ceased, I went out to observe the beauty of the night sky unpolluted by electric lights. The sky had cleared following the rainless storm, and the stars were quite bright. I was at the north end of my house looking north toward the Indian Point Nuclear Power Plant shown on the map [the Con Ed map reprinted in the *New York Times*]. I already knew from the radio reports that all of the "lightning" strikes had been within a few miles of my home, and that the Indian Point Nuclear Plant had been shut down.

As I quietly stood there wrapped in a meditative state, drinking up the starlight, the sky ahead of me to the north lit up with an expanding dome of eerie greenish-blue light. It was about 10:30 PM. I was shocked into the thought that the nuclear power plant had blown up and that I would soon hear the shock wave. But no shock wave came as the sky remained lit for some 30 seconds. I immediately thought of the strange, eerie sky illuminations over Timmins, Ontario induced by the Soviet
signal emission. The light collapsed, and it was dark, and it was quiet—even the crickets had been silenced. What had created this light? I returned to the radio. Soon a report came that a transformer had been *struck by lightning* in the area I had observed.

But I knew this was a lie because I had observed the area before, during and after—and there was no lightning. The local paper, *The Ossining Citizens Register*, carried a number of eyewitness accounts of the sky illumination the next day, July 14, 1977.

The headline read: "Blaze Lights up the Sky".

"I thought the world was coming to an end. It was an eerie feeling."

"I saw the flash and I said, 'Hey, come out here and watch the world end."" These are just several responses Croton residents had today when asked if they saw the bright flash which lit the sky from Buchanan to Ossining at about 10:30 Wednesday night.

"Yes, I saw that. Strange. What was it anyway?" one man asked.

According to Buchanan Patrolman Edwin Meyer, Jr., a power transformer on Broadway, about a quarter-mile from the Indian Point nuclear generators, was struck by lightning approximately an hour after lightning struck a power plant in Rockland County, leaving the entire New York Metropolitan area without electricity.

Unofficial reports were that oil to lubricate the generator caught fire and produced a welding torchlike glow.

From Croton, it looked like the entire Indian Point operation had blown up, but there was no sound. The sky turned red, then electric blue lasting for at least 30 seconds. One man standing near the Croton Fire Patrol station in Harmon said it looked like Mars.

Croton Police Lt. Reginald Lambruschi said all power in the village was out at 9:29 PM. By 10:30 PM, police had communication lines open after hooking up to a generator system on a street department truck.

The second article headlined, "Eerie flames strike fear", from the July 14, 1977, Citizen Register.

"The whole sky turned bright. I saw flames shoot 300 feet into the air. For a few seconds, I found myself thinking, 'If this is it, let me be the first to go. Please take me fast."

The words are spoken by Bill Schultz, a New York State trooper assigned to the State Police substation near Peekskill: "Suddenly, I realized the sky was as bright as mid-day. You could easily have read a newspaper. It lasted a long time, too, maybe 15 or 20 seconds. It wasn't just a flash." "...Valerie Pluss, whose four-year-old child slept throughout the entire incident, is the resident living nearest the power plant. She recalled her Bleakley Avenue house began to 'hum'. She said,

'The whole house was humming.'"

Another quote from Mr. Robert L. Ceresa, 2 Croton Lake Road, Cortland, NY: "I was in my home with my wife. The black-out had already occurred and the power was off. It was about 10:00 PM -10:30 PM when I suddenly heard a loud humming noise—sounded like a transformer not working properly—a dull—hum—with a grinding noise...sounded very dull—low pitched. It sounded like the hum given off by the space ships in the old Flash Gordon movies. I was alarmed—my first thought was that it was a melt-down in the Indian Point nuclear reactor, so I rushed to the window and looked in the direction of Indian Point to see what it was... and as I was looking suddenly the entire sky was illuminated as if it was daylight... the color was a light greenish-bluish tint—stayed same color the entire time I watched—perhaps close to two minutes time—but the humming sound had sounded before the light came on—and lasted after the light went out—the entire duration of the humming sound was about two and one-half minutes. I phoned the Croton police and they said that the transformer was out." (End quote)

Puharich quotes other witnesses, one of whom was a policeman/artist who was about a block from Puharich, and who said the "light had a curve to it, a dome." Several reported a "ball" of light.

REAL CAUSE OF THE BLACKOUT

Puharich summarized his findings about what *really* happened as follows, (quoting:)

We know by subsequent worldwide collection of data from radio amateurs that the Soviet behemoth was transmitting steadily for three days—July 11, July 12, and July 13—from the USSR from the Gomel area. This means that the Earth was being charged up electrically, and since the Soviet beam emission is about 42 miles wide when a standing wave of energy has been built up—it would manifest as a "thunderstorm", with "heat lightning", and general "illumination of the sky", until a major electrical discharge occurred between the Earth and [*toward*] the atmosphere. As the major electrical charge built up to a discharge with "sky illumination" effect, humans and animals would "hear" the 11 Hertz hum, or a higher harmonic [at 22 Hertz, 44 Hz, 88 Hz, etc.].

All these events occurred in the period between 20:00 hours and 22:36 hours in the region of Buchanan, New York, where the "lightning strikes" (1) and (2) hit the Con Edison transmission lines. Now all these transmission towers and lines are protected from lightning hits from above by two steel cables. The cables are so positioned that lightning from above will hit them first, and protect the power lines below. Since the artificial lightning generated by the Soviets is reversed in its direction from that of natural lightning, the towers and transmission lines struck on July 13 were damaged from below.

However, the most significant event of all was the illumination of the sky when all of the electrical power was out of the system—and ultimately, the attempt to "energize" Buchanan Feeder W93 cannot account for the amount of electrical potential required to ionize the nitrogen of the air (which is about 100,000,000 volts between a cloud and ground). The standing wave generated by the Soviet transmitter <u>is designed</u> to reach these potentials.

The fact that the "sky illumination" expanded from the ground upward in a dome-shaped form

proves that the following sequence occurred. The transformer, TA-5, acted as an ELF receiver, and concentrated the conduction of the electrical potential lines of force between the ground and the air. This set up a conduction path very much as occurs in a leader lightning stroke. The electricity surged from ground through the transformer into the air with enough current (something of the order of 1000 amperes is required) to ionize the nitrogen and oxygen molecules of the air to glow in the colors actually observed. The hum occurred because the high potential was travelling through the ground and air (both sonic conductors) at the ELF value of 11 Hertz. The current and voltage surging through the "receiver" transformer TA-5 overheated and overloaded it to the point where its 34,000 gallons of coolant oil exploded and burned. The explosion and burning was the final product (not the cause) of the sky illumination effect.

Thus we learn that the Soviet emission system is capable of "sensing" certain kinds of very large transformers which makes an entire electrical transmission system in "standing wave" areas subject to disruption. The combination of such electrical system disruption, blackout, and 11 Hertz (or 11 pulses per second) entrainment of the human brain electrical waves produces what in fact occurred in the New York City Blackout: rioting, looting, arson, and other socially disruptive behavior.

It is possible to predict that the Soviet system can also be used to explosively ignite: the atmosphere; stored combustible materials (oil, gas, grain, etc.); and underground deposits of inflammables. If the Soviets continue these reckless global experiments, some major unforeseen planetary disaster could occur. (End quote)

Could these transmissions ignite fuel stored in a fuel tank, such as those in airplane wings? Just wondering. Puharich wrote the above in 1979 and 1980. Next year will be the 20th anniversary of the July, 1977, New York City blackout. The situation in the last 20 years has become more complicated than just "shirts" vs. "skins" (U.S. vs. Russia or Soviet Union). There are more players in the game, don't make the mistake of jumping to the conclusion, based simply on these quotes, that "Russia did it."

 \cdot 2 Killed as U-2 Crashes in California Town. OROVILLE, Calif., Aug. 7 (*AP*)—A U-2 spy plane crashed into a parking lot next to a newspaper building today, killing the pilot and at least one person on the ground....Robert Frutos, a technician who was working on a radio tower, said he saw the plane burst into flames while still in flight.

"The wing just blew off and the plane spiraled right down," he said.

• **TWA explosion began between wing, fuselage**—By Don Phillips, *The Washington Post*. SMITHTOWN, N.Y.—The violent event that brought down TWA Flight 800 and killed 230 people apparently began near the point at which the front of the right wing is attached to the fuselage, not in the forward cargo hold, sources said Sunday....wreckage from that area shows evidence of "high-energy bulging and bending"....Further tests will be required to determine if a tank explosion could have produced such blast energy.

POWER AND MIND

In the chapter just previous to the chapter Puharich wrote about the New York blackout, he wrote

about "Global Magnetic Mind Control Is Here" (written in 1979). He tells about mysterious "humming" that was a result of the ELF transmissions, and said that Russia was pulsing ELF beams at frequencies from 4 to 15 pulses per second. He said that animals exhibited a change in the perception of time when pulsed with electrical fields at 7 cycles per second (CPS, now called Hertz). He said 6 CPS produces extreme headaches. 7.8, 8.0 and 9.0 CPS produce brain wave entrainment, and generally a feeling of well-being such as during advanced meditation practice.

Frequencies of 6.99 CPS and lower produce nausea, headaches, confusion, a depression, as well as brain wave entrainment, a cholinergic effect. Frequencies above 10.80 CPS produce agitation, anxiety, fear, hostile-aggressive behavior, an adrenergic effect. 11.0 CPS (Hertz) specifically was noted as producing riotous behavior.

A certain frequency in this range causes another notable side effect: diarrhea. Mark Twain learned this fact when he visited Nikola Tesla (p. 158, *Prodigal Genius* by John O'Neil; *Tesla, Man Out of Time* by Margaret Cheny, p. 5).

Tom Bearden says: "Suffice it to say that phase-locked ELF modulation signals of 10 Hz and less are often detected on multiple Woodpecker frequencies simultaneously. In a target area, this modulation—if sufficiently stronger than the Schuman resonance of the Earth's magnetic field—will entrain a percentage of the brains into 'forced entrainment'. In that case, these human brains are 'synchronized' to the Woodpecker signals so that multiple coherent frequencies are phase-locked into them" (p. 61, *Fer-De-Lance*).

According to General George Keegan (quoted in earlier *Fire From the Sky* material) the Soviets began transmitting from Riga and Gomel in July 1976, using transmitter voltages of 100,000 volts and peak power on the order of forty megawatts. They used a standard frequency of 6.666 (6.67) Hertz, pulsed at repetition rates of 5 to 15 pulses per second. By using "magnifying mirrors", the amount of power can be significantly increased. These transmissions can:

a. Transmit large amounts of electrical power (without wires).

b. Influence or control weather.

c. Serve as motion detector for objects moving below the surface of the sea, on the sea, on land, and in the air.

d. Cause "controlled earthquakes".

e. Cause mental and health effects.

f. Cause mind control and mental communication effects.

Puharich later began working with Thomas Bearden. Bearden has a wealth of information on these subjects (One source of Bearden's writings is the International Tesla Society, P. O. Box 5636, Colorado Springs, CO 80931, 719-475-0918).

In 1962, Puharich wrote a book called *Beyond Telepathy* (published by Doubleday & Co.). In his research into the mind, he pursued evidence that the Soviets were researching mental powers and "alternative" physics. These studies led to discovering what the Soviets were doing with the "Wood-pecker" transmissions.

His studies also led him into discovering a psychic named Uri Geller, who became famous for bending spoons. Geller so shocked the establishment scientists that "big guns" were brought in to discredit him, notably James Randi. Randi wrote a book called *The Truth About Uri Geller* that "provides a devastating blow to Geller and the pseudoscience of parapsychology". Randi's findings were widely publicized, and the general perception now is that Geller is a thoroughly exposed fake and hoaxer. As usual, the general perception of the public is the opposite of the truth.

One of the reasons that Geller and Puharich were discredited was that they claimed contact with extraterrestrials and "UFOs". Imagine that! "These claims came after Puharich began hypnotizing Geller, and heaven only knows what kinds of suggestions were planted in Uri's mind during these sessions", p. 133, *The Amazing Uri Geller* by Martin Ebon. "Most of the UFO sightings are really orbs of light, such as might be caused by a number of natural phenomena." What type of natural phenomena, do you suppose?

Puharich wrote a book about Geller called *Uri*, *A Journal of the Mystery of Uri Geller* in 1974 (Anchor Press/Doubleday and Bantam Books). He described an encounter with these "orbs of light": "On January 3, 1972, Uri had a show at a theater in Yerucham which was southeast of Beersheba. We headed south from Tel Aviv at 6:35 p.m. on the road to Rehovot…we…saw a huge red star to the west…About a thousand meters away at twenty degrees elevation was another long red light, about three hundred feet long. There was one red light trailing it about one hundred yards to the right….We now saw dozens of lights and craft in the sky…." He said that one star "flashed color sequences, red, blue, yellow, green, etc."

Geller and Puharich say they talked with and took directions from extraterrestrials. In one encounter Puharich talked with a being named Spectra: "You may use the name Spectra. But actually Spectra is the name of a spacecraft which we use as you use a planet. It has been stationed for the past eight hundred years over the Earth. It is as big as one of your cities on earth. But only you can see us."

Puharich asked Spectra: "Did you cause the blackout in Israel on January 14 of this year?" Spectra answered: "The power failure in Israel is from us."

Also working with Geller, after he came to the United States from Israel, were Astronaut Edgar Mitchell and scientist Harold Puthoff, both names prominent later in the story.

Scalar weapons work by using two transmitters (one will sometimes do). The beams from the transmitters are directed to a point where they cross. At this point, effects are created. Power can be "sucked out" of the area. For instance, the surface of the ocean can be frozen at the equator (this has been done; and water temperature can be changed, creating weather effects). Power can be input into an area, creating things like explosions.

It was determined that the human brain consists of two transmitters, the left and right lobes, and can create scalar waves. Geller was transmitting frequencies which softened metal, and bent spoons. The Russians studied and learned to use these frequencies. Puharich, a NASA scientist named Frank Golden, and Tom Bearden were studying and monitoring the Russian developments. The Russians were aiming their "Woodpecker" beam transmissions at the Space Shuttle launches.

THE CHALLENGER DISASTER

Bearden says in Fer-De-Lance, "A Briefing On Soviet Scalar Electromagnetic Weapons¹", p. 5:

[¹ Available from Tesla Book Company, P. O. Box 121873, Chula Vista, CA 91912 at \$27.50 plus \$4.00 shipping in 1995. Excellent source for Bearden's writings; write for current catalog.]

"On Jan. 1, 1986, the presence of a metal-softening signal added on to the Soviet LPABM [launchphase anti-ballistic missile] system's scalar EM transmissions was detected by a surprised Frank Golden. The metal-softening ability of the detected signal was experimentally verified by him. Golden also *locally nullified* the action of the scalar EM signal in a test, rather conclusively establishing (1) that it existed and (2) what it was. The signal was apparently being prepared for use against an upcoming U.S. shuttle launch....

"On January 28, 1986, the Soviet scalar EM weapon system effects were sharply localized in the launch zone. Localization involved higher frequencies being present; these are quite painful to small brains—whose hemispheres act as a scalar interferometer and detector—such as in birds. As commented upon by national news commentators, strangely the birds were not flying that morning. Indeed, they were staying down on the ground or avoiding the area, since the sky over the area was painful to them.

"As the *Challenger* rose, the metal-softening signal would have been experienced in and around the boosters shortly after ignition, since the booster flame acts as a special 'ion-plasma' turner/ detector [he may have meant *tuner*/detector] for the scalar signal....The ill-fated *Challenger* was doomed. After ignition, the booster flame acted as a ionic plasma detector amplifier for the scalar metal-softening signal on the Soviet Woodpecker grid. The metal in and around the booster flame was slowly and steadily weakening due to charge-up with the metal softening pattern....According to an Urgentgram sent out by General D. Graham, on the evening of the *Challenger's* loss, KGB headquarters held a party to celebrate 'success of their active measure against the shuttle.'"

Page 67: "However, apparently the loss of the shuttle launched on Jan. 28, 1986, was caused by the addition of a metal-softening pattern in the exothermic mode, in and around the booster, using the actual booster ionic flames as a receiver-amplifier. This led to the failure of one of the supports and the partial breakaway of the right booster. The booster rotated into the tank, causing damage and the resulting explosion when the venting main fuel hit the booster flame."

Page 180: "The metal-softening detected and verified by Frank Golden on Jan. 1, 1986, is certainly indicative of a new mechanism or effect added to the Woodpecker grid. The highly specialized nature of the particular detector/amplifier which Golden was using provides strong evidence that

the signal was actually derived by recording the scalar EM signals produced by a human cerebrum (two cerebral hemispheres connected by the corpus callosum, forming a scalar interferometer) when the human was successfully performing psychokinesis (metal-bending). The fact that Golden was able to nullify the signal locally by special methods worked out by him lends further credence to this hypothesis. In any event, three hours of very *objective* experimental data strongly support this thesis. It is therefore indicated that (1) the metal-softening signal had been added for a purpose, and (2) something made of metal was going to be softened, leading to its failure. Certainly the *Challenger* would have been an ideal target; softening the metal on its boosters and fasteners by even a small percentage would significantly reduce the vehicle's ability to withstand the stress during launch. This of course is circumstantial evidence only, but the finger of suspicion is there nonetheless. It is a *fact* that the metal-softening signal was and is in the Soviet Woodpecker repertoire; it is *presumption* that it was intended for use against the *Challenger*."

A POWERFUL RASH OF POWER OUTAGES

Let's look at more recent events. There have been so many power outages recently that President Clinton has declared an emergency and set up a national commission to deal with them. Some recent examples:

•December 15, 1994: "Western cities in the dark after 8-state mystery blackout - Power surge might have triggered outages for up to 2 million people by Richard Cole, *AP*". This one lasted for up to about 4 hours.

•September 27, 1995: "**Operator error turns off millions of pagers** by *Associated Press*. TULSA, Okla.—Millions of personal pagers across the country were rendered useless Tuesday when a computer operator inadvertently sent out a command that turned off thousands of satellite receivers. Space Com, a Tulsa-based satellite transmission service, had to manually reprogram the receivers one by one....Space Com's satellite system also relays information to stock quote networks...."

•September 29, 1995: "**Human error ruled out in two-state blackout** by *Bloomberg Business News*. EL PASO— El Paso Electric Co. said a systemwide outage in September that left 273,000 people in two states without power was triggered by a short circuit, not human error."

•October 7, 1995: "**Power outage in West Texas** by *Associated Press*. EL PASO—A massive blackout in West Texas and southern New Mexico was a virtual 'copycat' of an outage that caused chaos throughout the region less than three weeks ago, utility officials said Friday."

•"On October 7, 1995, there was an outage of the Intelsat 511 which is in a geostationary orbit above longitude 180 degrees East. This satellite is used for communications between Australia and the USA. The following report from Intelsat describes the event. 'The exact cause of loss of Earth lock has now been determined as an ESD (Electrostatic Discharge) event. The ESD event fired manual thruster causing a large attitude disturbance...." from *IPS Radio & Space Services*, Sydney, Australia.

•December 13, 1995: **"Powerful winds buffet West Coast, knock out power to 1.6 million"** by Richard Cole, *AP*. Winds reaches up to 102 mph, and nearly blew a truck off the Golden Gate Bridge.

·July 3, 1996: "**Blackout affects 1.5 million homes on day of record heat in the West**" by *Associated Press*. Although most reports said this blackout affected 7 or 8 states, a small one-inch item in a later paper entitled "Energy Department to study ower outage" said this event affected 15 Western states. This does not count Canada and Mexico. The cause was said to be a tree limb.

August 11, 1996: **"Power failure hits six Western states"** by Carolene Langie, *AP*. This blackout also affected parts of Canada and Mexico.

This is by no means a complete listing of outages. Is it possible that there are more than "acts of God" involved in these events? *.to be continued.*

CHAPTER 12

FIRE FROM THE SKY: PART VII by Calvin C. Burgin

[QUOTING, PART 3:]

BLACKOUT!

THE SPIDER'S WEB— MORE BACKGROUND

The first major power outage occurred November 15, 1965, and was blamed on a failed relay at pthe Ontario Hydro Sir Adam Beck, Plant No. 2 at Queenston, Ontario. This was covered in Part VI of *Fire From the Sky*. Let's review some more background to this strange web of circumstances.

The first major alternating current hydraulic power generating facility was at Niagara Falls. Thomas Edison, backed by financier J. P. Morgan, was trying to set up direct current power facilities all across the nation. These would require a generator on nearly every city block, and would make fabulous fortunes for the bankers. Tesla, also backed by Morgan, said that by using alternating current generated by water power, electricity could be provided much more cheaply and one generating plant could power a whole state. Tesla was trying to go further and build one power generating plant to supply power to THE WHOLE WORLD, *for free*. He successfully developed and tested this technology in the 1890s. When Morgan realized what Tesla was doing, he asked, "Where will we put the meter?" and cancelled Tesla's funding.

The Cataract Construction Company was set up at Niagara Falls in 1895, with Edward Dean Adams as president. Adams was a co-owner (investor) of the Nikola Tesla Company. Adams then awarded contracts to Westinghouse (Tesla) and General Electric (formerly called Edison Electric Company), using Tesla technology, to generate and distribute electrical power to Buffalo, New York, about 22 miles away, and on to New York City and area. This was the world's first AC commercial-scale facility and became America's largest. Adams set up the International Niagara Commission with Lord Kelvin as Chairman. His company evolved into the Ontario Power Company and Ontario Hydro.

MEN FROM MARS?

Tesla was the true inventor of radio, television, radar, remote control robots and much more, but he has been mostly censored out of history. One reason for the censoring was that he claimed contact with extraterrestrials. What, you may ask, does this have to do with power outages and blackouts? Something, as we shall see!

Tesla said that "During my boyhood I suffered from a particular affliction due to the appearance of images, which were often accompanied by strong flashes of light. When a word was spoken, the

image of the object designated would present itself so vividly to my vision that I could not tell whether what I saw was real or not.... Even though I reached out and passed my hand through the image, it would remain fixed in space." [Enigma Fantastique, *by W. Gordon Allen, p. 28.*]

"On the death appearance of his mother, the 'phantom' was described by Tesla as being that of 'angels', one of which took on the appearance of his dead mother. At the same time, through a heavenly song of many voices, he received the very strong intuitive feeling that his mother had died. In the last months of 1942 Tesla was without doubt engaged in Astral Travel or the courting of 'out-of-body' experiences." [Ibid., p. 29.]

Some Christians will say that this was "demon influence." I ask you, would you know a demon, or an angel, if you met one? What is the difference? How can you tell? Do extraterrestrials exist? Is God an extraterrestrial? What is a demon? How do you know? Oh, your preacher told you! How does he know?

Can you tell me the difference between an angel and a Martian? Are you sure? We are told in schools that Marconi invented radio. A court case ruled that Tesla, not Marconi, invented radio (Marconi worked for Tesla). Check out the UFO literature and you will find that Marconi claimed that he communicated with Martians by radio! In 1921, he claimed that he had been receiving radio signals from extraterrestrials, probably Martians. Tesla had made the same claim 22 years earlier.

A woman in Santa Barbara, California, said (quote:)

During World War I, I was teaching in Scotland. In 1918, headquarters of the Y.W.C.A. in London wrote offering me the position of head of their branch office in Chelmsford near London.

The main station of the Marconi World-Wide Wireless was also there. Many men from Britain died in World War I and it was my job to look out for many young girls away from home.

I took room and board with a couple somewhat older than I. The husband was a very intelligent person and had a responsible position with the Marconi Wireless Company.

One day, he asked me if I would like to go through the Marconi Station. I was delighted to go. During my tour through the laboratories I was startled and almost petrified when we arrived in front of a huge, ten-foot square, transparent case inside of which seemed to be a flaming mass...flames revolving like a wheel!

I asked my friend what this was and he said that they had been receiving wireless messages from somewhere outside the Earth!

I asked him to be more specific, and he said: "My dear girl, we have stations all over the Earth, but certain code is not coming from any of them! We are receiving signals from intelligent beings on other inhabited worlds!"

My friend then told me that Marconi at that moment was in Australia conducting experiments and trying to discover more about this momentous happening.

They believed the signals were coming from the planet Mars.

I have never mentioned this experience before, and I believe Marconi kept his work secret because he knew what the world would say.

(END QUOTE)

The U.S. Government secretly became very interested in this and began doing research. One experiment was by Dr. David Todd, Professor of Astronomy at Amherst College, in August of 1924. The Navy specifically became involved, and had Charles Francis Jenkins try to record the signals from Mars as the planet came closest to Earth in August 1924. The experimenting of Jenkins led him to be the man who built the first successful motion picture projection machine. Jenkins is also credited with being one of the inventors of television (using Tesla's information). "This effect was first put to use in a crude television system in 1923, when J. L. Baird in England and C. F. Jenkins in the United States demonstrated the transmission of crude black-and-white silhouettes in motion" (Encyclopedia Britannica). One of the reasons television was invented was to try to record the "Martian" signals on photographic film! During the test, the government ordered all American radio transmitters to remain silent. The 'Jenkins Radio-Camera' had a sensitized paper tape about thirty feet long and six inches wide. It was set up with a light that flickered with the incoming radio signals. The light flickered with the electrical signal and was recorded on the tape as it slowly turned. Radio amateurs in France, England, and British Columbia reported the signals. What the Navy found was secreted away and never revealed, but the New York Times on August 28 said: "Development of a photographic film record of the radio signals in a period of 29 hours when Mars was closest to the Earth, has deepened the mystery of the dots and dashes reported heard at the same time by widely separated operations of powerful stations. The film...discloses in black on white a fairly regular arrangement of dots and dashes along one side, but on the other side at almost evenly spaced intervals are curiously jumbled groups, each taking the form of a crudely drawn human face."

Have you ever heard of a "face" on Mars?

The *NYT* article continued: The scientists "...were understandably bewildered by this strange turn of events. Especially so, since the inventor himself had no idea how the signals could be transmitted to produce such a bizarre result. The apparent caricatures were a sort of seven-day wonder until they were finally filed and largely forgotten."

Ah, but friends, the Navy, while it pretended to ignore and forget the experiment, obviously, in retrospect, did NOT forget about the situation and began an intensive investigation. This evolved into such projects as Rainbow, the Philadelphia Experiment, and the Montauk projects.

The Navy has always been at the forefront of "UFO" investigations. By the way, you "Patriots" also need to be aware that the Navy has never been subject to the Posse Comitatus Act, it is exempt.

"Of course the flying saucers are real—and they are interplanetary"—Air Chief Marshal Lord Dowding (head of Royal Air Force in World War Two) quoted by *Reuters*, August 1954.

UFOS AND BLACKOUTS

In New Haven, Connecticut, November 1953, a glowing orange-red object about the size of a football suddenly swooped down out of the sky to about 10 feet above the ground, leveled off, smashed through a metal billboard, rose swiftly above the trees and vanished. It left copper fragments around the hole in the billboard. At the time it appeared, house lights dimmed or went out.

In Mirim, Brazil, in 1957, three glowing, disc-shaped objects slowly passed over the town and as they did so, the power stopped and all the lights went out, and came back on as the discs moved away.

In Tamaroa, Illinois, a power failure occurred when a huge hovering UFO appeared overhead and lasted until the UFO moved away.

On August 3, 1958, Rome, Italy, was blacked out when a very large UFO appeared overhead. The lights came back on when the object moved away. The same thing happened in Salta, Argentina, on July 22.

In Minas Gerais, Brazil, on the night of August 17, 1959, the power company tracked some UFOs, as their circuit breakers were opening automatically as the UFOs moved slowly along and above the power lines. The operators down the line at Uberlandia were warned, and stood by ready to follow emergency procedures when the UFOs arrived; that ordinarily would have prevented the shutdown and kept the power going. But as the UFOs appeared overhead, all the power went down anyway, and could not flow again until the UFOs moved away.

In 1965 there were a record number of UFO sightings, and a record number of power outages. On September 23, all power went out in Cuernavaca, Mexico, as a glowing, disc-shaped UFO appeared over the city. The power automatically came back on when the UFO zoomed away.

The biggest blackout happened on November 9, 1965. A pilot said "I felt like I had just seen the end of the world!" One moment he was flying over the New York City area when suddenly the Earth became a big black carpet. From Maine to New York, the blackout affected over thirty million people. This was the Sir Adam Beck Power Plant failure (we are told) that began the massive New York blackout of 1965 that we have mentioned in earlier writings. It covered part of Canada and eight American states. Power went out at 5:16 and lasted most of the night.

Steve Allen and Doris Day starred in a 1968 movie based on this blackout, called *Where Were You When The Lights Went Out?*

Renato Pacini, the Assistant Conductor of the Indianapolis Symphony Orchestra, and his wife had flown to Syracuse, New York, to visit his two brothers. The two brothers and their wives met them at the airport and the six of them got into a car to drive to Rochester.

At 5:22, they turned onto the expressway. Renato noticed a peculiarly brilliant light in the sky. He called it to the attention of the others, and all agreed that it was most unusual. "As they drove along the highway, the light sank rapidly and moved toward Syracuse. They watched it for several minutes until it was so low that it was lost to sight in the clutter of hills and houses and darkness. Just then came the announcement over the car radio that the blackout had struck." [Flying Saucers—Serious Business, *by Frank Edwards, p. 261.*]

Two commercial pilots, Jerry Whitaker and George Croninger, in Whitaker's plane over Tidioute, Pennsylvania, radioed that they were watching two shiny disc-shaped objects being chased by two jets. The UFOs suddenly accelerated and left the jets behind.

The Syracuse *Herald-Journal* told about Robert Walsh, the Deputy City Aviation Commissioner for Syracuse. He had been flying 1,500 feet above Syracuse when the lights went out. He said: "I thought my eyesight was going and for a minute I didn't know what to do." The airport went on emergency power and he was able to land.

A few minutes later he was talking to friends, standing on the runway, when a great ball of fiery light came rolling up into the air. "It appeared to be about one hundred feet in the air and fifty feet in diameter." It rose swiftly, then blacked out.

Flight Instructor Weldon Ross and student James Brooking were flying over the city when they saw the fireball, "like a red hot globe", over the power lines leading to the generating plant at Niagara Falls.

The November 16 *Herald-Journal* had a front page story FLYING FIREBALL PHOTOGRAPHED. It had two pictures taken by William Stillwell, sexton of St. Paul's Episcopal Church. Stillwell said he had seen several of these glowing objects in the sky. He said he looked at them through his 117-power telescope and "The center was rotating, around and around and around." The newspaper reported that they had received more than a hundred reports of strange glowing objects in and around Syracuse during and after the night of the blackout.

Time Magazine had a picture of New York City in the blackout. Up in the corner is a little spindle-shaped object. Time asked: "Could this be a UFO?"

It was later explained to be a reflection on the lens, which, in this case, it may have been.

Professor Robert L. Brown, Astronomer at South Connecticut State College, said that the glowing object seen over Syracuse was the after effects of the Russian Moon probe which had plunged into the Moon a few days before the blackout.

Everybody thought he was speaking facetiously. Maybe he was.

May I remind you, we are told Neil Armstrong landed on the Moon on July 20, 1969 (R. René disputes this; he and others say that we never went to the Moon. {*NASA Mooned America!*, by René, 31 Burgess Place, Passaic, NJ 07055.}).

The first *secret* U.S.(?) man-on-the-Moon landings had been around 8-years-or-so earlier. In earlier *FFtS* writings, we wrote that Russia blew up the secret U.S. Moon Base in Copernicus Crater on September 27, 1977.

On December 2 (1965), a power failure hit Texas, New Mexico and Mexico, and included Holloman Air Force Base, White Sands Missile Grounds, and Fort Bliss, as well as numerous airports. It was blamed on the failure of a regulator. On December 5, a power outage hit East Texas, 40,000 homes. Another non-tripping tripper. This one also took out the power at President Johnson's Texas White House. The telephone went dead right in the middle of a conversation he was having with an assistant at the White House in Washington (power systems and phone systems are separate systems and do not usually go out at the same time).

On April 18, 1962, there was a blinding flash in the sky over Mesquite Range in southwestern Nevada. The glare was seen in five states. Everyone thought at first that it was some form of atomic explosion, but the Atomic Energy Commission assured everyone that it was not. Lt. Col. Herbert Rolph of the North American Air Defense Command at Colorado Springs, Colorado, said that a Ground Observers Corps center in Oneida, New York, had reported a giant, red, glowing object at great altitude, moving east to west. Radar determined that it was not a plane, missile, satellite nor meteor. It was tracked to Gridley, Kansas, where it turned northwest and descended. A UFO then landed near an electrical power station at Eureka, Utah. The power station stopped functioning for 42 minutes until the UFO left. Armed jet interceptors had been scrambled from Phoenix and from Stead Field (AFB), near Reno. They pursued the object and said it exploded over the Mesquite Range in Nevada, causing the giant flash of light. The national news media suppressed the story, and only a very few local media carried it.

WOULD THEY LIE TO US?

These days, many researchers are very interested in what Richard Hoagland is learning about the NASA space programs. Hoagland insists that many of the "failures" and accidents being reported on space probes are not the truth, that NASA is hiding something and trying to cover up the truth.

There were secret space programs going on that were not mentioned in public. In addition, there were the known programs, which were not always what they appeared to be. Now look back at what we are told about these previous known space probes. I recommend you give some thought to these statistics, in light of what you know now about NASA using glitches and failures and "human error" to hide what is really going on.

Luna 2, USSR, in 1959, smashed into the surface of the Moon Sept. 14 and was lost. Pioneer 1, 2, and 3 were "not successful." U. S. Pioneer 4 smashed into the back side of the Moon (who was watching?) in 1959. This was called the first "success" after six failures (I know the count doesn't add up right; it is difficult to get information about these early launches). Two hours after Pioneer 4 was launched, a timer failed and crippled the spacecraft's electronic brain. "This ruled out any possibility of the fancy experiments planned." Sound familiar? In October 1959, the Russian Luna 3 had already successfully taken television pictures of the Moon. It orbited the Moon for a while, then decayed and crashed. Luna 1 had missed the Moon and went into orbit around the Sun.

119 Pioneer 5 in 1960 missed the Moon and is in orbit around the Sun. Luna 4 in 1960 missed the Moon and is lost in space. Venera 1 in 1961, successful USSR Venus probe now in orbit around the Sun. Ranger 3, 1962, missed the Moon and now orbiting the Sun. Ranger 4, 1962, smashed into the Moon. Russia's first Mars probe, Mars-1, in 1962, contact lost on way to Mars. Luna 4, 1963, in Earth-Moon orbit. Ranger 6, 1964, smashed into surface of Moon. Zond-1, USSR Venus probe, now orbiting the Sun. Ranger 7, 1964, sent back pictures as it smashed into Moon. Mariner-3, US Mars flyby, no pictures, now orbiting the Sun. Mariner 4, 1964, flew by Mars and took pictures. Zond 2, 1964, contact lost on way to Mars. Ranger 8, 1965, sent back pictures as it smashed into Moon. Ranger 9, 1965, sent back pictures as it smashed into Moon. Luna 5, 1965, smashed into Moon. Luna 6, 1965, missed the Moon and is now in Sun orbit. Zond 3, 1965, lunar flyby, photographed the Moon, now in Sun orbit. Luna 7, 1965, smashed into Moon. Venera 2, 1965, successful Venus probe now orbiting the Sun. Venera 3, 1965, smashed into Venus. Luna 8, 1965, smashed into Moon. Luna 9, 1966, successfully landed on Moon. Luna 10, 1966, in lunar orbit. Surveyor 1, 1966, landed on the Moon. American. Lunar Orbiter 1, USA, 1966, orbited Moon, took pictures of far side, crashed into Moon. Luna 11, 1966, in lunar orbit. Surveyor 2, 1966, smashed into Moon. American. Luna 12, USSR, 1966, in lunar orbit. Lunar Orbiter 2, US, 1966, orbited Moon, photographed far side and potential landing sites, crashed into Moon "on command." Luna 13, 1966, Russian, landed on Moon. Lunar Orbiter 3, US, 1967, orbited Moon, photographed far side and Apollo-12 landing site, crashed into Moon "on command". Surveyor 3, 1967, US, landed on Moon and brought back soil sample to Earth. Lunar Orbiter 4, US, 1967, Moon polar-orbit covered Earth side, crashed "on command". Venera 4, USSR, 1967, "probably" crashed on Venus. Mariner 5, US, 1967, successful Venus flyby, now in Sun orbit. Surveyor 4, 1967, crashed on Moon. Lunar Orbiter 5, 1967, Moon polar orbited for hi-res photos, crashed "on command". Surveyor 5, US, 1967, landed on Moon. Surveyor 6, 1967, landed on Moon and took off from Moon. Pioneer 8, solar probe now orbiting Sun. Surveyor 7, 1968, landed on Moon. Luna 14, 1968, USSR, probe in lunar-solar orbit. Zond 5, 1968, lunar fly-around and return to Earth. Apollo 8, US, 1968, first lunar manned fly-around and return to Earth.

It is interesting to look at the summary of successful space flights, comparing the USSR with the USA. These figures are from *Time Compact Almanac*. In the decade of the '60s, the US had 471 successful space flights, the Soviets, 378.

In the decade of the 70s, the USA 265, the USSR 866.

In the decade of the 80s, the USA 154, the USSR 930.

EXTRATERRESTRIAL SIDE OF THE STORY

Does the government know what is going on with the suspected "extraterrestrials"? Oh, you bet, some do; it is only we-the-people that are kept in the dark.

The following story will add more information (and more questions) to the situation. This occurred at Vandenburg AFB, California, in October 1987, (quote:)

We were visible for well over half-an-hour and the final story was that there had been a successful launch of the Atlas missile, etc. The facts were that we contacted the base, told them if they attempted to launch the missile we would destroy its capability of launch for it had a beam weapon/ hydrogen payload which we are allowed to stop at 150 miles from your surface or on the pad if intended for orbital range. There were a total of six missiles to be launched within days of one another. We allowed the first two to come into almost orbiting range and we neutralized the payload. The third was a tracking device which was untouched but the game got worse and the payloads more and more deadly to the point of capability of "prana" (scalar) pulses which can literally pulverize a planet if a chain reaction is created—no Earth team has capability of stopping that reaction, once under way.

So, on October 28, 1987, the launch of the next missile was planned—we were in constant contact with Vandenburg Base and warned them to not launch the missile. They finally agreed to disarm it. They idiotically played with it and when we told them we knew it was not disarmed-they agreed and said they would send up a test rocket instead. So they took the standby missile—equally armed, and substituted it on the pad. We warned them again that we knew it was armed and the young man on the communications console was beside himself when the commanding officer said to launch, anyway, they "...would blow your asses out of the sky". So, they attempted launch and we simply fired a pulse beam which blew out the computer guidance system and neutralized the payload weaponry. The beam was visible for any to witness—which they later claimed was the launch trajectory stream. Then we simply manifested the craft in full view of ones in several Western states, finally turning on the blue dome light for some half hour. During this time there was constant communications with the desk at the base warning them to shut down-for that we got a heat-seeking missile fired at us-this being the most amusing of all. We simply played with it for a while and then blew it away. This left a zig-zag pattern in the sky which we thought the people would surely recognize as not possibly the launch stream because of the erratic pattern. Not so-within minutes the zig-zag stream was called a perfect launch stream and we were classified publicly as "ice crystals".

By the second showing of the "launch" on TV—within minutes—the entire picture film was replaced.

Now, the show had been so great for the watchers and photographers that, within a week, the next was to be launched and everybody was at ready with cameras in focus. This time we again warned them to not launch the payloaded missile—again they defied us to do anything about it and again they fired it off. This one we allowed to come off the pad at which point we neutralized the payload weaponry BUT THE GROUND GROUP AT VANDENBURG <u>DID NOT KNOW THAT</u>. The guidance system was fouled and the missile headed right back, in direct line with the nearby nuclear power plant. Still not aware that the weaponry had been neutralized, the ground crew blew up the missile themselves in fear of it hitting the power station and releasing radiation but worse, dear ones, they knew that if that payload was intact, it would send radiation into the entire Western U.S. and wipe out a large portion of California's population. This is how much they care for you-the-people! (End quoting)

WHO DUN' IT?

Do you have any clues yet as to what is causing the power outages? Think a moment, when Hurricane Hugo hit Florida and there were dozens or hundreds of power lines down, how many states were without power? It was only a local outage, right? How about such as when a tornado hits a town and knocks down power lines and poles, how many states are without power? Only the local area is affected, right? But we are told that a tree touches a line, or a power line sags, or a switch doesn't switch, or a bird shorts a line, or a transformer gets hot and 3 states or 8 states or 15 states or whatever are suddenly without power. Does this sound fishy to you? Would they lie to you?

Based on what we first covered, you might think that "the Russians did it". And then later you read evidence that "UFOs did it". I will complicate the picture more, with the following. I am going to quote his quote and will quote past his ending quote, so there will be double quotes. This event occurred on September 15, 1964, and is by one who was in charge of filming missile tests at Vandenburg AFB. He is Robert Jacobs; I believe he is now at the University of Wisconsin. And I QUOTE:

In order to have clear film records of all missile test-firings over the Pacific, we had installed a TV camera, affixed to a high-powered telescope up on a mountain. We kept the telescope locked onto the moving missile by radar, and it was while we were tracking one of the Atlas F missiles in this way that we registered the UFO on our film.

We had a crew of 120 men, and I was in charge. As we watched the Atlas F in flight we were delighted with our camera, which was doing fine, in fact we were jumping around with excitement, with the result that, because we were doing this, we actually missed seeing the most important bit of all—our missile's close encounter, at an altitude of 60 miles, with a UFO!

I only heard about it, in fact, a couple of days later, when I was ordered to go and see my superior,

Major Florenz J. Mansmann, Chief Science Officer of the Unit. With him there in his office there were a couple of men, in plain clothes. He introduced them to me only by their first names and said they had come from Washington, DC.

Then Major Mansmann had the film of the test run through. And, just at that point where my men and I had been standing congratulating ourselves and each other, Major Mansmann pointed to the screen and said: "Watch this bit closely." Suddenly we saw a UFO swim into the picture. It was a very distinct flash of light. Then it altered course, and hovered briefly over our missile...and vanished. A few seconds later, our missile was malfunctioning and tumbling out of control into the Pacific Ocean, hundreds of miles short of its scheduled target.

They switched on the office lights again, and I found myself confronted by three very intense faces. Speaking very quietly, Major Mansmann then said: "Lieutenant, just what the hell was that?" I replied that I had no idea. Then we ran the film through several more times, and I was permitted to examine it with a magnifying glass. Then Mansmann again asked me what I thought, and I answered that in my opinion it was a UFO. Major Mansmann smiled and said: "You are to say nothing about this footage. As far as you and I are concerned, it never happened—right...?"

Here then was the confirmation of what the UFO experts had been saying for years past—that the U.S. Government was covering up what it knew about UFOs.

The film was turned over to the two men in plain clothes from Washington, who I believe were CIA agents. The film hasn't been heard of since. Major Mansmann added: "I don't have to remind you, of course, of the seriousness of a security breach...."

It's been 17 years since that incident, and I've told nobody about it until now. I have been afraid of what might happen to me. But the truth is too important for it to be concealed any longer. The UFO's are real. I know they're real. The Air Force knows they're real. And the U.S. Government knows they're real. I reckon it's high time that the American public knows it too. (End inner quote)

I suggest you not get overjoyed at the prospects implied by this story—for it was not a UFO! It was a Russian Cosmosphere. [In 1964? Think about it.] At the time the payloads were such that any type of destruction was sufficient. As time has gone forward, some of your intended-for-orbit weapons are of such magnitude of destruction utilizing scalar technology that to simply blow up the missile can cause the destruction in itself.

It is easy to sense the "death ray" weapons and if they are set for outer-space orbit, we are allowed to take them out. This is why the efforts at present are to send the shuttles or launch vehicles only into sub-orbit and thrust the weapons from that point. Also, anything less than 150 miles out is off limits for us if the intent is to keep it within those bounds. So what has basically happened is that your weaponry has gotten so dangerous to the life of the planet that certain payloads are not stopped by the Russian cosmospheres for fear of total destruction. Were there aliens present at the incident? By all means, yes. If the cosmosphere had not intercepted the missile, we would have neutralized the hydrogen thrust-system.

Brothers, it simply gets more and more difficult to keep these things within any bounds of control. I cannot tell you strongly enough that the Elite plan is to have their Plan in full operation by year 2000 at ANY COST!

MY END QUOTE—I might add, that the Elite are behind in some of their schemes, and are getting desperate.